UC Irvine UC Irvine Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

The Politics of Pathogens and Pandemics

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2v62f6ch

Author Relihan, Daniel Patrick

Publication Date

Copyright Information

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, IRVINE

The politics of pathogens and pandemics

DISSERTATION

submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in Psychological Science

by

Daniel P. Relihan

Dissertation Committee: Professor Peter H. Ditto, Chair Professor Roxane Cohen Silver Professor E. Alison Holman

© 2022 Daniel P. Relihan

DEDICATION

То

my parents Jane A. Relihan and Thomas P. Johnson and my life partner Christian Mans

in recognition of their love, patience, and dedication

In memory of my dad (March 20th, 1961 – April 6th, 2019)

Nature's first green is gold, Her hardest hue to hold. Her early leaf's a flower; But only so an hour. Then leaf subsides to leaf. So Eden sank to grief, So dawn goes down to day. Nothing gold can stay.

Robert Frost "Nothing Gold Can Stay"

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	v
LIST OF TABLES	vii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	viii
VITA	ix
ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION	xiii
CHAPTER 1: THE PSYCHOLOGY OF PATHOGEN DEFENSE	1
The Evolution of People and Pathogens	
The Behavioral Immune System	5
Disgust	
Taxonomies of Disgust	9
Conservatism, Moral Purity, and Religiosity	15
Politically Motivated Pathogen Responses	
Chapter 1 Summary	
CHAPTER 2: POLITICIZATION OF COVID-19 IN THE UNITED STATES OVER TI	ME 27
Study 1	30
Method	
Materials	32
Data Analysis	
Results	
Discussion	
CHAPTER 3: THE EFFECT OF ELITE PARTISAN CUES ON PATHOGEN PERCEP	ΓIONS
	57
Overview	57
Study 2	59
Method	60
Data Analysis	
Results	67
Study 3	74
Method	74
Data Analysis	80
Results	81
CHAPTER 4: GENERAL DISCUSSION	108

REFERENCES	
APPENDIX: SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL	
Study 1	
Model Specification	
Descriptive Statistics	
Study 2	
Descriptive Statistics	
Materials	
Measures	
Associated Press Article Stimulus Believability ANOVA By Condition	
Study 3	
Descriptive Statistics	
Measures	
Manipulation and Stimulus Checks	

LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure 1 : Study 1 mixed effects models predicting standardized (A) COVID-19 fear, (B) COVID-19 infection risk perception, (C) COVID-19 death risk perception, (D) seasonal flu infection risk perception, and (E) self-reported health-protective behaviors from the interaction between standardized strength of political identity and time, controlling for covariates	53-54
Figure 2 : Study 1 mixed effects models predicting standardized (A) COVID-19 fear, (B) COVID-19 infection risk perception, (C) COVID-19 death risk perception, (D) seasonal flu infection risk perception, and (E) self-reported health-protective behaviors from the interaction between Trump support and time, controlling for covariates	57-58
Figure 3 : Study 1 regressions predicting self-reported likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine at Time 2 from pre-COVID-19 pandemic (A) strength of political identity and (B) 2016 U.S. Presidential election Trump vote, controlling for covariates	59
Figure 4 : Study 1 regression results predicting Time 2 COVID-19 fear (A), COVID-19 infection risk (B), season flu infection risk (C) and likelihood of getting a COVID-19 vaccine (D), from Time 2 moral purity, controlling for strength of political identity and covariates	61
Figure 5: Study 2 Associated Press experimental stimuli	76-78
Figure 6 : Study 2 manipulation check of the effect of experimental partisan elite pathogen threat cues on perceived strength of partisan elite cues	82
Figure 7 : Study 2 interaction between experimental elite cue condition x political identity on the expected value of superbacteria threat	84
Figure 8 : Study 2 interaction between perceived strength of partisan elite pathogen threat cues and self-identified strength of political party identity on the expected value of superbacteria threat	86
Figure 9 : Study 3 interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and strength of political party identity on perceived superbacteria threat	101
Figure 10 : Study 3 interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and feelings towards Trump on perceived superbacteria threat	103

Figure 11: Study 3 interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and pathogen disgust sensitivity on perceived superbacteria threat	104
Figure 12 : Study 3 interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and moral purity scores on perceived superbacteria threat	106
Figure 13 : Study 3 interaction between perceived strength of political elite pathogen threat cue and self-reported strength of political party identity on perceived superbacteria threat	108
Figure 14 : Study 3 interaction between perceived strength of political elite pathogen threat cue and moral purity on perceived superbacteria threat	110
Figure 15: Study 3 interaction between self-reported strength of political party identity and moral purity on perceived superbacteria threat	112
Figure 16: Study 3 interaction between pathogen disgust sensitivity and moral purity on perceived superbacteria threat	113
Figure 17 : Study 3 interaction between self-reported strength of political party identity and pathogen disgust sensitivity on perceived COVID-19 threat	116
Figure 18 : Study 3 interaction between self-reported strength of political party identity and moral purity on perceived COVID-19 threat	117
Figure S1: Study 2 experimental stimulus believability check by partisan elite cue condition	140
Figure S2 : Study 3 manipulation check conducting an ANOVA on perceived strength of political elite pathogen threat cue by experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition	150
Figure S3: Study 3 experimental stimulus believability check by partisan elite cue condition	151

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Study 3 zero-order correlations (weighted and Bonferroni-adjusted)	97-98
Table S1: Study 1 descriptive statistics	132-134
Table S2: Study 2 descriptive statistics	135-136
Table S3: Study 3 sample descriptive statistics	141-143
Table S4: Study 3 variable descriptive statistics	144-146

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my committee chair and advisor, Dr. Peter H. Ditto, and to my advisor Dr. Roxane Cohen Silver. I could not have asked for better mentors to guide me through not just doctoral graduate school, but also personal and societal challenges over the past six years. Without both of their patience, guidance, and persistent help, this dissertation would not have been possible.

I would like to thank my committee member, Dr. E. Alison Holman, for her help, guidance, and collaboration on multiple projects related to this dissertation. I would also like to thank my committee member Dr. Oliver Sng for all he has taught me about evolutionary psychology.

In addition, a thank you to Dr. Jesse Lee Preston of Warwick University, who introduced me to, and inspired my interest in, moral psychology.

Financial support was provided by the University of California, Irvine, U.S. National Science Foundation (NSF) Grant SES 2026337, and Time-sharing Experiments for the Social Sciences (TESS) NSF Grant 0818839 (Dr. Jeremy Freese and Dr. James Druckman, Principal Investigators).

VITA

Daniel P. Relihan

Education	
Doctor of Philosophy, University of California, Irvine	June 2022
Major: Social Psychology	
Minor: Quantitative Psychology	
Master of Arts, University of California, Irvine	June 2019
Major: Social Ecology	
Master of Arts, New York University	June 2016
Major: Psychology	
Bachelor of Science, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign	May 2014
Majors: Psychology, Communication	

Research Interests

Substantive Interests: The role of morality, ideology (political, religious), and identity in perceptions of, and responses to, threat; Social, moral, political, and evolutionary psychology; Technology and media engagement

Methodological Interests: Experimental methods, survey research (including probability-based national samples), psychophysiological measures (including eye-tracking, Mouse Tracker, facial electromyography, electroencephalography), salivary bioscience, structural equation modeling, multilevel modeling, replicability, open science

Honors, Awards, & Certifications Ellen Greenberger Excellence in Graduate Research Award Department of Psychological Science, University of California, Irvine	2022
Time-sharing Experiments for the Social Sciences (TESS) Grant National Science Foundation Grant SES-2017581 (\$38,000)	2021
Graduate Division Completion Fellowship Office of the Graduate Division, University of California, Irvine (\$7,500)	2021
Certificate of Inclusive Excellence Office of Inclusive Excellence, University of California, Irvine	2021
Social Ecology Dean's Dissertation Data Collection Fellowship School of Social Ecology, University of California, Irvine (\$13,300)	2020
COVID-19 Summer 2020 Research Award School of Social Ecology, University of California, Irvine (\$5,000)	2020

2020 Conference Graduate Travel Award Society for Personality and Social Psychology, New Orleans, LA (\$500)	2020
Certificate of Teaching Excellence Division of Teaching Excellence & Innovation, University of California, Irvine	2019
Certificate of Course Design Division of Teaching Excellence & Innovation, University of California, Irvine	2019
School of Social Ecology Poster Session Award (3rd Place) University of California, Irvine (\$15)	2018
Graduate Student Mentoring Award School of Social Ecology, University of California, Irvine (\$200)	2018-2022
2The Tobin Project Graduate Fellowship <i>The Tobin Project (\$1,000)</i>	2018
Masters Scholar Honors Department of Psychology, New York University	2016
Masters Thesis Research Award Department of Psychology, New York University (\$200)	2015
James E. Spoor Scholarship Department of Psychology, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign (\$200)	2014
James Scholar Honors College of Liberal Arts and Science, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign	2011-2014
Harry Triandis Research Award Department of Psychology, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign (\$200)	2014

Publications

Ritter, R. S., Preston, J. L., Salomon, E., & **Relihan-Johnson**, **D.** (2016). Imagine no religion: Heretical disgust, anger and the symbolic purity of mind. *Cognition and Emotion*, *30*(4), 778-796. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2015.1030334

Manuscripts Under Review

Relihan, D. P., Holman, E. A., Garfin, D. R., Ditto, P. H., & Silver, R. C. (under review). Politicization of a pathogen: A longitudinal, U.S. nationally representative study of COVID-19 responses.

Relihan, D. P., Thomas, A. J., & Ditto, P. H. (under review). Wrong is risky: Moral judgments shape risk perceptions.

Relihan, D. P., Jones, N. J., Holman, E. A., & Silver, R. C. (under review). 'Just like me': Social identity, media, and the transmission of trauma.

O'Connor, C., **Relihan, D. P.**, Weatherall, J., Stanford, K., Ditto, P., & Thomas, A. J. (under review). Moral judgments impact perceived risks from COVID-19 exposure. Grisham, E. L., Dashtgard, P., Relihan, D. P., Holman, E. A., & Silver, R. C. (under review). They saw a hearing: Democrats and Republicans' perceptions of and response to the Kavanaugh-Ford hearings.
Grady, R. H., Ditto, P. H., Loftus, E., L., Levine, L., Greenspan, R. L., & Relihan, D. P. (under review).
From primary to presidency: Attitude change, fake news, and memory bias in the 2016 election.

Manuscripts in Prep

Relihan, D. P. & Ditto, P. H. (in prep). Politics, disgust, and purity: The effect of elite partisan cues on pathogen perceptions.

Dashtgard, P., **Relihan, D. P.**, Grisham, E. L., Holman, E. A., & Silver, R. C. (in prep). The Ford-Kavanaugh congressional hearings: A triggering event.

Salem, B. E., Alikhani, M., & **Relihan, D. P.** (in prep). Secondary outcomes of a pilot study on frailty among LTBI positive homeless adults.

Conference Presentations

Relihan, D. P., Holman, E. A., Garfin, D. R., Ditto, P. H., & Silver, R. C. (2022, February). *Politicization of a pathogen: A longitudinal, U.S. nationally representative study of COVID-19*. Society of Personality and Social Psychology Political Psychology Pre-Conference, online.

Relihan, D. P., Holman, E. A., Garfin, D. R., Ditto, P. H., & Silver, R. C. (2021, April). *The politics of pathogens and pandemics*. University of California Irvine Associated Graduate Students Symposium, online.

Relihan, D. P., Holman, E. A., Garfin, D. R., Ditto, P. H., & Silver, R. C. (2021, February). *The politics of pathogens and pandemics*. Society of Personality and Social Psychology, online.

Relihan, D. P., & Ditto, P. H. (2020, May). *Motivated mouse movements: Partisan judgments of factual statements*. Society for Personality and Social Psychology, New Orleans, LA.

Relihan, D. P., & Ditto, P. H. (2020, January). *Motivated mouse movements: Partisan judgments of factual statements*. Heterodoxy in Psychology, Orange, CA.

Relihan, D. P., Thomas, A., & Ditto, P. H. (2019, May). *What's wrong is wrisky: Moral intuitions bias perception of risk.* Association for Psychological Science, Washington, D.C.

Relihan, D. P., Thomas, A., & Ditto, P. H. (2019, April). *What's wrong is wrisky: Moral intuitions bias perception of risk.* University of California Irvine Associated Graduate Students Symposium, Irvine, CA.

Relihan, D. P., Thomas, A., & Ditto, P. H. (2019, February). *What's wrong is wrisky: Moral intuitions bias perception of risk.* Society for Personality and Social Psychology, Portland, OR.

Relihan, D. P., Jones, N. M., Silver, R. C., & Holman, E. A. (2018, October). "Just like me": Social identity, media exposure, and the stress of terrorism. University of California Irvine School of Social Ecology Poster Session, Irvine, CA.

Relihan, D. P., Jones, N. M., Silver, R. C., & Holman, E. A. (2018, May). "Just like me": Social identity, media exposure, and the stress of terrorism. Association for Psychological Science, San Francisco, CA.

Relihan, D. P. (2018, April). "Just like me": Social identity, media exposure, and the stress of terrorism. University of California, Irvine Associated Graduate Students Symposium, Irvine, CA.

Relihan-Johnson, D. P., Schmid, P. C., & Amodio, D. M. (2016, May). *Power facilitates memory for faces: Effects in the brain and behavior*. Association for Psychological Science, Chicago, IL.

Relihan-Johnson, D. P., Schmid, P. C., & Amodio, D. M. (2015, April). *Eye got the power: Attention allocation and decision making*. New York University Masters Poster Conference, New York, NY.

Relihan-Johnson, D. P., Ritter, R., & Preston, J. L. (2014, April). *Disgust, religion, and mental purity*. University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Psychology Undergraduate Honors Poster Conference, Urbana-Champaign, IL.

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

The politics of pathogens and pandemics

By

Daniel P. Relihan

Doctor of Philosophy in Psychological Science

University of California, Irvine, 2022

Professor Peter H. Ditto, Chair

Understanding population-level variability in who responds more strongly to pathogen threats is important for devising strategic health-based risk messages targeted at ideologically diverse populations. The aims of this dissertation were to investigate how politically polarized responses to COVID-19 changed over time, the role of political elite cues in shaping responses to COVID-19 and other pathogens, and whether such effects depend on individual differences such as disgust sensitivity and moral feelings about purity. Using a longitudinal probabilitybased U.S. nationally representative NORC AmeriSpeak sample measured in March-April, 2020 (N = 6,514) then six months later in September-October, 2020 (N = 5,661), Study 1 demonstrated that COVID-19 fear, perceived COVID-19 death risk, and health-protective behaviors became increasingly polarized over time. Initial differences between Democrats and Republicans diverged over the first six months of the pandemic, as did responses among Republicans by support for former president Donald Trump. Trump Republicans initially reported less COVID-19 fear and health-protective behaviors than non-Trump Republicans, and these differences became more pronounced over time. Importantly, there were minimal differences by political identity, and none by Trump support, in perceived infection risk of a non-politicized pathogen: the seasonal flu. To examine causality, Study 2 tested whether responses to an ostensibly real superbacteria, described as starting to spread internationally in a mock online Associated Press article, can be experimentally polarized via divergent political elite messages. In an online Prolific sample (N = 400) there was a negative partisanship effect where Republicans felt less threatened by the superbacteria when Democratic leaders cued worry about it and Republican leaders downplayed it, but not vice versa. In another U.S. nationally representative NORC AmeriSpeak sample (N = 1,947), Study 3 replicated this effect showing that pathogen disgust sensitivity predicted stronger perceived superbacteria threat regardless of political elite cues, while the effect of moral purity was nuanced. These results have theoretical implications for understanding the evolutionary roles of ingroup authority, disgust sensitivity, and moral purity in pathogen threat responses. These findings also suggest that political elite messages and emotional and moral sensitivities of the target audience be simultaneously considered when devising public health pathogen-related risk communications.

CHAPTER 1: THE PSYCHOLOGY OF PATHOGEN DEFENSE

An increasingly interconnected global population, along with a rapidly warming planet, create an ideal environment for new and deadly pathogens to spread widely and more frequently. This poses a threat to both public health and national security, as widespread disease can overload healthcare systems, halt economic activities, and create geopolitical conflict. Combatting such pathogen threats requires population-wide coordination and compromise. To be better equipped for future pandemics, it is important to understand who responds more strongly to pathogen threats and in what contexts. Research in psychology and political science, suggests that political ingroup leaders' messages play a role in guiding the public on how to respond to large-scale threats. Moreover, research in evolutionary, political, and social psychologies suggests that individual differences in sensitivity to disgust and moral feelings about purity may be related to a broader behavioral immune system that evolved to motivate individual- and group-level pathogen avoidance strategies. It is unclear, however, the extent to which these factors interact in modern pandemic contexts. The current novel Coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) pandemic and the disease it causes (COVID-19), along with the highly politically polarized milieu in the United States, provides a natural test of how competing elite messages and pathogen-related individual differences shape people's responses to unfamiliar and deadly pathogen threats.

As the COVID-19 pandemic hit the U.S., the pathogen threat quickly became polarized (Hart et al., 2020) with research illustrating that Democrats found the novel virus more threatening, and were more willing to perform health-protective behaviors, than Republicans (Bruine de Bruin et al., 2020; Clinton et al., 2020; Gollwiter et al., 2020; Kerr et al., 2021; Pennycook et al., 2021). However, there is still much to learn about the nuanced ways people

respond to modern pathogen threats. How did such politicized responses in the U.S. change over time, if they changed at all? To what extent did political leader cues and moral purity intuitions play a role in COVID-19 responses? The first study of this dissertation aimed to answer these questions using a large longitudinal U.S. nationally representative sample.

Building on Study 1, Studies 2 and 3 aimed to answer the questions: Can an unfamiliar pathogen threat be politicized by partisan elite cues? Will Democrats and Republicans equally follow their ingroup authorities' cues about the pathgogen? Study 3's research questions further asked: What happens when messages about a pathogen threat from one's political ingroup leaders conflicts with one's intuitions to avoid infection? One prediction is that individuals who are more sensitive to disgust and who hold stronger moral feelings about purity will exhibit stronger responses to pathogens regardless of their ingroup leader's cues about the threat. On the contrary, in a society like the U.S. where political identities have become akin to religious idnetities (Finkel et al., 2020), individuals may trust their political ingroup leaders over their own individual emotional and moral sensitivities. Hence, a second, competing prediction is that partisan elite pathogen-threat cues will affect people's pathogen responses above and beyond their individual disgust sensitivity and moral purity intuition.

The aims of this dissertation are to test: 1) the roles of political identities, partisan elite support in Americans' responses to the COVID-19 pandemic over time, 2) the association between moral purity and affective, cognitive, and reported behavioral responses to COVID-19, 3) whether a new unfamiliar and deadly pathogen can be politically polarized like COVID-19 has, and 4) whether the effects of partisan elite cues on people's pathogen perceptions depends on individuals' sensitivity to disgust and moral feelings about purity. Findings from this research have theoretical implications for how ingroup authority cues, disgust sensitivity, and moral purity intersect in

shaping how people perceive and respond to modern pathogen threats. Results also have practical implications for devising pathogen-related risk communications for an ideologically diverse population, as in the U.S.

The Evolution of People and Pathogens

The spread of infectious disease is natural part of life for the millions of species that call Earth home. Most species, including humans, have evolved some form of defense against such pathogen threats. From biblical plagues to modern pandemics, pathogens (e.g., bacteria, viruses) have been one of the top causes of death throughout human history, and subsequently one of the most impactful forces on human evolution (Fumagalli et al., 2011; Karlsson et al., 2014; Moren et al., 2004). Majority of human history was spent in hunter-gatherer tribes of 50 to 100 people under constant threat of invaders and infection (Dobson & Carper, 1996; Neuberg et al., 2011; Van Vugt & Park, 2009). Individuals and tribes who developed biological, psychological, and social group mechanisms to fight infectious diseases were more likely to survive and pass on their genes (Inhorn & Brown, 1990; Schaller & Duncan, 2007). Indeed, human life expectancy was approximately 20-35 years in ancient Greece and Rome (Finch, 2010; Kyriazis, 2020) and only reached up to around 40 two millennia later in 1800's Western Europe (Rose & Mueller, 1998), with infectious disease, particularly during infancy, being one of the top causes of death. After the discovery of antiseptics and antibiotics, the average human lifespan nearly doubled in the past two centuries (Barreiro & Quintana-Murci, 2009; Kyriazis, 2020; Rose & Mueller, 1998). Although some pathogens were present in early hunter-gatherer environments, such as Hepatitis B, herpes, and Epstein-Bar virus, others only came about after the agricultural revolution engendered closer contact between people and domestic animals, urban living without modern plumbing, and denser populations, around 11,000 years ago (Dobson & Carper, 1996; Wolfe et al., 2007).

3

Even today, aside from the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, infection remains the fourth leading cause of death globally according to the World Health Organization (https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/the-top-10-causes-of-death). Yet, modern hygiene allows people to engage in daily pathogen management practices, such as bathing with soap and brushing one's teeth. Although modern vaccines have aided in nearly eradicating pathogens such as diphtheria, measles, mumps, rubella, tetanus, and polio (Hinman, 1999), new pathogens such as monkeypox (https://www.cdc.gov/poxvirus/monkeypox/outbreak/us-outbreaks.html), West Nile Virus (Kilpatrick, 2011), Zika virus (Petersen et al., 2016) and Ebola virus (Jacobs et al., 2020) continue to emerge as deadly threats to public health (https://www.niaid.nih.gov/research/emerginginfectious-diseases-pathogens). As the world's population continues to grow beyond sustainable capacity for the planet, increased human-to-human and human-to-animal contact may lead to more frequent cross-species pathogen spread (e.g., Kilpatrick, 2011). Moreover, ancient pathogens locked away thousands of years ago in Arctic ice and permafrost may once again be released as global temperatures continue to soar to record highs (Brouchkov et al., 2017; Gross, 2019; Miner et al., 2021). How will people respond to emerging unfamiliar and deadly pathogen threats? Will our evolved biological and psychological defense mechanisms continue to successfully reduce the spread of new pathogens, or might modern media technologies and geopolitical conflict hamper such efforts though misguidance and misinformation?

On a genetic level, humans adapted to the ever-evolving diversity of pathogens through the development of immunological defenses that provide a first response to pathogens invading the body (Barreiro & Quinatana-Murci, 2009). For instance, about 100 genes have been identified across 55 human populations that are specifically sensitive to environmental pathogen load, including genes associated with autoimmune diseases (Fumagalli et al, 2011). However, evolutionary advantages

have trade-offs. Immune responses to infection require metabolic resources to raise body temperature (Dantzer et al., 1991), and sickness from infection debilitates an organism's ability to reproduce and care for offspring (Murray & Schaller, 2016; Schaller, 2016). To compensate for these costs, humans developed psychological and cultural mechanisms to help the immune system in combatting the spread of infectious pathogens.

The Behavioral Immune System

The behavioral immune system (BIS) is comprised of affective, cognitive, and behavioral mechanisms that function to motivate individuals' responses to potential sources of infection, including individuals' participation in group-based cultural norms and practices that function to keep the group protected from pathogens (Schaller, 2016). While the biological immune system developed as a reactive defense against pathogen infection, the BIS developed to provide a proactive form of pathogen threat management that supplements the biological system (Neuberg et al., 2011; Schaller, 2011, 2016; Schaller & Neuberg, 2012; Schaller & Park, 2011). In doing so, it is functionally flexible in that it is contextually sensitive and balances the costs and benefits of health-protective behaviors (Ackerman et al., 2018; Schaller et al., 2007). However, the BIS is not always accurate and sometimes overgeneralizes; it follows the smoke detector principle by erring on the side of caution (Haselton & Nettle, 2006; Nesse, 2005). Just like the cost of a smoke detector sounding a false alarm is minimal compared to the cost of a smoke detector not working when there is a real fire, it is theorized that the evolutionary cost of the BIS over activating likely outweighed the cost of under activation in the presence of a real pathogen threat (Schaller & Neuberg, 2012). For example, obesity (Lund & Miller, 2014) and deformities (Park et al., 2003; Miller & Maner, 2011, 2012) can trigger BIS activation (Ackerman et al., 2018), despite no immediate pathogen threat to the perceiver. That

pathogens can spread from group-to-group and person-to-person, and that BIS activation is contextually dependent, has implications for both intergroup and interpersonal psychology.

One context in which BIS response is important is among social groups. Although groups provide survival benefits like protection and resources, living in close quarters and frequent contact with others increases the likelihood of pathogen spread. Balancing this trade-off, groups that developed stricter cultural practices and norms over time were likely more successful in coordinating responses to pathogen threats than groups without such practices and norms. For example, a study of 33 nations found that those with higher historical pathogen prevalence (r = .36), greater number of life expectancy years lost to diseases (r = .59), and higher prevalence of tuberculosis (r = .61) also tended to have stronger social norms and lower tolerance of deviant behavior (i.e., "tight" cultures), compared to nations with lower pathogens prevalence that have more relaxed norms and acceptance of deviant behaviors (i.e., "loose" cultures; Gelfand, 2011). Similarly, higher pathogen prevalence across countries has been moderately associated with greater conformity (Murray et al., 2011) and strongly correlated with greater collectivism (Clay et al., 2012; Fincher et al., 2008; Thornhill et al., 2009), both of which are cultural values systems that promote ingroup homogeneity and favoritism (Guydkunst et al., 1992; Yamagishi et al., 1998). Though these findings are only correlational (indeed, there may also be a reverse effect where cultures with individuals that work more closely together may be at higher risk of pathogen spread; e.g., Thomas et al., 2022), they support the notion that greater exposure to pathogen threats is associated with population-level variability in psychological attitudes and behaviors that function to maintain the integrity of the ingroup.

Greater coalitional cohesiveness in pathogen prevalent environments makes sense from an evolutionary perspective, given that people from outside one's immediate community pose a greater risk of introducing unfamiliar pathogens into the local ecology than one's ingroup community

members. Negative attitudes towards outsiders and dissimilar others may be one evolved way of motivating decreased contact with potentially infectious others. Supporting this notion, research demonstrated that BIS activation is associated with prejudice, ethnocentrism, and xenophobia (Faulkner et al., 2004; Navarette & Fessler, 2006; Schaller & Neuberg, 2012). For instance, one set of studies found that people put in a high disease-salient context reported less positive attitudes toward foreign immigrant groups (Faulkner et al., 2004); and xenophobic dehumanization of outgroups often includes labeling outgroup members as animals notorious for carrying disease, such as rats and cockroaches (Buckels & Trapnell, 2013; Hodson & Costello, 2007). Though such attitudes can lead to horrific outcomes like genocide, there is historical precedence of foreign outgroups invading and bringing new diseases with them. For example, some work suggests that when Europeans invaded the Americas, more Indigenous Americans died from European diseases than battle (Diamond, 1999; Ramenofsky, 2003). Moreover, outsiders tend to be less familiar with local customs, like food preparation and mating practices, that may function to protect locals from pathogen transmission (Schaller et al., 2003); consequently, ingroup and outgroup members who break such norms pose increased pathogen spread risk to the group.

Tighter group norms, collectivism, and conformity – psychological attitudes that promote intragroup social regulation – are descriptive of a social conservative ideology (Janoff-Bulman, 2009). Social conservatives tend to be higher on social dominance orientation (SDO), a psychological trait defined by preference for hierarchical and unequal social structures (Pratto et al., 1994). Social conservatives also tend to be higher on right-wing authoritarianism (RWA), a psychological trait defined by conformity, prejudice toward outgroups, and submissiveness to authority (Altemeyer, 1988). Consequently, a meta-analysis found a small association between BIS activation and social conservatism (r = .25; Terrizzi Jr., et al. 2013), and this appears to be specifically related to conservative traditionalism rather than SDO (Tybur et al., 2015). Taken together, this literature suggests that activation of the BIS by pathogen threats may increase intragroup cooperative behaviors by changing people's attitudes to motivate such behaviors; and these attitudes are characteristic of collectivism, conformity, and social conservatism. However, although these attitudes may promote group cohesion to fight pathogen threats, the downside to such attitudes is prejudice and discrimination against outgroup members. The mechanism through which the BIS motivates pathogen (and thus people) avoidant attitudes and behaviors is through the emotional experience and expression of disgust.

Disgust

The affective component of the behavioral immune system is disgust – a basic emotion that originally functioned to respond to bitter or toxic foods (Chapman et al., 2009; Darwin, 1872/1965). Disgust is felt and expressed in response to real or perceived potentially contaminating stimuli, such as spoiled food, feces, blood, insects, injuries, sexual acts, bodily fluids, and corpses (Chapman & Anderson, 2012). A physiological disgust response is marked by an urge to expel toxins from the body, physical distancing from the potential source of infection, activation of the autonomic nervous system (Ekman et al., 1983; Levenson et al., 1990) and a distinct facial expression that is crossculturally recognizable (Ekman & Friesen, 1975; Ekman et al., 1987). The combination of these physiological changes functions to provide reactive defense (Oaten et al., 2009). For example, nausea, gagging, and vomiting attempt to expel toxic microbes (Ekman & Friesen, 1975; Rozin & Fallon, 1987; Shariff & Tracy, 2011). The prototypical facial expression of disgust plays multiple adaptive roles; the wrinkling of the nose and furrowing of the eyebrows tighten the nasal passage to reduce airborne contaminant intake; an opened mouth (sometimes sticking the tongue out) promotes oral expulsion (Ekman & Friesen, 1975; Rozin & Fallon, 1987); and the disgust expression provides communication to conspecifics about the presence of a potential source of infection (Shariff & Tracy, 2011). Thus, disgust provides an evolved mechanism to fight pathogen infection and communicate the threat to others (Curtis et al., 2004; Schaller & Park, 2011).

Taxonomies of Disgust

The experience and expression of disgust is not limited to physical elicitors. A large body of research suggests that the physical experience of disgust has been extended to the social and moral domains. The complexity of this phenomenon is likely due to the nature of humans needing to navigate and survive both physical and social environments. As physical disgust functions to preserve one's physical purity (i.e., free from contamination by diseases and toxins), sociomoral disgust functions to protect the purity of one's mind, soul, and moral identity– all intangible disgust targets. From this perspective, taxonomies of disgust categorize disgust responses by the eliciting stimuli. Rozin, Haidt, & McCauley (1999) describe four types of disgust: 1) *core disgust* is elicited by foods, animals, and body products to protect the body from contamination, 2) *animal disgust* is elicited by reminders of humanity's animal nature (e.g., poor hygiene, sex, bodily mutilations, death) to protect from the realization of one's eventual death, 3) *interpersonal disgust* is elicited by contact with evil or diseased strangers to protect the self and social order, and 4) sociomoral *disgust* is elicited by immoral actions to protect the self and social order. Other taxonomies have been proposed as well (Haidt et al., 1994; Haidt et al., 1997).

Importantly, each of these types of disgust is hypothesized to originate from the same underlying physiological pathogen protective mechanisms. In other words, the mechanisms of the BIS are thought to be adapted for use beyond their original purpose by extending to the moral domain (Chapman & Anderson, 2013; Rozin et al., 2009). One criticism of the four-category taxonomy, however, is a lack of conceptual distinctiveness among the domains (Tybur et al., 2009). For instance, rotten food eliciting core disgust does so for the same reason as rotting flesh on a corpse eliciting animal reminder disgust – they both pose a risk of pathogen infection. To address this criticism, Tybur and colleagues (2009) devised the Three-Domain Disgust Scale (TDDS) which takes an adaptationist approach to taxonomizing disgust by taking into consideration evolutionary selection pressures that may lead to the experience and expression of disgust. These include avoiding pathogen-carrying agents (pathogen disgust), improving reproductive success by avoiding potentially deleterious sexual partners and practices (sexual disgust), and avoiding individuals who impose social costs on the self or ingroup – for instance, by violating groups norms (moral disgust; Tybur et al., 2009)¹. Together, this research illustrates that pathogens and BIS activation– namely disgust – play an important role in human moral systems. However, if moral disgust evolved from physical disgust, to what extent are moral disgust experiences physiological?

Over the past two decades, a mountain of social psychological research has investigated the connection between physical and moral disgust experiences. The main idea is that moral disgust experiences are rooted in physiological disgust responses (Chapman et al., 2009; Rozin, Haidt, & Fincher, 2009). Studies investigating this 'embodiment' of moral disgust demonstrated that: experimentally inducing feelings of disgust led to more harsh moral judgments (Schnall, Haidt, et al., 2008; Wheatley & Haidt, 2005), recalling moral transgressions activated cleaning-related concepts and motivated intention to engage in cleaning behavior (Zhong & Liljenquist, 2006), activating cleanliness concepts or physically cleaning one's hands reduced the severity of moral judgments (Schnall, Benton, & Harvey, 2008), and drinking a bitter drink led to more harsh moral judgments (Eskine et al., 2011). At face value, these studies suggest a direct connection between physical to

¹ There are other disgust scales that focus on the clinical implications of sensitivity to experiencing disgust (e.g., Olatunji et al., 2007).

moral disgust experiences. However, a majority (if not all) of these studies relied on small, undergraduate, WEIRD (Western, Educated, Industrialized, Rich, and Democratic – societies such as the United States, United Kingdom, France; Henrich et al., 2010) convenience samples, and replications were rare at the peak of interest in embodied moral disgust research. Since then, several of these studies have either failed to replicate with larger and non-WEIRD samples (e.g., Johnson et al., 2014) or found significant but weaker effects (Landy & Goodwin, 2015). This leaves the current state of embodied moral disgust research in uncertain territory as replications of these earlier studies continue.

One potential solution is to use physiological methods to compare biological disgust processes with psychological experiences of disgust in relation to non-moral and moral stimuli. For instance, some neuroimaging evidence suggests that physical and moral disgust activate some common, but also some idiosyncratic, neural networks in the brain (Borg et al., 2008). Little research, however, has investigated whether moral disgust is linked to immune-related biochemical changes. One study found in a small convenience sample of men in Utah that exposure to images of both universally disgusting images and same-sex kissing induced significantly greater levels of salivary alpha-amylase (a biomarker of sympathetic nervous system activity and stress) than images of everyday objects (O'Handley et al., 2017). This result held regardless of participants' self-reported level of negative attitudes toward same-sex attraction. These findings suggest that moral disgust may be rooted in physical disgust; however, much more research is needed to investigate the link between biomarkers of emotion and morality². As the literature previously discussed, BIS activation may lead to more negative attitudes and behaviors towards outgroup members, particularly minorities who

² Indeed, the original idea for this dissertation just prior to the COVID-19 pandemic was to investigate the question of whether moral disgust towards same-sex attraction is a purely metaphorical psychological experience, or whether there is an accompanying immune-related (salivary) biomarker reaction.

practice what may be considered "taboo" sexual practices such as homosexuality. Supporting this notion, numerous studies have found that disgust sensitivity and induced disgust predict more negative attitudes toward gay people (Crawford et al., 2014; Cunningham et al., 2013; Inbar, Pizarro, Knobe, & Bloom, 2009; Olatunji et al., 2017; Smith et al., 2011; Terrizzi Jr. et al., 2010). If moral disgust towards gay people is purely psychological, then efforts to reduce homophobia may be better spent focusing on changing attitudes and cultural narratives around same-sex attraction. If it is also physiological, then a follow up question is whether a pharmacological intervention (e.g., anti-nausea medication) could reduce both physiological and moral disgust reactions when an individual encounters a morally disgusting stimulus. Such a mixed-methods approach may prove fruitful in the future for teasing apart if, and under what contexts, there is a connection between physiological and moral disgust.

Moral disgust has been linked specifically with intuitions about moral purity. Disgust responses psychologically evolved to motivate individual and group-level pathogen preventative behaviors. By forming strong moral norms around cleanliness, cultures can develop pathogen preventative feelings, thoughts, and behaviors among large groups of people while maintaining a shared sense of moral community (Graham & Haidt, 2010). In an initial attempt to taxonomize moral domains of emotion, Shweder and colleagues (1997) proposed three distinct ethics that cultures use when addressing and resolving moral issues: community, autonomy, and divinity (i.e., purity). Each ethic is based on a different conceptualization of the individual as within a broader group, as a sole agent, and as a being connected to God, respectively. Extending this framework, Rozin and colleagues (1999) proposed the CAD (Community, Autonomy, Divinity) Triad Hypothesis, which suggests that violations of each of these ethics is associated with specific moral emotional responses: violations of community induce contempt, violations of autonomy induce anger, and violations of divinity induce disgust (cf. Hutcherson & Gross, 2011, Kollareth et al., 2019). More specifically, violations of divinity were defined in terms of purity:

"...cases [where] a person disrespects the sacredness of God, or causes impurity or degradation to himself/herself. To decide if an action is wrong, you think about things like sin, the natural order of things, sanctity, and the protection of the soul or the world from degradation and spiritual defilement." (Rozin et al., 1999, pg. 576).

Additional evidence connecting intuitions of moral purity to BIS functioning was found by Horberg and colleagues (2009), who conducted three studies investigating the role of state and trait disgust (compared to other negative emotions) in predicting moralization in the purity domain. They found that integral feelings of disgust (but not anger) predicted stronger moral condemnation of purity violating behaviors, experimentally induced disgust (but not sadness) increased condemnation of purity violating behaviors as well as approval for virtuous purity behaviors, and trait disgust (but not anger or fear) predicted stronger moral condemnation of purity violations and stronger approval for purity virtues. These results are consistent with the Social Intuitionist Model (SIM), which proposes that moral judgments derive from intuitive emotional reactions (Hadit, 2001), with moral judgments of purity violations deriving form disgust.

The SIM was extended by Moral Foundations Theory (MFT), which posits that throughout evolution problems associated with increasingly complex human social life, such as forging strong coalitions and avoiding infectious diseases, were solved through the development of intuitions about right and wrong. According to the theory, people are born with a template for moral intuitions – that it is wrong to kill, wrong to steal, etc. – and throughout development they learn from their cultures to rely more or less on each given foundation. In other words, moral intuitions come "pre-loaded" and cultures "tune" them up or down depending on the needs and goals of the culture (Graham et al., 2013; Graham et al., 2011; Haidt & Joseph, 2004, 2007). This can also occur among subcultures, such as political factions within a country (Koleva et al., 2012). Thus far there appear to be five intuitions or 'foundations' that can be found cross-culturally to varying degrees. Tens of thousands of participants around the world have participated in studies testing the five moral foundations (many participated through the data collection website YourMorals.org). MFT allows room to investigate and uncover additional moral intuitions that may exist.

The five foundations consist of harm, fairness, loyalty, authority, and purity (Graham et al., 2013). The harm foundation originally developed to promote protection and care for offspring (e.g., parent-child bonding) and was originally triggered by perceptions of suffering, distress, and neediness. Greater reliance on the harm foundation is associated with compassion for victims and anger at perpetrators. The fairness foundation developed to promote benefitting from partnerships with others and was originally triggered by cheating and deception. Greater reliance on the fairness foundation is associated with anger, gratitude, and guilt. Together, the harm and fairness foundations are considered the "individualizing" foundations because of their focus on individual rights and autonomy. The loyalty foundation developed to promote cohesive tribes and was originally triggered by threat or challenges to the group. Greater reliance on the loyalty foundation is associated with group pride and rage towards traitors. The authority foundation developed to promote beneficial relationships within hierarchies and was originally triggered by sign of high and low rank. Greater reliance on the authority foundation is associated with respect and fear. Lastly, the purity foundation developed to aid in avoiding communicable diseases and was originally triggered by waste products and diseased people. Greater reliance on the purity foundation is associated with disgust (Graham et al., 2013, pg. 38). Collectively, the loyalty, authority, and purity foundations are considered the

"binding" foundations because they focus on binding groups together to achieve a social evolutionary goal.

The research by Graham and colleagues (2013) suggesting moral purity may function, in part, to promote pathogen avoidance coincides with the previously discussed literature linking disgust with violations of cultural values of divinity, and further suggests that affective, cognitive, and behavioral components of the BIS may have been extended to the moral domain throughout evolution as a way to bind groups together and promote intragroup cooperation (i.e., moral norms) in fighting infectious diseases. However, as MFT theorizes, although people are born with the innate "blueprints" for these foundations, their environmental and cultural upbringing adjusts the degree to which they rely on the different foundations in making moral judgments. Thus, intergroup differences in pathogen exposure over time may explain intergroup differences in BIS activation (e.g., disgust sensitivity), and subsequently, cultural differences in moral disgust and moral purity.

Conservatism, Moral Purity, and Religiosity

The MFT framework aids in explaining differences in political orientation. Specifically, numerous studies have shown that liberals tend to show greater endorsement of foundations related to individual rights and autonomy, while conservatives tend to endorse all five foundations equally (i.e., they endorse the binding foundations more than liberals; Graham et al., 2009; Haidt & Graham, 2007). The connection between conservatism and moral purity has especially received an abundance of attention in the social psychology literature. For instance, several studies suggest that conservatives are more easily disgusted than liberals (Inbar, Pizarro, & Bloom, 2009), that disgust sensitivity predicts stronger conservatism (Inbar, Pizarro, et al., 2012), and that the meta-analyzed association between social conservatism and BIS activation is significant (though it is not a large effect size). Given research connecting the BIS to conservatism, and connecting the BIS to moral

purity, it makes sense that conservatives rely more on moral purity intuitions when making moral judgments. Additional evidence of the interplay among the BIS, conservatism and moral purity was demonstrated by Helzer and Pizarro (2011), who found that people reminded of physical cleaning reported being more conservative and made harsh moral judgments towards violations of sexual purity than people in a control condition. Additional support for the political patterns of moral intuitions was demonstrated by Feinberg and Willer (2013), who found that reframing pro-environmental messages in terms of purity eliminated environmental attitude differences between liberals and conservatives.

However, recent work has failed to replicate Helzer and Pizarro's (2011), and a meta-analysis of their studies revealed a very small effect of the cleanliness cues on political attitudes (Burnham, 2020). Moreover, liberals have also shown stronger moral purity concerns than conservatives, particularly relating to polluting the environment – an action that involves releasing harmful toxins (Frimer et al., 2017); and a high-powered study of political moral language found a small but significant correlation between conservatism and use of moral purity words (r = .14; Frimer, 2020). Thus, there appears to be a connection between conservatism and moral purity, though this association may be context dependent. MFT hypothesizes that cultural environments regulate the degree to which individuals rely on different moral foundations. One route through which this may occur is messaging from ingroup political authorities about which moral values matter in a given scenario. If one's ingroup leaders see an outgroup's responses to a pathogen threat as more threatening to the ingroup than the actual pathogen, the ingroup leaders may emphasize moral values of fairness instead of purity. Would such partisan elite cues then moderate the effect of people's moral purity intuitions on pathogen threat perception? This is one of the main questions tested throughout this dissertation.

Another route through which BIS activation is associated with both conservatism and moral purity is religiosity. In the U.S., conservatism tends to be associated with stronger religious beliefs than liberalism (Hirsch et al., 2013). Religious beliefs are inherently intertwined with intuitions of moral purity. Nearly every major religion relies on the concept of cleanliness to guide the thoughts and behaviors of adherents, from baptism in Christianity and mikveh in Judaism to rules about purification before worship in Islam and the freeing of impurities to become a Brahman in Hinduism (Graham & Haidt, 2010). These practices function to keep the faithful both physically and spiritually clean (e.g., Rottman et al., 2014; Preston & Ritter, 2012), and to maintain a sacred order within the religious community (Fincher & Thornhill, 2012; Graham & Haidt, 2010). However, many religious rituals may increase, rather than decrease, susceptibility to infection (e.g., bodily piercings), and religions often promote evangelicalism that requires contact with outgroups (increasing potential pathogen exposure; Swartwout et al., 2012). For example, self-flagellation, brotherhood blood sharing, and tattooing are religious rituals that have been linked to increased spread of hepatitis, HIV, herpes, and bacterial infections (Gaurel & Deresinski, 2021). Consequently, some religious rituals may serve more as signals of an individuals immune system strength - an indicator of good reproductive fitness - as opposed to having a pathogen-avoidant function. Still, religious practices that increase the potential for infection may aid in a long-term fight against pathogens by building up a group's natural immune defenses and promoting mate choices that favor those with stronger immune systems.

Although little research has directly tested the role of religiosity in responding to real and deadly pathogens in modern contexts, some work links religious belief to disgust and pathogen avoidance. Research on the CAD Triad hypothesis suggests that violations of divinity (e.g., disrespecting the sacredness of God) induce sociomoral disgust (Rozin et al., 1999). Moreover, research by Preston and Ritter (2012) found that participants primed with religious words generated more cleaning-related words from word stems, participants primed with religious words rated cleaning products as more desirable than a control condition, and participants primed with cleanliness reported greater value in religious belief than those primed with dirtiness. Another set of studies by Terrizzi Jr. et al. (2012) demonstrated that religious conservatism (e.g., strict adherence to religious doctrine, fundamentalism, orthodoxy) was associated with disease-avoidant aspects of disgust (sexual and pathogen disgust), but not moral disgust³. Moreover, the authors found that religious conservatism mediated the relation between disgust and prejudice towards homosexuals, suggesting an association between religiosity and outgroup avoidance functioning of the BIS. These findings have been replicated outside the U.S. as well: using a large survey of New Zealanders, Bulbulia et al. (2013) used structural equation modeling to examine associations among the five moral foundations and different aspects of religiosity. They found the strongest (i.e., moderate) association was between the purity foundation and intrinsic religiosity (i.e., maintaining religious belief for the sake of inherent goodness, as opposed to religious belief for personal or social benefits). More research is needed, however, to examine how BIS activation may be related to conservatism, moral purity, and religiosity in non-WEIRD populations.

The link between religious belief and moral intuitions of purity appears to extend beyond the physical realm. Religious beliefs are considered sacred values rather than preferences (Heiphetz et al., 2013; Tetlock et al. 2000) and they help maintain membership in the broader moral and religious community (Graham & Haidt, 2010). Thus, holding taboo thoughts and ideological outgroup beliefs in mind may threaten the purity of the spiritual self (and purity of the moral group identity) in a

³ It is worth noting that the items in the Moral Disgust Subscale of the Three-Domain Disgust Scale (Tybur et al., 2009) used here seem to better capture moral anger than disgust.

similar fashion that pathogens threaten the purity of one's body. For instance, Christianity – particularly Protestantism and Catholicism – considers impure thoughts to be sinful (Cohen & Rozin, 2001). Supporting this notion, Ritter and Preston (2011) found that Christian participants who read and wrote passages from outgroup religious texts, such as the Qur'an (Islam) and Richard Dawkins' The God Delusion (atheism), rated a subsequent lemonade drink they tasted as more disgusting than when reading and writing passages from ingroup religious text (the Bible) and the dictionary (control). Moreover, Ritter et al. (2016) found that Christian participants who read and heard atheistic ideas (e.g., "God is a complete myth") reported feeling significantly more disgusted by the ideas than when reading and hearing traditional Christian beliefs (e.g., "The Bible is the word of God"), neutral true statements (e.g., "Water freezes at 32 degrees Fahrenheit") and neutral false statements (e.g., "Canada is located south of the United States"). However, this study failed to find activation of facial micro expressions of disgust (i.e., levator labii activity) when Christian participants reported greater disgust toward atheistic ideas, suggesting that disgust experienced in the presence of ideologically (but not physically) aversive stimuli may be more metaphorical than physical. Taken together, this work suggests that religious beliefs are associated with psychological aversion to the unclean and unholy, even when no physical contaminants are involved.

Although this dissertation does not specifically focus on the role of religious belief in responses to modern pathogen threats (an area of research that could prove a fruitful extension of this dissertation), increasing political polarization in the U.S. has moralized political identities to a level similar to religious identities (Finkel et al., 2020); thus both religiosity and conservatism may play similar context dependent roles in pathogen responses in the U.S. Given research suggesting moral purity is associated with disgust, and that conservatives rely more on moral purity intuitions, one prediction is that conservatives should report stronger pathogen-avoidant responses when confronted

by real and deadly pathogens. A second prediction is that, since conservatism and moral purity already function to prevent pathogen spread, those higher on both should be less worried when confronted with real and deadly pathogen threats because they already belong to political and/or moral groups that adhere to pathogen-avoidant beliefs and behaviors. Moreover, as suggested by the previously discussed literature, pathogen threat prevalence is associated with stronger ingroup-focused attitudes like collectivism, where people are more likely to follow ingroup authorities. This may give greater weight to ingroup political leaders' messages about a pathogen threat, and, given that the BIS is context dependent, a third prediction is that people higher on conservatism and moral purity will only respond more strongly to a pathogen threat when cued to do so by their ingroup leaders. This dissertation aims to contribute to the broader literature by testing these predictions in both real-world and experimentally manipulated pathogen contexts. One psychological process that may lead to the context dependent nature of conservatism and moral purity in pathogen responses is motivated reasoning.

Politically Motivated Pathogen Responses

The literature reviewed thus far suggests that disgust, conservatism, and moral purity are, to some extent, interconnected and associated with BIS activation. One prediction, then, is that people higher in disgust sensitivity, conservatism, and moral purity should react more strongly to an unfamiliar and deadly pathogen threat. However, the BIS is contextually flexible (Ackerman et al., 2018; Schaller, 2016; Schaller et al., 200) and pathogen-related affect, cognitions, and behaviors may be overridden by political motivations that change the way people think and the information they believe is true – especially in societies with extreme political polarization. People are motivated to maintain stable, coherent, and emotionally satisfying views of the world (Bem, 1972; Clark et al., 2015; Festinger, 1957; Festinger & Carlsmith, 1959; Lerner, 1980; Solomon, Greenberg, &
Pyszczynski, 1991; Thagard, 2002) and often have motivations that lead to preferences for certain conclusion (Kunda, 1990). Even if an individual is motivated to be accurate, as one might expect when facing a real and deadly pathogen, they may still exhibit a preferred inaccurate conclusion that is reinforced by positive affect when processing information supporting the conclusion, and negative affect when processing information opposing the desired conclusion (Ditto et al., 2003; Munro & Ditto, 1997).

One major motivating factor that shapes how people perceive, reason about, and interact with the world is their social group identities. Humans evolved over hundreds of thousands of years in small tribes where ingroup and outgroup differences played an important role in survival, and the psychological mechanisms developed for living in such group environments has downstream consequences for modern intergroup dynamics (Clark et al., 2019). According to Social Identity Theory, people come to identify with a group by incorporating the group's identity into their selfconcept and attaching emotional significance to that group's membership (Tajfel & Turner, 1979). When made contextually salient, social identities can be used as a lens through which to interpret information, guide behavior, and experience emotion (Bernstein, et al., 2007; Brewer, 1991; Brewer & Gardner, 1996; Mackie et al., 2000; Smith et al., 2007; Turner et al., 1994; Van Bavel & Cunningham, 2012; Van Bavel & Pereira, 2018; Xiao et al., 2016). For instance, merely identifying with a group on the basis of something as trivial as being randomly assigned to the group can trigger negative evaluations of outgroup members (Billig & Tajfel, 1973). In the U.S. political identities are particularly salient given the country's two-party system where Democrats and Republicans continually struggle for power, and political identities have an even stronger effect on people's policy preferences than ideology (Cohen, 2003). The powerful influence of political identities on how Americans feel, think, and act has been a growing issue for the country.

Affective polarization – feeling negatively towards outgroup party members and positively toward ingroup party members – has been increasing in the U.S. over the past two decades (Iyengar et al., 2019; Iyengar et al., 2012; Iyengar & Westwood, 2015), leading to partisan gridlock and instability. It has impacted many aspects of people's lives from what they buy (Gromet et al., 2013), to whom they marry (Alford et al., 2011; Huber & Malhotra, 2012), and where they live (Motyl et al., 2014). With growing affective polarization there has been a drastic increase in political violence in the U.S., especially on the far-right (Kleinfeld, 2021), to the point where partisans avoid social interactions with out-party members (Huber & Malhotra, 2017; Iyengar et al., 2018). One factor that likely contributes to such increasing polarization is that partisans in the U.S. fear different things: while Democrats worry about climate change and gun violence, Republicans worry about immigration and religious freedoms. Misunderstanding how the other side feels about these issues makes it difficult to for bipartisan cooperation to abate major threats to the country. Moreover, the moralization of these political identities creates a moral empathy gap whereby partisans have trouble feeling the deep moral emotions that their opponents feel for current societal issues (Ditto & Koleva, 2011).

Affective (and moral) polarization is dangerous because of the consequences for how people reason about the world and the threats they face. Partisan bias more generally is the tendency for people to think and act in ways that are favorable to their political ingroup – often nonconsciously (Ditto et al., 2019). Three ways in which people typically exhibit partisan bias is by selectively curating their information environments (i.e., selective exposure; Barnidge et al., 2017; Iyengar & Hahn, 2009; Garrett, 2009; Stroud, 2008), remembering information favorable to the ingroup (i.e., selective memory; Frenda et al., 2013; Van Bavel & Cunningham, 2012), and evaluating information in identity and ideologically congruent ways (Lord et al., 1979; Ditto et al., 2019; Van Bavel &

Pereira, 2018). Selective exposure may be particularly prevalent in the context of an unfamiliar pathogen threat. Individuals who feel threatened or anxious show an attentional bias toward threatening stimuli (Bar-Haim et al., 2007; Garret et al., 2018), and threatening visual stimuli activate fear and capture attention (Bishop et al., 2004), especially when relevant to the self (Mogg & Bradley, 1998, 2018). Moreover, neurological fear responses can be flexibly regulated (Reddan et al., 2018; Schiller & Delgado, 2010), suggesting that partisans fears are amenable to the messages they receive from their ingroup.

People today have more options than ever before to choose what information and messages they want to be exposed to with the advent of instantaneous communication and media technology at their fingertips. This exacerbates selective exposure to politically biased information, creating "echo chambers" where partisans choose to only engage with media that portrays the world in a way that is congruent with their political identity (e.g., Brady et al., 2020; Brady et al., 2017; Rathje et al., 2021). In the echo chambers of today's social media platforms, one can imagine how receiving a flood of information supporting a desired but inaccurate conclusion about the severity of a pathogen can be multiply reinforced by one's cultural narrative through consuming mostly ingroup-produced information (because consistency with the ingroup feels good), while more accurate information that opposes the desired conclusion negatively reinforces motivation for accuracy. Consequently, the ease of selective exposure combined with the effects of political identity-based affect on the way partisans evaluate information (e.g., like risk perceptions; Liu & Ditto, 2013; Slovic & Vastfjall, 2010) raises concerns for what the public believes to be factually true. Mounting evidence demonstrates that U.S. partisans hold different factual beliefs about important issues facing the country, and these divergent beliefs are the result of motivated reasoning and selective media exposure (Bartels, 2002; Druckman & Bolsen, 2011; Flynn et al., 2017; Jerit & Zhao, 2020; Peterson & Iyengar, 2020; Schaffner &

Roche 2017). A recent example was the claim by former President Trump that the crowd at his inauguration in January 2017 was the largest in U.S. history, despite a comparison photo of a clearly much larger crowd at former President Obama's inauguration in 2008.⁴ While facts such as crowd size may be up for trivial debate, polarized beliefs in much more important facts – such as whether climate change is a threat to the country – have dire implications for the speed and efficacy with which the threat can be addressed. Indeed, stalled solutions due to polarized factual beliefs could lead to thousands of preventable deaths.

An important key to the effects of partisan identity and media exposure on people's perceptions and factual beliefs are cues and messages from political ingroup leaders. When confronted with an unfamiliar threat, especially in a polarized social environment, people are likely to follow the cues of the political elites they trust (Berinsky, 2007). Messaging from political leaders has shown to influence public opinion on a variety of issues, such as energy policy and immigration (Bisgaard & Slothuus, 2018; Druckman et al., 2013), even when the messaging contradicts prior policy positions taken by the group (Slothuus & Bisgaard, 2020). If perceiving a threat, especially one that is amorphous and invisible like a pathogen (Miller & Maner, 2012), is seen as detrimental to a political group's interests and goals, leaders of that group may be motivated to downplay the perceived threat and regulate their followers' fear responses. For example, perceptions of climate change - a major, invisible, and slow spreading threat – fall along political lines where U.S. Republicans perceive less threat and consider it less of a moral issue than liberals (Markowitz & Shariff, 2011), and such polarized perceptions of climate change are exacerbated by partisan media and elite messages (Merkley & Stecula, 2018, Tesler, 2018). However, little research has

⁴ https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2017/jan/21/sean-spicer/trump-had-biggest-inaugural-crowd-ever-metrics-don/

investigated the role of partisan elite cues in shaping people's responses to unfamiliar pathogens. Initial research on polarized U.S. responses to the ongoing international spread of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-Cov-2), the virus that causes Coronavirus disease (COVID-19), suggests that Republicans are less worried about COVID-19, perceive lower likelihood of infection, and are less willing to perform health-protective behaviors that prevent the spread of the virus (Clinton et al., 2020; Kerr et al., 2021), and this appears to be driven, in part, by political elite cues (Green et al., 2020; Hart et al., 2020). Yet, it is unclear whether politically motivated reasoning and partisan elite cues can overcome people's individual propensities to avoid pathogen infection. One of the main aims of this dissertation was to test this empirical question.

Chapter 1 Summary

The research synthesized here suggests two competing predictions for how and why people respond to pathogen threats. Pathogens have played an important role in shaping how people feel, think, and behave. Disgust – the primary affective component of the behavioral immune system – appears to motivate attitudes like conservatism and moral purity that bind groups together to coordinate pathogen-avoidant behaviors. This suggests that, on one hand, people higher on disgust sensitivity, conservatism, and moral purity should respond more strongly to real and deadly pathogen threats. However, the world humans inhabit today is not the same environment in which we spent thousands of years coevolving alongside pathogen threats. Today we live in a new world with instantaneous communications, ease of travel to faraway lands, and endless information at our fingertips. Partisan bias, selective exposure to media coverage, and ingroup political elite messages influence the facts partisans believe and the way they think about and respond to different threats. A second competing prediction, then, is that partisan bias and elite cues drive how people respond to an

unfamiliar and deadly pathogen threat regardless of individual differences pathogen-related emotions and moral sensitivities.

How might our evolved mechanisms for combatting pathogens play out in the face of widespread modern pathogen threats? What happens when pathogen threat messages from one's ingroup authorities conflict with intuitions to avoid infection? To begin answering these questions, Study 1 in the following chapter aimed to investigate how political identities, partisan elite support, and moral purity were associated with U.S. responses to an unfamiliar and deadly widespread pathogen threat over time. In Chapter 3, two studies were conducted to experimentally test whether an ostensibly real and new pathogen threat can be politicized by elite partisan cues, and whether such cues moderate the effects of disgust sensitivity and moral purity on perceived pathogen threat.

CHAPTER 2: POLITICIZATION OF COVID-19 IN THE UNITED STATES OVER TIME

Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-Cov-2), the virus that causes coronavirus disease (COVID-19), has thus far led to a staggering 520 million infections and over six million deaths worldwide, with more than 82 million confirmed cases and over one million deaths in the U.S. since December 2019 (https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html). Indeed, the COVID-19 pandemic is the worst in a century. Yet cooperation to mitigate threats has become increasingly difficult in Western democracies. Fractured views of reality, alternative facts, and conspiratorial thinking threaten the efficacy of effective solutions for modern global threats to public health (Bertin et al., 2020; Edelson et al., 2017; Jennings et al., 2021; Pummerer et al., 2021; Romer & Jamieson, 2020). For example, politicized responses to the global existential threat of climate change (Markowitz & Shariff, 2012), a divide exacerbated in the U.S. by party media and elite messages (Merkley & Stecula, 2018; Tesler, 2018), demonstrates how political motivations can shape threat responses. Such politicization of major threats is dangerous for society as it erodes public trust in expertise (Kreps & Kriner, 2020) and can stall implementation of swift and effective solutions to existential public health threats.

Recent evidence suggests that the public's responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in the U.S. have followed political elite messaging. Former President Donald Trump, along with Republican leaders and conservative media news outlets such as Fox News, downplayed the seriousness of the threat coronavirus posed to public health (Box-Steffensmeier & Moses, 2021; Green et al., 2020; Hart et al., 2020; Jamieson & Albarracin, 2020; Jiang et al., 2021; Romer & Jamieson, 2021; Simonov et al., 2020). For example, in February 2020 Trump likened COVID-19 to the more familiar and less deadly seasonal flu in downplaying the seriousness of the situation (Beer, 2021); and in a meeting with Republican senators on March 10, 2020, Trump stated, "We're prepared, and we're doing a great job with it. And it will go away. Just stay calm. It will go away" (Stevens & Tan, 2020). Moreover, in the early months of the pandemic, Democratic leaders tweeted messages emphasizing the threat the crisis posed to public health and American workers, while Republican leaders tweeted messages emphasizing China's role in the crisis and the effects of lockdowns on businesses (Green et al., 2020). Consequently, accumulating anecdotal and scientific evidence illustrates that U.S. Republicans are less willing to perform health-protective behaviors that prevent the spread of the coronavirus (Bruine de Bruin et al., 2020; Gollwitzer et al., 2020; Kreps & Kriner, 2020; Leventhal et al., 2021; Pennycook et al., 2021). This suggests that even a widespread pathogen threat that has killed millions of people worldwide may be perceived and responded to through the lens of one's political identity.

However, this body of work has several important limitations. First, many of the initial studies of COVID-19 perceptions and responses used online convenience samples, limiting generalizability to the broader population. Second, few studies compared responses to COVID-19, a politicized pathogen, with responses to a non-politicized pathogen. Indeed, having a neutral control pathogen against which to compare is critical for establishing the politicization of pathogen responses. Third, most research on politicized COVID-19 responses has been studied cross-sectionally, which precludes the ability to examine the role of politics in COVID-19 responses as the pandemic unfolded throughout 2020 – an important election year.

Estimating change in population-level politicized responses to pathogens over time is important because a rational analysis suggests that if political partisans show initial tendencies to respond differently to pathogen, perceptions should eventually converge across political lines over time as partisans gain more experience with the threat. As scientists learn more about a novel threat (e.g, a previously unknown pathogen) and convey that accumulating knowledge to governmental officials and the general public, it might be predicted that lay beliefs would eventually converge on a common consensual understanding of the threat. Politically motivated frames and narratives might initially shape how partisans interpret the threat when little relevant data are available, but over time, as greater scientific understanding of the pathogen emerges and is communicated to the public, political differences in reactions to the threat should shrink to reflect a shared sense of the reality of the threat. A historical example of threat perception convergence is U.S. involvement in World War II. At first the U.S. took an isolationist stance and there was considerable internal debate about whether to get involved in another European war. However, after the Japanese attack on Pearl Harbor, the necessity to stop the growing Nazi axis of power became clearer and there was greater bipartisan agreement on the reality of the threat (Kupchan & Trubowitz, 2007).

A second possibility, however, is that political identity and elite cues are powerful enough to reduce or even prevent threat perception convergence over time. Despite the accumulation of overwhelming evidence that the COVID-19 virus has resulted in millions of deaths and untold suffering worldwide, the proliferation of misinformation (and disinformation) about COVID-19 through both social and traditional media may be potent enough to maintain or even strengthen divergent perceptions along partisan lines. Indeed, much recent evidence suggests that social media platforms allowed fractured views of reality and misinformation to spread throughout the COVID-19 pandemic (Darius & Urquhart, 2021; Jamieson & Albarracin, 2020; Jennings et al., 2021; Jiang et al., 2021; Loomba et al., 2021; Stecula & Pickup, 2021), making convergence in threat perception over time less likely and partisan interpretation of the threat more resilient. This may be particularly true for individuals supportive of Donald Trump, who as President of the U.S. for the first year of the

pandemic, admitted downplaying the seriousness of the COVID-19 threat and the necessity of behavioral attempts to combat the pandemic (e.g, mask wearing and physical distancing; Haberman, 2021, September 9). If cues displayed by the former President played an important role in COVID-19 responses, then there should not only be differences between Democrats and Republicans in COVID-19 responses (both initially and over time) but there should be similar differences within Republicans between supporters and non-supporters of Trump.

Study 1

This study tested the role of political identification and political elite cuing in affective, cognitive, and self-reported behavioral responses to COVID-19 over the first six months of the pandemic, with three possibilities: 1) initially polarized COVID-19 perceptions and responses would begin to converge as people gain experience with COVID-19 and the extent of threat it poses becomes clearer over time, 2) initially polarized COVID-19 perceptions and responses would remain stable across party lines and time, or 3) initially polarized COVID-19 perceptions and responses would became increasingly polarized as the pandemic progressed, partisan messaging about the pandemic continued, and the 2020 election neared. A secondary aim of this study was to test whether moral purity scores in a large representative sample predict responses to COVID-19 above and beyond political identities.

Although political differences in Americans' COVID-19 responses have been documented through media reports and, with limitations, peer-reviewed research, the present study extends the prior literature by 1) using a longitudinal probability-based U.S. nationally representative sample across two waves, 2) demonstrating the prospective association between political identity and affective, cognitive, and behavioral COVID-19 responses from the beginning of the pandemic to six months later, 3) illustrating disparate responses to COVID-19 among Republicans by support for

Trump, 4) comparing COVID-19 risk perceptions to perceived infection risk of non-politicized pathogen (the seasonal flu), 5) providing generalizable prospective evidence of polarized intentions to get the COVID-19 vaccine, 6) testing the strength of association between moral purity and COVID-19 responses and perceived seasonal flu infection risk controlling for political identities, and 7) ensuring anonymity in each survey to minimize socially desirable responding.

Method

Sample. Panelists were drawn from the NORC AmeriSpeak Panel, a probability-based survey panel of 35,000 randomly chosen U.S. households recruited through the high effort strategy of door-to-door interviewing; participants then take internet surveys using computer, tablet, or phone. As the first wave of an ongoing nationally representative longitudinal study on American's responses to the COVID-19 pandemic (Holman et al., 2008; Silver et al., 2002), 11,139 panelists were recruited in three consecutive cohorts of 3,713 panelists from March 18, 2020, to April 18, 2020 (cohort data were analyzed in aggregate). By the end of the survey fielding period, 6,598 surveys were completed; 84 cases (1.27%) were removed due to unreliable survey completion times under 6.5 minutes or due to extensive missing data (> 50% of items). This left a final weighted sample of N = 6,514 (58.48% completion). Most participants (86.40%) completed the survey in the first three days of data collection; 54% completed the survey on smartphones, 44% on computers, and 2% on tablets.

The second wave survey was fielded to all available Wave 1 participants (N = 6,501) six months later from September 24 to October 16, 2020. A final weighted sample of N = 5,661completed the second survey (87.10% completion) with most (80.10%) completing the survey within the first four days of data collection. All data were weighted to adjust for the probability of selection into the AmeriSpeak Panel and to account for differences between the sample and U.S. Census benchmarks. Descriptive statistics are provided in Table S1. Participants received a small compensation (equivalent to \$4) for each wave. All procedures for this study were approved by the Institutional Review Board of the University of California, Irvine.

Materials

COVID-19 Fear (Time 1 & Time 2). Items assessing COVID-19 fear were adapted from prior research on responses to 9/11 (Holman et al., 2008; Silver et al., 2002). For each wave, participants responded to 10 items asking how often in the past week they had fears and worries about COVID-19 infection and death, civil unrest, lack of access to basic necessities, economic consequences of the pandemic, and pandemic-related panic, affecting themselves, their loved ones, and their community. Participants answered each item with 1 (*never*), 2 (*rarely*), 3 (*sometimes*), 4 (*often*), or 5 (*all the time*). Items were averaged at each wave to create a COVID-19 fear composite variable, Time 1 α = .92, Time 2 α = .91.

Risk Perceptions (Time 1 & Time 2). For each wave, participants indicated the percent chance in the next three months they would 1) get sick with the seasonal flu, 2) get sick with Coronavirus, and 3) die if sick with Coronavirus, by providing a whole number from 0% to 100% with higher numbers indicating greater likelihood of the event happening.

Reported Health-Protective Behaviors (Time 1 & Time 2). At Time 1, participants were asked how often they performed each of the following behaviors: washing hands or using hand sanitizer, wearing a face mask and/or gloves in public, purchasing extra household supplies, avoiding people who may be infected with the Coronavirus, avoiding public places, avoiding public transportation, canceling or rescheduling travel plans, and isolating at home for several days or more. At Time 2, participants were asked how often they washed their hands for at least 20 seconds, wore a face mask in public, avoided socializing with people outside their household, avoided public spaces where there may be crowds or where social distancing may be difficult, chose an outdoor activity in

place of an indoor activity, and avoided nonessential personal care services. Participants responded to each item in both waves with 1 (*never*), 2 (*rarely*), 3 (*sometimes*), 4 (*often*), or 5 (*all the time*). Responses for each wave were averaged to create a health-protective behavior composite variable, Time 1 α = .77, Time 2 α = .80.

COVID-19 Vaccine Intentions (Time 2). At Time 2 participants indicated the percent likelihood they will get the COVID-19 vaccine when one is made publicly available. Participants provided a whole number from 0% to 100%, with higher numbers indicating greater likelihood they will get the vaccine.

Political Identity (Pre-Pandemic & Time 2). At least three months prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, as part of entry to the AmeriSpeak Panel, participants reported the strength of their political party as 1 (*strong Republican*), to 3 (*don't lean / Independent / none*) to 5 (*strong Democrat*). Strength of political party identity was reverse scored so that higher scores indicate stronger Republican identity. To conduct analyses on the Republican subsample, political identity at each wave was recoded such that participants who scored lower than the midpoint (i.e., 3) were categorized as Democrat, those who scored at the midpoint were categorized as Independent, and those who scored higher than the midpoint were categorized as Republican.

Trump Support (Pre-Pandemic & Time 2). 2016 U.S. Presidential election vote was measured prior to the COVID-19 pandemic and included the categories *Clinton-Kaine, Trump-Pence, other*, and *did not vote*. This variable was collapsed into two categories: Trump and non-Trump (Clinton-Kaine, other, did not vote) supporters. At Time 2, participants were asked who they voted for or intend to vote for in the 2020 U.S. Presidential election, which included the categories *Biden-Harris, Trump-Pence, other*, and *unsure*. This was also collapsed into Trump vs. non-Trump (Biden-Harris, other, unsure) supporters. To conduct analyses on the Republican subsample, a new variable (Trump Republican support) was created for each wave where if a given participant was categorized as Republican and voted for Trump, they were coded as "1", and if a given participant was categorized as a Republican and voted for anyone other than Trump or did not vote, they were coded as "0".⁵

Moral Purity (Time 2). To keep the survey short, four of the six items from the original purity subscale of the 30-item Moral Foundations Questionnaire (MFQ-30; Graham et al., 2011) were adapted for the study. The MFQ-30 has two sections with three items for each of the five foundations per section. Two items were chosen from each of the two sections of the purity subscale based on face validity and adapted for a sixth-grade level of understanding: "Purity and decency are important for being morally good", "People should not do things that are disgusting, even if no one is harmed", "Some acts are wrong because they are unnatural", and "Controlling sexual desires is an important and valuable virtue". The items were measured with response options 1 (*strongly disagree*), 2 (*somewhat disagree*), 3 (*neither agree nor disagree*), 4 (*somewhat agree*), and 5 (*strongly agree*) and were averaged together to create a moral purity composite, Cronbach's $\alpha = .85$.

These items were pretested on a Prolific sample (N = 555) on October 30, 2020, as part of a larger survey on perceptions of, and responses to, the 2020 election and the COVID-19 pandemic. The moral purity items in the pretest showed good reliability, Cronbach's $\alpha = .88$. Interestingly, moral purity was not correlated with COVID-19 fear (two items, Cronbach's $\alpha = .88$; Pearson r = -.06, 95% CI (confidence intervals)[-.14, .03], p = .173) nor perceived risk of COVID-19 infection (one item; Pearson r = .02, 95% CI[-.07, .10], p = .669). Moral purity was negatively associated with self-reported COVID-19-related health-protective behaviors (six items, Cronbach's $\alpha = .76$; Pearson r

⁵ Note that 41 (37%) pre-pandemic non-Trump Republicans supported Trump at Time 2, and 84 (9%) pre-pandemic Trump Republicans did not support Trump at Time 2. Trump support random slopes were included in the analyses to account for intraindividual Trump support variability.

= -.13, 95% CI[-.22, -.05], p= .002), but this association became non-significant after controlling for self-reported strength of political party identity (β = -.02, *SE* [standard error] = .05, p = .615).

Covariates (Pre-Pandemic & Time 1). Demographic covariates included age, gender, ethnicity, education, household income, employment status, and U.S. Census-bureau designated geographic region, and self-reported prior mental health diagnoses, which were all measured prior to the COVID-19 pandemic. Additionally, prior research suggests that exposure to media coverage can induce availability bias in risk estimates and is associated with overestimated risk perceptions (Combs & Slovic, 1979). To control for this, self-reported average daily hours of COVID-19-related traditional (TV, radio, print, online news) and social (e.g., Facebook, Twitter) media exposure in the prior week was measured at Time 1 and included as a covariate.

Data Analysis

Summary scores were computed for COVID-19 fear, self-reported health-protective behaviors, and self-reported COVID-19 media exposure to account for variability in these constructs (MacCallum et al., 2002). All continuous variables were standardized prior to analysis, and all models controlled for the same covariates. Mixed effects modeling was used to test the interaction between strength of political identity and time on COVID-19 fear, COVID-19 infection risk perceptions, perceived risk of death from COVID-19, perceived risk of seasonal flu infection, and health-protective behaviors across time. First, each model was specified with a maximal random effects structure (Barr et al., 2013) that included by-participant random intercepts, by-participant strength of political identity (or Trump support if relevant) random slopes, by-participant time random slopes, and by-participant strength of political identity (or Trump support) x time interaction random slopes. If the model failed to converge, the random effects structure was simplified one parameter at a time until the model successfully converged without issue (see Supplemental Material for additional model specification details). Models with strength of political identity x time as the main predictor were estimated with a maximum likelihood approach because they included sampling weights. Models conducted on the Republican subsample with Trump support x time as the main predictor were estimated using a restricted maximum likelihood approach to obtain unbiased estimates; weights were not applied as the subsample was not assumed to be representative of the U.S. population.

Next, ordinary least square (OLS) regression was conducted predicting time 2 likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine from political identity measured prior to January 2020, controlling for the same covariates and with sampling weights applied. The same model was then conducted on the Republican subsample with 2016 Trump support predicting time 2 vaccine intentions, controlling for covariates and without sampling weights.

Lastly, to examine the association between moral purity and COVID-19 responses, OLS regressions were conducted predicting COVID-19 fear, infection risk, death risk, and reported health-protective behaviors, from moral purity, each controlling for strength of political party identity.

Results

Political Identity.

COVID-19 Fear. Across time points and controlling for covariates, the stronger participants identified as Republican the lesser COVID-19 fear they reported, $\beta = -.14$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.17, -.11], p < .001. There was also a main effect of time where, overall, COVID-19 fear decreased from the onset of the pandemic to six months later, $\beta = -11$, $SE_{Robust} = .03$, 95% CI[-.16, -.06], p < .001. Supporting the notion that polarized COVID-19 fear responses changed over time, there was a significant interaction between strength of political identity and time on COVID-19 fear. The

stronger participants identified as Republican, the less COVID-19 fear they reported over time, $\beta = -.08$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.11, -.05], p < .001 (Figure 1A). Analysis of simple slopes showed that stronger identification as Republican was associated with less COVID-19 fear at both time points, and this association strengthened over time, Time 1 $\beta = -.09$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.13, -.06], p < .001, Time 2 $\beta = -.17$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.21, -.14], p < .001.

COVID-19 Risk Perceptions. Across time and controlling for covariates, the stronger participants identified as Republican the less likely they thought they were to catch COVID in the subsequent three months, $\beta = -.11$, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.14, -.08], *p* < .001. There was also a main effect of time where participants reported less perceived COVID infection risk at Time 2 compared to Time 1, $\beta = 0.22$, *SE_{Robust}* = .04, 95% CI[-.29, -.14], *p* < .001. There was no strength of political identity x time interaction on perceived risk of COVID-19 infection, $\beta = .02$, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.03, .06], *p* = .475 (Figure 1B), suggesting that polarized COVID risk perceptions did not change over time. Analysis of simple slopes showed that stronger identification as Republican was associated with significantly less perceived COVID-19 infection risk at both time points, Time 1 β = -.12, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.16, -.08], *p* < .001, Time 2 β = -.10, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.14, -.07], *p* < .001, but this polarization did not increase or decrease over time.

Similarly for perceived COVID-19 death risk, across time and controlling for covariates, the stronger participants identified as Republican the less likely they thought they were to die from COVID-19, $\beta = -.11$, $SE_{Roust} = .01$, 95% CI[-.13, -.08], p < .001. There was no main effect of time, suggesting that overall perceptions of COVID-19 death risk did not change over the first six months of the pandemic, $\beta = .04$, $SE_{Robust} = .03$, 95% CI[-.02, .10], p = .190. However, there was a significant strength of political identity x time interaction on the extent to which COVID-19 was perceived to pose the risk of death. The more participants identified as Republican, the less they thought they

would die from COVID-19 over time, $\beta = -.07$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.11, -.03], p < .001 (Figure 1C). Simple slopes analysis showed that stronger identification as Republican was associated with perceived COVID-19 death risk increased at both time points, and this association strengthened over time, Time 1 $\beta = -.07$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.10, -.04], p < .001, Time 2 $\beta = -.14$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.17, -.10], p < .001.

Seasonal Flu Risk Perceptions. Across time and controlling for covariates, the stronger participants identified as Republican the less likely they thought they would catch the seasonal flu in the subsequent three months, $\beta = -.04$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.07, -.005], p = .024. This could suggest that participants perceived seasonal flu risk through the same politically polarized lens' through which they perceived COVID-19 risk, however, this association is much weaker than that found for COVID-19 infection risk. There was also a moderate effect of time such that, overall, participants perceived a greater likelihood of seasonal flu infection at Time 2 compared to Time 1, β = .39, SE_{Robust} = .04, 95% CI[.31, .46], p < .001. This finding makes sense, given that Time 2 occurred at the start of the typical flu season (September – October). There was no political identity x time interaction on perceived risk of seasonal flu infection, $\beta = -.02$, $SE_{Robust} = .03$, 95% CI[-.08, .03], p = .430 (Figure 1D), suggesting that change in flu risk perceptions over time was not dependent on political identity. Analysis of simple slopes showed there was no association between strength of political identity and perceived flu risk at Time 1, and there was a minor change in this association over time, Time 1 β = -.03, SE_{Robust} = .02, 95% CI[-.07, .01], p = .138, Time 2 β = -.05, SE_{Robust} = .02, 95% CI[-.09, -.005], *p* = .029.

Reported Frequency of Health-Protective Behaviors. Consistent with COVID-19 fear and risk perceptions, across time and controlling for covariates, the stronger participants identified as Republican the less frequently they reported performing COVID-19-related health-protective

behaviors, $\beta = -.21$, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.24, -.17], *p* < .001. There was also a main effect of time such that, controlling for covariates, participants overall reported performing more frequent healthprotective behaviors at Time 2 compared to Time 1, $\beta = .14$, *SE_{Robust}* = .03, 95% CI[.07, .21], *p* < .001. There was a significant strength of political identity x time interaction on self-reported COVID-19 health-protective behaviors. The stronger participants identified as Republican, the fewer healthprotective behaviors they reported over time, $\beta = -.22$, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.26, -.17], *p* < .001 (Figure 1E). Analysis of simple slopes showed that the stronger identification as Republican was associated with fewer reported health-protective behaviors at both time points, and this association strengthened over time, Time 1 $\beta = -.09$, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.12, -.05], *p* < .001, Time 2 $\beta = -.30$, *SE_{Robust}* = .02, 95% CI[-.34, -.27], *p* < .001.

Figure 1





Note. Mixed effects models predicting standardized (A) COVID-19 fear, (B) perceived COVID-19 infection likelihood, (C) perceived COVID-19 death likelihood, (D) perceived seasonal flu infection likelihood, and (E) self-reported frequency of health-protective behaviors, from the interaction between standardized strength of political identity and time, controlling for covariates; SD = standard deviation; Bars = 95% confidence intervals; Time 1 (March-April 2020) N = 6,514, Time 2 (September-October 2020) N = 5,661.

Trump Support. To examine the role of partisan elite cues in politicizing COVID-19 responses, participants were next stratified based on their strength of political identity score by

subsampling only those who identified as greater than the midpoint on the strength of political identity variable (i.e., 4 = Republican, 5 = Strong Republican). Then the effect of support for Trump (in the 2016 and 2020 elections) on each dependent variable over time was tested.

COVID-19 Fear. Across time and controlling for covariates, Trump Republicans reported significantly less COVID-19 fear than non-Trump Republicans, $\beta = -.20$, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.27, -.13], p < .001. There was also an overall decrease in COVID-19 fear from Time 1 to Time 2, $\beta = -.14$, SE = .05, 95% CI[-.24, -.03], p = .008. There was a significant Trump support x time interaction among Republicans. Trump Republicans reported significantly less fear of COVID-19 over time compared to non-Trump Republicans, $\beta = -.18$, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.30, -.07], p = .002 (Figure 2A). Analysis of simple slopes showed that Trump Republicans were less fearful of COVID-19 than non-Trump Republicans at both time points, and this difference strengthened over time, Time 1 $\beta = -.08$, SE = .05, 95% CI[-.17, .03], p = .142, Time 2 $\beta = -.26$, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.34, -.18], p < .001.

COVID-19 Risk Perceptions. COVID-19 risk perception results were mixed. Across tiem and controlling for covariates, Trump Republicans thought they were less likely to become infected with COVID than non-Trump Republicans, $\beta = -.33$, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.45, -.22], p < .001. There was also an overall decrease in perceived likelihood of COVID-19 infection from Time 1 to Time 2, $\beta = -.33$, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.45, -.22], p < .001. There was no Trump support x time interaction on perceived COVID-19 infection risk, $\beta = -.05$, SE = .07, 95% CI[-.18, .08], p = .444 (Figure 2B), suggesting that change in COVID-19 infection risk perceptions was not dependent on strength of political identity. Analysis of simple slopes showed that there was no difference between Trump and non-Trump Republicans in COVID-19 infection risk perceptions at Time 1, $\beta = -.11$, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.22, .004], p = .058, but a significant difference emerged at Time 2, $\beta = -.16$, SE = .05, 95% CI[-.25, -.07], p = .001. Similarly across time and controlling for covariates, Trump Republicans though they were less likely to die from COVID-19 than non-Trump Republicans, $\beta = -.16$, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.23, -.09], p < .001. There was also an overall decrease in perceived risk of death from COVID-19, $\beta = -$.13, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.23, -.02], p = .022. There was no Trump support x time interaction on perceived risk of death from COVID-19, $\beta = .03$, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.10, .15], p = .653 (Figure 2C), suggesting that change in COVID death risk perceptions over time was not dependent on strength of political identity. Analysis of simple slopes showed that Trump Republicans perceived significantly less COVID-19 death risk at both time points, and this difference remained stable over time, Time 1 $\beta = -.18$, SE = .05, 95% CI[-.28, -.07], p = .001, Time 2 $\beta = -.15$, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.24, -.06], p = .001.

Seasonal Flu Risk Perceptions. Unlike strength of political identity results, there was no significant difference in perceived risk of seasonal flu infection between Trump and non-Trump Republicans across time and controlling for covariates, $\beta = .02$, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.06, .09], p = .707. There was an overall increase in perceived flu infection risk, $\beta = .35$, SE = .06, 95% CI[.24, .48], p < .001. There was no Trump support x time interaction on perceived risk of seasonal flu infection, $\beta = .04$, SE = .07, 95% CI[-.18, .10], p = .593 (Figure 2D). Analysis of simple slopes showed that there was no difference between Trump and non-Trump Republicans in COVID-19 infection risk perceptions at either time point, and these coherent perceptions remained stable over time, Time 1 $\beta = .03$, SE = .05, 95% CI[-.07, .14], p = .517, Time 2 $\beta = .005$, SE = .06, 95% CI[-.11, .11], p = .933.

Reported Frequency of Health-Protective Behaviors. Across time and controlling for covariates, Trump Republicans reported performing fewer COVID-19-related health-protective behaviors than non-Trump Republicans, $\beta = -.45$, *SE*= .04, 95% CI[-.53, -.37], *p* < .001. There was no main effect of time, $\beta = .01$, *SE* = .06, 95% CI[-.11, .14], *p* = .855. There was, however, a

significant Trump support x time interaction on reported health-protective behaviors. Trump Republicans reported significantly fewer health-protective behaviors over time than non-Trump Republicans, $\beta = -.59$, SE = .07, 95% CI[-.73, -.46], p < .001 (Figure 2E). Analysis of simple slopes showed that Trump Republicans reported significantly fewer health-protective behaviors at both time points, and there was a large increase in this difference over time, Time 1 $\beta = -.08$, *SE* = .06, 95% CI[-.20, .04], *p* = .177, Time 2 β = -.68, *SE* = .05, 95% CI[-.77, -.58], p < .001.







Note. Mixed effects models predicting standardized (A) COVID-19 fear, (B) COVID-19 infection risk perception, (C) COVID-19 death risk perception, (D) seasonal flu infection risk perception, and (E) self-reported health-protective behaviors from the interaction between Trump support and time, controlling for covariates; Bars = 95% confidence intervals; Time 1 (March-April 2020) Republican subsample n = 1,822, Time 2 (September-October 2020) Republican subsample n = 2,050.

Prospective COVID-19 Vaccine Intentions. Polarized attitudes about vaccine hesitancy were examined by conducting linear regressions predicting time 2 likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine from pre-pandemic strength of political identity and 2016 U.S. presidential election vote, controlling for the same covariates as the prior models. Results illustrate that self-identified political identities from prior to the COVID-19 pandemic prospectively predicted participants' likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine six months into the pandemic. Stronger identification as Republican before the pandemic predicted decreased likelihood of getting the vaccine at Time 2, $\beta = -.19$, SE = .02, 95% CI[-.23, -.16], p < .001 (Figure 3A). There were also differences among Republicans in COVID-19 vaccine hesitancy by 2016 Trump support. Compared to non-Trump Republicans, Trump

Republicans reported they were significantly less likely to get the COVID-19 vaccine, $\beta = -.38$, SE = .07, 95% CI[-.51, -.25], p < .001 (Figure 3B).

Figure 3



Note. OLS regressions predicting self-reported likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine at Time 2 from pre-COVID-19 pandemic (A) strength of political identity and (B) 2016 U.S. Presidential election Trump vote, controlling for covariates; Bars = 95% confidence intervals; Time 1 (March-April 2020) N = 6,514, Time 2 (September-October 2020) N = 5,661; Time 1 (March-April 2020) Republican subsample n = 1,822, Time 2 (September-October 2020) Republican subsample n = 2,050.

Moral Purity. Replicating prior research (Graham et al., 2009), stronger identification as Republican was weakly significantly associated with stronger moral purity scores, Pearson r = .25, 95% CI[.21, .28], p < .001. Yet, regardless of political identity and the other covariates, participants higher on moral purity reported greater COVID-19 fear, $\beta = .05$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$ 95% CI[.01, .09], p =.007 (Figure 4A). There was no association between moral purity and perceived risk of COVID-19 infection, $\beta = .05$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.00002, .09], p = .050 (Figure 4B). There was a significant association between moral purity and perceived risk of death from COVID-19 controlling for strength of political identity, such that participants higher on moral purity reported greater perceived likelihood of dying from COVID-19, $\beta = .07$, SE_{Robust} = .02, 95% CI[.03, .11], p = .001, though this association became non-significant after controlling for the other covariates, $\beta = .002$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.04, .04], p = .939. On the contrary, moral purity did not predict seasonal flu infection risk with only political identity in the model, $\beta = .03$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.01, .07], p = .200, but the association became significant after adding the rest of the covariates to the model. Participants who scored higher on moral purity reported slightly greater perceived risk of seasonal flu infection, $\beta =$.06, $SE_{Robust} = .02, 95\%$ CI[.02, .11], p = .004 (Figure 4C). There was no significant association between moral purity and reported health-protective behaviors, $\beta = .02$, $SE_{Robust} = .02$, 95% CI[-.03, .07], p = .380. Finally, there was a significant negative correlation between moral purity and reported likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine. Participants higher in moral purity reported significantly lower likelihood of getting COVID-19 vaccinated, $\beta = -.07$, SE_{Robust} = .02, 95% CI[-.10, -.03], p < .001 (Figure 4D).

Figure 4



Note. Ordinary least square regressions predicting COVID-19 fear (A), COVID-19 infection risk (B), seasonal flu infection risk (C), and reported likelihood of getting the COVID-19 vaccine when it becomes available (D). Each model controlled for self-reported strength of political identity and all other covariates. Bars represent 95% confidence intervals.

Discussion

The politicization of major threats is a growing issue in modern societies, especially in the West. Politically driven responses to threats such as climate change or global pathogen outbreaks have important implications for public health, policy, and national security in devising effective strategies to combat the threat. To ameliorate the effects of politically motivated responses to pathogens, it is necessary to understand how such politicized perceptions and responses change over time. The present findings demonstrate that, over time, COVID-19 fear (affect), perceived COVID-19 infection likelihood, perceived COVID-19 death likelihood (cognitions), and self-reported frequency of COVID-19-related health-protective behaviors (behaviors) were politically polarized such that the stronger participants identified as Republican the less fearful, less perceived risk, and fewer protective behaviors they performed in relation to COVID. This replicates prior research documenting politically polarized responses to COVID-19 in the U.S. (Bruine de Bruin et al., 2020; Gollwitzer et al., 2020; Kreps & Kriner, 2020; Leventhal et al., 2021; Pennycook et al., 2021). There was also unconvincing evidence for political differences in seasonal flu risk perceptions, driven by small differences at Time 2. It is possible that participants began to see the likelihood of getting the flu – a familiar virus that causes symptoms similar to COVID-19 – through the same political lens that they perceive COVID-19. However, this association was weak and there was no difference by Trump support in perceptions of flu risk, suggesting that flu risk responses were not politicized like they were for COVID-19. That there were clear political identity and Trump support differences in COVID affect, risk perceptions, and protective behaviors, but not perceived flu infection risk, supports the notion that responses unfamiliar and deadly pathogen threats can be polarized by politics and partisan elite cues.

In a nation as politically polarized as the U.S., people may turn to political ingroups and authorities for guidance on how to respond to societal threats. The COVID-19 outbreak took place in the lead up to a contentious U.S. election, where Republicans were motivated to strengthen their power across government branches and Democrats were motivated to unseat Republicans. Throughout this power struggle, the threat of COVID-19 became politicized, with Republican leaders, including then President Trump, downplaying the seriousness of COVID-19 and Democratic leaders emphasizing the severity of the threat (Box-Steffensmeier & Moses, 2021; Green et al., 2020; Hart et al., 2020; Jamieson & Albarracin, 2020; Jiang et al., 2021; Romer & Jamieson, 2021; Simonov et al., 2020). Were such partisan elite cues associated with polarized COVID-19 responses? To examine this, the present study investigated whether responses within Trump's own party were polarized. Results illustrated that, even among Republicans who reported weaker COVID-19 responses, affect and behaviors diverged over time, with Trump-supporting Republicans reporting less COVID-19 fear and fewer health-protective behaviors than non-Trump Republicans as the pandemic progressed. This supports research on the influence of partisan elite messages on public opinion when confronted by novel issues (Berinsky, 2007; Merkley & Stecula, 2018; Tesler, 2018), and speaks to the power of authority in shaping perceptions of real and deadly threats.

There were also significant main effects of time on COVID-19 responses. Overall controlling for politics, media exposure, and demographic differences, there was a decrease in COVID-19 fear and perceived COVID-19 infection risk, no change in perceived likelihood of death from COVID, and an increase in reported frequency of health-protective behaviors, from the onset of the pandemic to six months later. On one hand, it may be that as people came to learn more about the unfamiliar viral threat, they became less worried about it and their infection risk perception followed. It may also be the case that the lockdowns and mask mandates imposed early in the pandemic, along with

public health messages to perform health-protective behaviors like social distancing, provided people with a sense of security, leading them to perceive less infection risk and do more to protect themselves and others from infection over time. Such risk perceptions may be rational, as actively performing behaviors to reduce the risk of infection should lower one's objective risk of infection. However, over these six months the real risk of COVID-19 infection increased. The first survey was conducted over the first two months of the pandemic when not much was known about COVID-19 and the infection rates, though rapidly increasing (7-day moving average $\sim 27,500$ on April 18th, 2020), were around 688,000 total confirmed cases⁶ out of a country of 330 million people⁷ (only 0.20% of the U.S. population). The second survey was conducted six months later after the first wave of summer infections and just before the first major winter peak in cases that year, with a 7-day moving average of about 56,500 cases and about 8.25 million total confirmed cases (2.50% of the U.S. population). Moreover, the second survey was conducted at the start of flu season, which may be why there was a moderate increase in perceived flu risk from Time 1 to Time 2. Yet, the 2020-2021 flu season had an abnormally low infection rate, likely due to the COVID-19 preventative measures.⁸ Thus, it is interesting that even though the likelihood of COVID-19 infection increased over the first six months, people overall perceived a decreased likelihood of infection, yet they perceived an increased likelihood of flu infection when the actual risk was lower than normal.

These findings have theoretical implications for the literature discussed in Chapter 1 connecting BIS activation to conservatism and moral purity. Although research using correlational and experimental methods suggests that disgust is associated with social conservatism (Aarøe et al., 2020; Chapman et al., 2009; Curtis et al., 2004; Graham et al., 2009; Inbar, Pizarro, Iyer, & Haidt,

⁶ https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#trends_dailycases

⁷ https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/POP010220

⁸ https://www.cdc.gov/flu/season/faq-flu-season-2020-2021.htm

2012; Murray & Schaller, 2016; Terrizzi et al., 2013; Thornhill et al., 2009; Tybur et al., 2010) and initial COVID-19 research suggests the pandemic shifted attitudes toward social conservatism (Karwowski et al., 2020), the meta-analytic effect size is small (Terrizzi Jr., et al., 2013) and BIS activation is theorized to be context dependent (Ackerman et al., 2018; Schaller, 2016). The present findings that U.S. Republicans - who tend to adopt a more socially conservative ideology than Democrats – responded less strongly to COVID-19, suggest that one context in which the link between disgust and conservatism can be reversed is when ingroup leaders downplay the pathogen threat (especially for conservatives, whose sense of morality extends to authority and loyalty more so than liberals; Altemeyer, 1988; Graham et al., 2009). A second possibility is that there is no link between disgust and conservatism on an individual level. For instance, some research suggests that the disgust-conservatism link is confounded by the types of elicitors used in research illustrating this association, and that there is no correlation when using an elicitor-unspecific scale (Elad-Strenger et al., 2020). A third possible explanation is that COVID-19 did not cause enough visual symptoms to strongly activate people's behavioral immune systems. Disgust, and BIS activation more broadly, tend to be studied using visceral stimuli, such as images of disgusting objects or acts, and different mechanisms of the BIS may rely upon specific senses (e.g., vision and smell for disgust; Kavaliers et al., 2005; Olsson et al., 2014; Schaller et al., 2010). COVID-19 causes symptoms similar to influenza, common pathogen with which people are familiar. If people have learned to regulate BIS responses to the flu, and COVID-19 appears similar to the flu, then responses to COVID-19 may be easier to regulate than if the virus caused more visually obvious symptoms (e.g., like how the Ebola virus can, in rare cases, cause bleeding from the eyelids and mouth; McElroy, 2015). Nonetheless, several studies throughout the COVID-19 pandemic have found evidence of BIS activation (Bacon & Corr, 2020; Karlsson et al., 2022; Makhanova & Shepherd, 2020; Schaller et al., 2020; Shook et al.,

2020). Study 3 in the following chapter provides evidence supporting this notion. That conservatism negatively predicted responses to COVID-19 points to either flexible regulation of this association by ingroup elite messaging, or no association at all, as likely explanations.

An important weapon in the fight against viral pathogen threats is vaccination. Recent research has documented politicized intentions to receive the COVID-19 vaccine in the U.S. (Callaghan et al., 2021; Fridman et al., 2021; Largent et al., 2020; Latkin et al., 2021; Pennycook et al., 2021; Ruiz & Bell, 2021; Viswanath et al., 2021), however most of this research relies on cross-sectional data or longitudinal data that span less than a month during the pandemic. Moreover, prior studies have evidenced the effects of partisan elite cues on COVID-19 vaccine intentions, where endorsement of the vaccine from a high-ranking Center for Disease Prevention and Control figure, Dr. Anthony Fauci, can lead to increased vaccine uptake (Bokemper et al., 2021) and Trump's anti-vaccination Tweets led Republicans to express increased concern about the vaccine (Hornsey et al., 2020). This study adds to this literature by prospectively demonstrating the effect of self-identified strength of political party identity and support for Trump measured prior to the COVID-19 pandemic on COVID-19 vaccination intentions six months into the pandemic.

In the present study, identification as Republican had a small but highly significant association with higher moral purity scores (Pearson r = .25, p < .001). This replicates prior work illustrating that conservatives tend to place greater value on moral purity than liberals (Graham et al., 2009; Haidt & Graham, 2007)⁹. Yet, the moral purity results were more nuanced than the political identity results, and even worked in the opposite direction. Higher scores on moral purity were associated with greater COVID-19 fear at Time 2, while stronger identification as Republican was

⁹ This association may have been weakened by the fact that fewer moral purity items were used than is in the original MFQ-30.

associated with lower COVID-19 fear in the same model. This supports the notion that stronger feelings about moral purity are associated pathogen-related affect in the context of a real and deadly pathogen threat. This also provides evidence of divergent validity between moral purity and social conservatism, as some have pointed out the potential for the moral purity subscale to be confounded with measuring conservative attitudes (e.g., Rutjens et al., 2018). The association between moral purity and infection risk perceptions were nuanced: though greater moral purity scores predicted greater perceive COVID-19 infection risk controlling for strength of political identity, this association became non-significant after adding the additional covariates to the model; on the other hand, there was no association between moral purity and perceive risk of seasonal flu infection until the additional covariates were added to the model. Moreover, there was no association between moral purity and reported frequency of COVID-19-related health-protective behaviors. Taken together, these nuanced results leave open the empirical question as to whether moral purity intuition functions, in part, to promote pathogen-avoidant affect, cognitions, and behaviors. One interesting finding, however, was that stronger moral purity scores were associated with lower likelihood of receiving the COVID-19 vaccine. This is in line with prior research illustrating higher disgust sensitivity, religiosity (Clay, 2016; Reuben et al., 2020) and moral purity (Amin et al., 2017) are associated with vaccine hesitancy. Though one may think that since vaccines fight pathogens, people higher in moral purity should have more positive attitudes about vaccines. On the contrary, vaccines are administered via injection, which is an evolutionarily typical mode of pathogen transmission; hence people higher in disgust sensitivity and moral purity are averse to actions that represent or remind of pathogen transmission (Clay, 2016; cf. Karlsson et al., 2022) and the present results suggest this appears to hold true when faced with a widespread unfamiliar pathogen threat.

In addition to political identity, Trump support, and moral purity main effects on affective, cognitive, and reported behavioral responses to COVID-19, another main aim of Study 1 was to examine how these polarized responses changed over time. Some research suggests that competing factions should converge in their responses to superordinate threats with increasing shared threat experience (Kurbin et al., 2020; Sherif, 1958). However, the current study suggests that political identities and elite cues, particularly within a polarized culture, are important factors that may lead to divergent threat perceptions and responses that are resilient over six months. It is unclear, though, why politically polarized COVID-19 fear, perceived death likelihood, and reported health-protective behaviors diverged over time while perceptions of COVID-19 infection risk remained stable. Similarly, only the fear and behavior measures showed polarization over time by Trump support among Republicans, but not risk perceptions. This is somewhat surprising given research demonstrating that affect biases factual beliefs such as perceptions of risk (Liu & Ditto, 2013; Slovic & Västfjäll, 2010). Given that emotional significance is the glue that binds people's sense of self with their group identities (Tajfel & Turner, 1979), and that BIS mechanisms may act upon different sensory modalities (Schaller et al., 2010), it may be that political motivations specifically acted upon COVID-19-related affect which then motivated subsequent behavior, while risk perceptions may have been driven more by direct experience with the virus. Further research with more time points over a longer span of the pandemic may better differentiate changes in polarized affect, risk perceptions, and behaviors.

On a practical level, the present results have implications for public health and epidemiology. Understanding responses to pathogen threats over time is important for strategizing and deploying community, national, and international efforts to combat disease spread. These results suggest that epidemiologists and public health officials should consider better tailoring of their messages to the multifaceted political and cultural narratives of their target audiences to increase compliance (Gollust et al., 2020), particularly when battling unfamiliar pathogens. For example, given that U.S. Republicans and Democrats rely on different moral intuitions (Graham et al., 2009), public health officials might benefit from framing compliance messages toward Republicans using authority, loyalty, and purity-based terms, and toward Democrats using harm and care-based terms (Feinberg & Willer, 2019). Though, given that political elite support seemed to play a bigger role in people's responses than moral purity, public health pathogen-related risk communications may be more effective when both framed in moral terms and coming from people's political ingroup leaders. For instance, one experiment using a large national sample of White evangelical Christians in the U.S. found that value-consistent messages about mask-wearing from Trump (e.g., mask wearing is patriotic) were more likely to support mask mandates than participants exposed to a control condition message (DeMora et al., 2021).

An increasingly global and interconnected society means a greater likelihood of disease spreading beyond borders (Kilpatrick, 2011). Estimating population-level differences in politicized responses over time could provide insights into best strategies for implementing population-specific public health campaigns. The present study demonstrates that, within politically polarized societies, political subcultures and authorities play a prominent role in how people perceive and respond to unfamiliar and potentially deadly pathogens as such threats unfold. These results add important generalizability to recent research on politicized COVID-19 responses by following a large and anonymous probability-based U.S. nationally representative sample over the first six months of the pandemic, with underrepresented groups (racial/ethnic, geographic, etc.) included proportionally to their representation in the U.S. population. Moreover, much research demonstrating politically polarized U.S. COVID-19 responses fails to consider a non-politicized comparison pathogen threat. The present results add to the literature by demonstrating politically convergent perceptions of infection risk from a non-politicized pathogen, the seasonal flu.

One limitation of Study 1 is that, although it is prospective and longitudinal, and several potential confounds were statistically controlled for, the present findings cannot determine causality. A second limitation is that the items measuring reported frequency of health-protective behaviors were somewhat different between the two timepoints. This was done to adapt to the quickly changing nature of the pandemic. For instance, the item at Time 1 "isolate yourself at home for several days or more" was much more relevant to the first two months of the pandemic during global lockdowns than it was six months later when people had already begun to reconnect with close family and friends. Moreover, several of the items were repeated across time points, such as hand washing and mask wearing. A third limitation is that Trump support was used as an indirect measure of political elite cue. For instance, it is unclear the extent to which participants were exposed to Trump's messages downplaying COVID-19 over time. To extend this research, Studies 2 and 3 in the following chapter aimed to test the causal effect of partisan elite cues on responses to an unfamiliar pathogen threat by experimentally politicizing a fake (but ostensibly real) pathogen. Moreover, these studies extended Study 1 by testing whether the effects of disgust sensitivity and moral purity on responses to the unfamiliar pathogen shift depending on ingroup partisan elite cues.
CHAPTER 3: THE EFFECT OF ELITE PARTISAN CUES ON PATHOGEN PERCEPTIONS

Overview

Both anecdote and research suggest that Republican elite partisan cues drove decreased perceptions of COVID-19 threat. This poses interesting questions regarding the roles of political affiliation, disgust sensitivity, and moral purity in pathogen threat responses. If disgust sensitivity and moral purity are related to the broader BIS and function, in part, to motivate pathogen avoidance, then one prediction is that individuals who score higher on these constructs will exhibit stronger pathogen responses, regardless of the cues they receive from their political authorities. A second, competing prediction is that disgust sensitivity and moral purity intuitions can be regulated in the presence of a pathogen threat, depending on the goals and motivations of one's ingroup. For instance, despite the objective risk of a new and dangerous pathogen, if emphasizing a pathogen threat leads to a major loss of power for the ingroup, cultural authorities may deemphasize the need to respond. If one's ingroup and cultural authorities do not find a given pathogen threatening, then the intuition to listen to ingroup members and leaders competes with the intuition to avoid potentially infectious people and actions. The main aim of the next two studies was to experimentally politicize an ostensibly new pathogen to test the effects of political affiliation on pathogen threat perception while also examining the roles of disgust sensitivity and moral purity on pathogen threat perception.

Study 1 showed that Trump-supporting Republicans were less worried about, and did less to protect themselves from, COVID-19, apparently following Trump's cues in downplaying the

threat. However, partisan elite support is an indirect measure of elite cuing, and this finding was correlational. For instance, it is not clear how strong of cues participants perceived from Trump to not take COVID-19 seriously. Participants in Study 1 could have indicated that they voted for Trump in both elections without having engaged much with Trumps media messages. Moreover, the correlational nature of Study 1 precludes the ability to determine whether partisan elite cues caused the polarized pathogen responses that were found. Can partisan elite cues politicize any pathogen threat? Moreover, the supposed elite cue effects on responses to COVID-19 thus far largely show that Trump Republicans were responding to their ingroup authority cues, leaving the question of whether such an effect would be found on the other side of the political aisle. A recent meta-analysis on partisan bias illustrated that Republicans and Democrats exhibit statistically equal bias across 51 partisan bias experiments (Ditto et al., 2018). Yet, a second analysis argues that political bias is found more among conservatives than liberals (Baron & Jost, 2019; cf. Ditto et al., 2019). Moreover, if conservatives place greater value on loyalty and authority than liberals (Graham et al., 2009), then they may be more likely to follow ingroup authorities' messages and cues about potential threats. Thus, Study 2 examined whether an ostensibly real, unfamiliar, deadly pathogen threat can be politicized by political elite cues, and whether both Democratic and Republican participants will follow their ingroup leaders' cues about the threat.

Do individual differences in disgust sensitivity and moral purity predict responses to pathogen threats? The extensive literature discussed in Chapter 1, plus the moral purity results from Chapter 2, suggest that this should be the case. Furthermore, given the results illustrating the importance of political elite support in how Republicans responded to COVID-19 over time, another question is what happens when one's sensitivity to disgust and intuitions of moral purity conflict with loyalty to one's political ingroup (and, subsequently, the ingroup's response to a new pathogen threat)? Are the effects of party affiliation, disgust sensitivity, and moral purity intuitions on pathogen threat responses dependent on political elite partisan cues? Study 3 sought to add to this literature by 1) replicating the effect of partisan elite cues on responses to a fake pathogen threat examined in Study 2, and 2) testing the effects disgust sensitivity and moral purity (and their interactions with manipulated partisan elite cues) on responses to an ostensibly real pathogen threat using a large U.S. nationally representative sample.

These research questions were tested using careful manipulation of partisan elite cues and a control condition to strengthen internal validity of the findings. Moreover, these experiments involve exposing participants to information about a pathogen for which they have no prior knowledge or attitudes, which allows for better isolation of the effect of partisan elite cues on their responses¹⁰. Specifically, partisan elite pathogen threat cues were manipulated through the presentation of a mock Associate Press (AP) online news article that described the international spread of a new superbacteria and either only information about the pathogen, or additionally that Democratic leaders are worried about the superbacteria and Republican leaders are not, or that Republican leaders are worried about the superbacteria and Democratic leaders are not. Lastly, Study 3 uses a large nationally representative U.S. sample and statistical population weights, which improves the generalizability of the results compared to most other psychological and political science studies that are correlational and/or rely on convenience sampling.

Study 2

Study 2 preregistration can be found at

https://osf.io/2x75n/?view_only=a83aebafdfbe4b59b9ee72371f7e22ad.

¹⁰ However, the studies were conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic, so one drawback is that prior knowledge and attitudes about COVID-19 may be imbued on perceptions of, and responses to, any other pathogen in the same sociopolitical environment

Method

Sample. An online sample was recruited from Prolific from June 14th to 16th, 2021, which occurred as COVID-19 cases in the U.S. were improving and some travel restrictions were being lifted, and right before the SARS-Cov-2-delta surge (the U.S. passed 600,000 COVID-19-related deaths on June 15th, 2021; https://www.cdc.gov/museum/timeline/covid19.html#Mid-2021). Based on the availability of resources for participant recruitment, we aimed to recruit a total of 450 participants. Prolific panelists were eligible to participate if they currently lived in the U.S., identified as U.S. nationality, identified English as a first language, and identified as Democrat or Republican, and received \$0.70 for their participation. Republicans were oversampled to reach a near even distribution between Democrats and Republicans. Ninety-five participants were excluded for failing preregistered prescreen and attention check items, leaving a final pretest sample of N = 400 (mean age = 35.30, SD = 13.10, range = 18 to 92; 52% women, 82% White / European; 47% Democrat, 50% Republican; Table S2). This sample had 95% power¹¹ to detect an effect size of f = .20. The survey took on average four minutes (SD = 2.5 minutes, median = 3.5 minutes)

Materials and Procedure. After providing consent, participants were presented with an ostensibly real online AP news article that described the spread of a new superbacteria, Perinia Accetis (including a picture of an actual superbacteria) that originated in the Brazilian Amazon Rainforest and has begun spreading internationally. The mock news article describes the superbacteria as causing a disease with large black boils, as having no known cure, and with medical officials estimating that 1 in 10 people with the disease will end up dying. Participants in the control condition (n = 137 [34.25%]; Figure 5A) read only this description of the superbacteria, but

¹¹ Power analysis was conducted using G*Power version 3.1.9.7 (Faul et al., 2007).

participants in the elite threat cue conditions additionally read comments from partisan leaders emphasizing and downplaying the seriousness of the new superbacteria. In the Republican threat cue condition (n = 122 [30.50%]; Figure 5B), Republican leaders emphasized the seriousness of the threat while Democratic leaders downplayed it. In their messages about the threat, the leaders from both parties offered political reasons for their positions. In the Democratic threat cue condition (n =141 [35.25%]; Figure 5C), Democratic leaders warned of the seriousness the new pathogen threat while Republican leaders downplayed it. For example, in the Democratic elite threat cue condition, Democratic majority leader Senator Chuck Schumer expresses concern about the new superbacteria and claims that Republicans are not concerned because they are too focused on revenge politics, and Republican minority leader Senator Mitch McConnell claims Democrats are exaggerating the threat as a distraction from their failed immigration policies. Each condition also includes an ostensible statement from Trump, stating that the pathogen is of concern because Democrats cannot handle it (Republican elite threat cue condition) or that Democrats are exaggerating the pathogen's seriousness to be able to take away more of people's rights (Democratic elite threat cue condition). After reading the AP article, participants answered questions about perceived pathogen seriousness and worry, a manipulation check, items about the AP news article stimulus, and demographics.

Figure 5

(A)



Superbacteria infections on the rise in South America

By MICHAEL BALSAMO an hour ago



WASHINGTON (AP) – A new superbacteria, Perinia Accetis (pictured above), known for the intense fever and large black boils it causes, has been found throughout villages of Brazil's Amazon rainforest. Officials report that the superbacteria is spreading, with over 25 new cases in nearby Bolivia, 8 new cases in Peru, and one unconfirmed case in Guatemala. Visitors to the region who recently returned to Europe may have been infected. Superbacteria receive their name from their unusually strong resistance to antibiotics. Scientists know very little about how Perinia Accetis spreads and there is no known cure for the disease it causes. Medical experts report that so far 1 out of 10 patients who become infected end up dying from this new disease, though the accuracy of these reports remains questionable.

Government And Politics Donald Trump Joe Biden World News

AP Top News Politics China G-7 Summit Europe Summits



AP NEWS Top Stories Topics → Video Listen ()

Superbacteria infections on the rise in South America

By MICHAEL BALSAMO an hour ago



WASHINGTON (AP) – A new superbacteria, Perinia Accetis (pictured above), known for the intense fever and large black boils it causes, has been found throughout villages of Brazil's Amazon rainforest. Officials report that the superbacteria is spreading, with over 25 new cases in nearby Bolivia, 8 new cases in Peru, and one unconfirmed case in Guatemala. Visitors to the region who recently returned to Europe may have been infected. Superbacteria receive their name from their unusually strong resistance to antibiotics. Scientists know very little about how Perinia Accetis spreads and there is no known cure for the disease it causes. Medical experts report that so far 1 out of 10 patients who become infected end up dying from this new disease, though the accuracy of these reports remains questionable.

Statements were released today by U.S. Republicans expressing concern about the new pathogen. Senator Mitch McConnell (R-KY) stated, "I'm deeply concerned about this new threat. We've already seen what a virus can do. The Biden administration is too focused on identity politics and passing their left-wing economic policies. This new superbacteria must be taken seriously." Democrats responded with less concern. Senator Chuck Schumer (D-NY) released a statement saying, "We're already in a viral pandemic. Perinia Accetis is not COVID-19. Republicans are just exaggerating this disease because they want to ban Hispanics and Latinos from coming to the U.S. They are just trying to scare people." Former President Donald Trump also commented, saying that "the Democrats will do anything to ruin this country... they just don't want to admit they can't handle the situation. Bad leadership!"

Government And Politics Donald Trump Joe Biden World News AP Top News Politics China G-7 Summit Europe Summits



Superbacteria infections on the rise in South America

By MICHAEL BALSAMO an hour ago



WASHINGTON (AP) – A new superbacteria, Perinia Accetis (pictured above), known for the intense fever and large black boils it causes, has been found throughout villages of Brazil's Amazon rainforest. Officials report that the superbacteria is spreading, with over 25 new cases in nearby Bolivia, 8 new cases in Peru, and one unconfirmed case in Guatemala. Visitors to the region who recently returned to Europe may have been infected. Superbacteria receive their name from their unusually strong resistance to antibiotics. Scientists know very little about how Perinia Accetis spreads and there is no known cure for the disease it causes. Medical experts report that so far 1 out of 10 patients who become infected end up dying from this new disease, though the accuracy of these reports remains questionable.

Statements were released today by U.S. Democrats expressing concern about the new pathogen. Senator Chuck Schumer (D-NY) stated, "I'm deeply concerned about this new threat. We've already seen what a virus can do. Republicans are too focused on revenge politics and blocking our proposed economic policies. This new superbacteria must be taken seriously." Republicans responded with less concern. Senator Mitch McConnell (R-KY) released a statement saying, "We're already in a viral pandemic. Perinia Accetis is not COVID-19. Democrats are just exaggerating this new disease because they want to distract people from their failed immigration policies. They are just trying to scare people." Former President Donald Trump also commented, saying that "the Democrats will do anything to ruin this country... they just made up this germ because they want to spend more money, impose more lockdowns, take away your freedom!"

Government And Politics Donald Trump Joe Biden World News

AP Top News Politics China G-7 Summit Europe Summits

Note. Study 2 control condition (A), experimental Republican elite superbacteria threat condition stimulus (B), and Democratic elite pathogen superbacteria cue condition stimulus.

Measures.

Pathogen Threat. Perceived pathogen threat was measured using two items. Pathogen seriousness was measured by asking, "How serious of a threat do you think the Perinia Accetis superbacteria is?" with response options 1 (*Not at all*), 2 (*A little*), 3 (*Somewhat*), 4 (*Very*), or 5 (*A great deal*). Pathogen worry was measured by asking "How worried are you about the spread of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria?" followed by the same five response options. Perinia Accetis seriousness and worry were averaged together to create a composite score, Cronbach $\alpha = .85$, Pearson r = .75, 95% CI[.70, .79], p < .001.

Strength of Political Elite Pathogen Threat Cue. As a manipulation check (and secondary independent variable to test the hypotheses), participants were asked, "In the Associated Press article you just read, which U.S. political party leaders seemed more worried about the spread of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria?", with response options 1 (Democrats very much more worried), 2 (Democrats moderately more worried), 3 (Democrats slightly more worried), 4 (Democrats and Republicans equally worried / unsure), 5 (Republicans slightly more worried), 6 (Republicans moderately more worried), and 7 (Republicans very much more worried).

AP Article Stimulus Check. To assess believability of the article, participants were asked, "To what extent do you find the Associated Press article you just read believable?" with response options 1 (*Not at all*), 2 (*A little*), 3 (*Somewhat*), 4 (*Very*), or 5 (*A great deal*).

*Strength of Political Party Identity. P*articipants were asked, "To what extent do you identify as Democrat or Republican?" with responses from 1 (*Strong Democrat*) to 4 (*Don't lean / Independent / None*) to 7 (*Strong Republican*).

Demographics. At the end of the study, participants were asked to report their age, gender, race / ethnicity, education level, and household income.

Data Analysis

R version 4.0.3 was used for Study 2 analyses (R Core Team, 2020). To test whether the manipulation worked, a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted on perceived strength of partisan elite pathogen threat cue with the experimental condition (control, Democratic threat cue, Republican elite threat cue) as the main independent variable. Tukey Honestly Significant Difference (HSD) comparisons were then conducted between elite partisan cue conditions.

Next, a one-way analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) was conducted on perceived superbacteria threat with partisan elite cue condition and participant self-reported strength of political party identity as the main independent variables, controlling for demographic covariates. The model was then repeated with the inclusion a partisan elite cue condition x strength of political party identity interaction term. As a secondary test of the manipulation on pathogen threat perception, and ordinary least square (OLS) regression was constructed predicting Perinia Accetis threat perception from the interaction of perceived strength of partisan elite threat cue and political party identity¹². For this analysis, strength of political party identity was collapsed into two categories with participants scoring lower than the midpoint categorized as *Democrat* and those scoring higher than the midpoint categorized as *Republican*.

¹² This analysis was not preregistered.

Finally, a one-sample *t*-test was conducted comparing mean story believability against a null hypothesized mean of zero (i.e., not believable at all). An ANOVA was conducted with experimental condition as the independent variable and stimulus believability as the dependent variable, followed by Tukey HSD comparisons between conditions.

Results

Manipulation Check. Results showed that the experimental manipulation worked: there was a significant main effect of elite threat cue condition on perceived strength of elite threat cue, F(2, 397) = 504.00, p < .001, and this effect held after controlling for covariates. When Democratic leaders cued concern about the superbacteria, participants perceived Democratic leaders as being more worried about the pathogen (mean = 1.49, SE = .10, 95% CI[1.30, 1.68]) than in the control condition (mean = 3.62, SE = .10, 95% CI[3.43, 3.81], difference = -2.13, 95% CI[-2.46, -1.81], p < .001). In contrast when Republican leaders cued concern about the superbacteria, participants perceived Republican leaders as being more worried about the pathogen (mean = 6.01, SE = .10, 95% CI[5.80, 6.21]) than in the control (difference = 2.39, 95% CI[2.05, 2.73], p < .001) and Democratic elite cue (difference = 4.52, 95% CI[4.18, 4.85], p < .001) conditions (Figure 6).

Figure 6



Experimental Political Elite Pathogen Threat Cue Condition

Note. Study 2 manipulation check; Perceived strength of political elite cue ranged from 1 (*Democrats very much more worried*) to 4 (*Democrats and Republicans equally worried / unsure*) to 7 (*Republicans very much more worried*); Black dots = data points with a small amount of random variation to the location of each point; White circle = mean with 95% confidence intervals (white lines).

Believability of the articles was near the midpoint (i.e., "somewhat"; *Mean* = 2.76 out of 5, SD = 1.09), and this was significantly greater than zero (i.e., "not at all"; t(399) = 51.00, p < .001). Believability also differed by experimental condition, F(2, 397) = 5.47, p = .005 (Figure S1). The control condition (mean = 2.98, *SE* = .09, 95% CI[2.80, 3.16]) was significantly more believable than the Democratic elite cue condition (mean = 2.55, SE = .09, 95% CI[2.38, 3.73]; difference = .43, 95% CI[.12, .73], p = .003). There was no difference between the Republican elite cue condition (mean = 2.74, SE = .10, 95% CI[2.55, 2.93]) and the control condition (difference = -.24, 95% CI-.56, .07], p = .171), nor between the Republican and Democratic elite cue conditions (difference = .19, 95% CI-.13, .50], p = .347).

Perceived Pathogen Threat. There was no main effect of political identity on perceived superbacteria threat, controlling for condition and demographics, F(1, 382) < .01, p = .983. There was, however, the predicted elite cue condition x political identity interaction, F(2, 380) = 3.52, p = .031. In the control condition, there was no association between political identity and superbacteria threat, simple slope = .01, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.06, .09]. When Democratic leaders warned of the seriousness of the superbacteria and Republican leaders downplayed it, stronger identification as Republican was associated with less perceived superbacteria threat, simple slope = -.09, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.17, -.01]. Yet, when Republican leaders warned about the superbacteria threat and Democratic leaders downplayed it, the result was in the expected direction with stronger Republicans reporting slightly greater superbacteria threat in the Republican elite threat cue condition, but this difference was not significant, simple slope = .06, SE = .04, 95% CI[-.02, .15] (Figure 7).





Note. Interaction between experimental elite cue condition x political identity on the expected value of superbacteria threat by moving threat perception away from its mean on the x-axis for each condition; Political identity ranged from 1 (*Strong Democrat*) to 4 (*Independent / Other*) to 7 (*Strong Republican*); Gray dots illustrate partial residuals; Shaded gray area represents 95% confidence intervals.

Results from the secondary analysis revealed a similar pattern. controlling for demographics, there was no main effect of perceived strength of elite cues, $\beta = .08$, b = .04, SE = .02, p = .130, and no main effect of political identity, $\beta = -.01$, b = -.004, SE = .03, p = .863, on perceived superbacteria

threat. There was, however, a significant interaction between perceived strength of elite cue and political identity on superbacteria threat, $\beta = .47$, b = .04, SE = .01, p < .001. When participants perceived stronger cues from Democratic leaders warning of the seriousness of the superbacteria and Republican leaders downplaying it, participants identifying as stronger Republican reported less superbacteria threat, simple slope b = -.09, SE = .03, 95% CI[-.15, -.02], p = .011. Unlike the interaction with elite cue condition, there was a significant simple slope in the opposite direction for perceived strength of elite cue condition: when participants perceived stronger Republican leaders threat cues about the superbacteria and Democratic leaders downplayed it, participants identifying as stronger Republican reported greater superbacteria threat perception, simple slope b = .08, SE = .03, 95% CI[.01, .15], p = .018 (Figure 8)¹³.

¹³ Simple slopes were estimated at -1 and +1 standard deviation for perceived strength of political elite superbacteria threat cue.





Note. This figure illustrates Study 2 ordinary least square regressions interaction between perceived strength of partisan elite pathogen threat cues and self-identified strength of political party identity on the expected value of Perinia Accetis superbacteria threat perception by moving threat perception away from its mean on the x-axis for each condition; Gray dots illustrate partial residuals; Shaded gray area represents 95% confidence intervals.

Discussion

Study 2 results suggest that the partisan elite cue manipulation worked in the expected directions, while the effect of cue condition on perceived superbacteria threat was mixed. In the Democratic elite superbacteria threat cue condition, stronger identifying Democrats followed the cue and were more worried about the superbacteria while stronger identifying Republicans went against cue and reported lower perceived superbacteria threat. There was no partisan differences in superbacteria threat perception in the control condition. In the Republican elite threat cue condition, the association was in the expected direction with Republicans perceiving the superbacteria as a more serious threat and Democrats perceiving it as slightly less of a serious threat, but this was not significant.

Results from the secondary analysis, however, suggested that both cue conditions worked in changing perceptions of the superbacteria threat: when participants perceived stronger Democratic leader superbacteria threat cues (and opposing Republican leader cues), participants identifying as stronger Democrat reported greater superbacteria threat and stronger Republican-identifying participants reported less superbacteria threat. Moreover, when participants perceived stronger Republican leader cues), participants identifying as stronger Democrat reported less superbacteria threat. Moreover, when participants perceived stronger Republican leader superbacteria threat cues (and opposing Democratic leader cues), participants identifying as stronger Democrat reported less superbacteria threat and stronger Republican-identifying participants reported greater superbacteria threat. Interestingly, the size of the simple slope coefficients for each effect were nearly identical (association between strength of political party identity and superbacteria threat for the Democratic elite threat cue b = .09 and for the Republican elite threat cue b = .08). This may suggest that Democrats and Republicans can be equally biased by their ingroup leaders' (and outgroup leaders') messages about a pathogen (e.g., Ditto et al., 2018).

Study 2 provided initial evidence that exposing people to information about a new pathogen threat, one they had no prior knowledge or attitudes about, along with brief messages from political ingroup and outgroup leaders, can lead to polarized pathogen threat perceptions. However, changing the source of the information is only part of the process in communicating risk about a new pathogen threat. The people receiving the message also bring to the situation differences in the extent to which they feel and expression BIS-related emotions and attitudes. Study 3 aimed to extend Study 2 by examining how people's differences in disgust sensitivity and moral purity interact with the partisan elite cues they receive about an unfamiliar pathogen threat to influence how they respond. Study 3 also adds to Study 2 by comparing the roles of partisanship, disgust sensitivity, moral purity in responses to the fake superbacteria with perceived threat of a real politicized pathogen (COVID-19) and a real non-politicized pathogen (the seasonal flu). Lastly, Study 3 improves generalizability by conducting the experiment on a large U.S. nationally representative sample.

Study 3

The aims of Study 3 were to replicate the effect of partisan elite cues on the fake superbacteria that was found in Study 2, and to explore the interactive roles of disgust sensitivity and moral purity in perceptions of the fake superbacteria, COVID-19, and the seasonal flu.

Method

Study 3 preregistration is available at https://osf.io/ba2uw/?view_only=2a7184435bc0444faf59288fed7827d7 and deviations are noted. See Supplemental Material for additional methodological details.

Sample. An a priori power analysis was conducted using G*Power version 3.1 (Faul et al., 2007) for an ANCOVA with the smallest effect size of interest f = .10, three groups, and eight

covariates. The power analysis indicated a total sample size of 1,548 was necessary to achieve 95% power. Based on the availability of resources, we aimed to recruit 1,800 people (n = 600 per each of the three experimental manipulation conditions), with half (n = 900) self-identifying as Democrat and the other half (n = 900) self-identifying as Republican.

A total of 1,947 participants (weighted mean age = 48.54, SE = .58, range = 18 - 93; see Table S3 for unweighted and weighted descriptive statistics) were invited to complete a survey in English from March 14th to April 4th, 2022 (survey duration weighted mean = 7.91 minutes, SE = .16, median = 7 minutes; survey completion rate = 75.60%). Panelists were drawn from the AmeriSpeak Panel by National Opinion Research Center (NORC) at the University of Chicago, a probability-based survey panel of over 35,000 randomly chosen U.S. households recruited through the high effort strategy of door-to-door interviewing; participants then take internet surveys using a computer, tablet, or phone. AmeriSpeak panelists cannot volunteer to join the panel, unlike typical online panels for which people choose to opt in. NORC drew the sample using stratification based on age, race / ethnicity, education, and gender to ensure representativeness. For panel households with more than one active adult panel member, only one adult in the household was eligible for selection and was selected at random. Panelists who completed an AmeriSpeak study earlier in the business week were not eligible for sample selection until the following business week. All data were weighted to adjust for the probability of selection into the AmeriSpeak Panel and to account for differences between the sample and U.S. Census benchmarks. Participants were offered the cash equivalent of \$2 for completing the study.

Participant demographics consisted of the following weighted percentages (Table S3): 52% women, 48% men, 67% White, non-Hispanic, 13% Hispanic, 12% Black, non-Hispanic, and 9% Other, non-Hispanic (Asian, Other, 2+). Participants' self-reported strength of political party identity

included Strong Democrat (22%), not so strong Democrat (i.e., moderate Democrat; 17%), lean Democrat (14%), lean Republican (13%), not so strong Republican (i.e., moderate Republican; 15%), and strong Republican (20%), weighted mean strength of political identity = 3.41, SE = .05, range = 1 - 6 where higher indicates stronger Republican. In the 2020 presidential election, 47% voted for Biden, 39% voted for Trump, 3% voted for someone else, and 11% did not vote.

Materials and Procedure. The same mock online AP news articles as Study 2 were used, with minor revisions to the text. Namely, the sentence stating the base rate of 1 in 10 people who are infected with the superbacteria end up dying, and the sentence that subtly referred to the COVID-19 pandemic ("we've already seen what a virus can do") were taken out. Participants were randomly assigned to either only read about information regarding the international spread of the new superbacteria (control condition weighted n = 619 [31.77%]), or read the same story as the control condition plus comments from Democratic leaders emphasizing the pathogen threat and Republican leaders de-emphasizing the threat (Democratic threat cue condition n = 628 [32.35%]), or the same narrative as the control condition plus comments from Republican leaders emphasizing the pathogen threat and Democratic leaders de-emphasizing the threat (Republican threat cue condition n = 701 [35.98%]). The control condition read:

"WASHINGTON (AP) – A new superbacteria, Perinia Accetis (pictured left), known for the intense fever and large black boils it causes, has been found throughout villages of Brazil's Amazon rainforest. Officials report that the superbacteria is spreading, with over 25 new cases in nearby Bolivia, 8 new cases in Peru, and one unconfirmed case in Guatemala. Visitors to the region who recently returned to Europe may have been infected. Superbacteria receive their name from their unusually strong resistance to antibiotics. Scientists know very little about how Perinia Accetis spreads and there is no known cure for the disease it causes."

In the neutral control condition, this is all participants read. In the Democratic elite pathogen threat cue condition, participants additionally read,

"Statements were released today by U.S. Democrats expressing concern about the new pathogen. Senator Chuck Schumer (D-NY) stated, "I'm deeply concerned about this new threat. Republicans are too focused on revenge politics and blocking our proposed economic policies. This new superbacteria must be taken seriously." Republicans responded with less concern. Senator Mitch McConnell (R-KY) released a statement saying, "Democrats are just exaggerating this new disease because they want to distract people from their failed immigration policies. They are just trying to scare people." Former President Donald Trump also released a statement, saying that "the Democrats will do anything to ruin this country... they just made up this germ because they want to spend more money, impose more lockdowns, take away your freedom!""

In the Republican elite pathogen threat cue condition, participants read the same base paragraph as the control condition, along with,

"Statements were released today by U.S. Republicans expressing concern about the new pathogen. Senator Mitch McConnell (R-KY) stated, "I'm deeply concerned about this new threat. The Biden administration is too focused on identity politics and passing their left-wing economic policies. This new superbacteria must be taken seriously." Democrats responded with less concern. Senator Chuck Schumer (D-NY) released a statement saying, "Republicans are just exaggerating this disease because they want to ban Hispanics and Latinos from coming to the U.S. They are just trying to scare people." Former President Donald Trump also released a statement, saying that "the Democrats will do anything to ruin this country... they just don't want to admit they can't handle the situation. Bad leadership!""

Measures.

Pathogen Threat. Perceived pathogen threat was measured using three items for the superbacteria and two items for influenza and COVID-19, respectively. Pathogen seriousness was measured with the item, "How serious of a threat do you find each of the following?" followed by "Perinia Accetis superbacteria", "Influenza (seasonal flu)", and "SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19)". For each of the three pathogens, participants responded with either 1 (Not at all), 2 (A little), 3 (Somewhat), 4 (Very), or 5 (A great deal). Pathogen worry was measured with the item, "How worried are you about the spread of each of the following?" followed by the same three pathogens and the same five response options as pathogen seriousness. Pathogen mitigation support was measured by asking participants, "To what extent do you support the U.S. spending resources to prepare for the spread of the new Perinia Accetis superbacteria?", with the response options will 1 (Not at all), 2 (A little), 3 (Somewhat), 4 (Very much), or 5 (A great deal). Pathogen seriousness, worry, and mitigation support for Perinia Accetis superbacteria were averaged together to create a composite score, Cronbach α = .88. Pathogen seriousness and worry about influenza (Cronbach α = .88, Pearson r = .78, 95% CI[.77, .80], p < .001) and COVID-19 (Cronbach α = .90, Pearson r = .82, 95% CI[.80, .83], p < .001) were averaged together, respectively.

Strength of Political Elite Pathogen Threat Cue. The same manipulation check item as Study 2 was used, except that response options were randomized such that half of participants saw "Democrats" in the first three response options with "Republicans" in the latter three response options, and the other half saw "Republicans" in the first three response options and "Democrats" in the latter three. There was an additional, non-randomized response option 8 (*No information was given about political party leaders' responses*), which was recoded to the midpoint of the scale (4).

AP Article Stimulus Check. The same stimulus believability item as Study 2 was used.

Strength of Political Party Identity. Strength of political party identity was measured prior to the current study as part of a panel demographics survey and included the response options 1 (*Strong Democrat*), 2 (*Not so strong Democrat*), 3 (*Lean Democrat*), 4 (*Don't lean / Independent / None*), 5 (*Lean Republican*), 6 (*Not so strong Republican*), and 7 (*Strong Republican*). Panelists who responded 4 (*Don't lean / Independent / None*) were not eligible to participate in this study.

Pathogen Disgust Scale. The Three-Domain Disgust Scale (TDDS; Tybur et al., 2009) measures disgust responding to three domains of evolutionary elicitors: pathogens, sex, and moral violations. Because the length of the survey was limited, the top four items loading onto pathogen disgust in Tybur et al. (2009) were chosen. These consisted of "Standing close to a person who has body odor", "Shaking hands with a stranger who has sweaty palms", "Stepping on dog poop", and "Accidentally touching a person's bloody cut", each measured from 0 (*Not disgusting at all*) to 6 (*Extremely disgusting*). These four items were combined to create a pathogen disgust sensitivity composite, and showed acceptable reliability, Cronbach $\alpha = .78$.

Moral Purity. The same moral purity items as Study 1 were used, Cronbach $\alpha = .79$.

Partisan Elite Feeling Thermometers. In the present survey, participants were be instructed, "Please rate how you feel towards each person below. Rating above 50 means that you feel favorable and warm toward the person. Rating below 50 means that you feel unfavorable and cold toward the person. Click on the line for the indicator to appear, then slide the indicator on the scale where it best reflects your answer." followed by two slider bars, one for *President Joe Biden* and one for *former President Donald Trump*.

Covariates.

Reported Media Exposure. Prior research suggests that media exposure is associated with perceptions of risk and health-protective behaviors when faced with a pathogen threat (Chan et al.,

2018). To statistically control for media exposure, participants were asked, "Over the past week, on average, about how my hours per day did you spend watching, reading, and/or listening to media coverage from each of the following media sources?", followed by the items "TV, radio, print news", "online new sources (e.g., CNN, Yahoo, NYTimes.com)", and "social media (e.g., Facebook, Twitter, Reddit, etc.)". For each item, participants responded from 0 (None) to 11+ hours. These three items were summed to create a composite media exposure variable (Thompson et al., 2017), Cronbach $\alpha = .67$.

Additional Variables. The following covariates were measured as part of an AmeriSpeak Panel demographics survey prior to the current study: age, gender, education, income, employment status, marital status, U.S. Census Bureau-designed geographic region, belief in a God or gods, and frequency of religious service attendance. See Supplemental Material for additional item descriptions.

Data Analysis

Analyses were conducted using Stata version 16.1 (StataCorp, 2019). Zero-order correlations were conducted among dependent and independent variables, moderators, and covariates, with Bonferroni-adjusted p-values to adjust for multiple comparisons ($\alpha = .05 / 153 = .00033$). As a manipulation check, an ANOVA¹⁴ was conducted on strength of perceived political elite threat cue by political elite threat cue condition. Follow-up pairwise comparisons were then conducted between conditions with Bonferroni-adjusted *p*-values ($\alpha = .05 / 3 = .017$). As a check on the believability of the stimuli, an ANOVA was conducted on believability of the AP news article by political elite threat cue condition.¹⁵

¹⁴ Because Stata 16 does not allow ANOVA with weighted data, the *svy: regress* command was used followed by *contrast* or *testparm* to compute *F*-values for all ANOVAs and ANCOVAs.

¹⁵ These manipulation check analyses were not preregistered.

To test the main hypothesis, an ANOVA was conducted for each of the three pathogens with experimental condition (control vs. Democratic elite threat cue vs. Republican elite threat cue) as the independent variable and pathogen threat composite score as the dependent variable. Pairwise comparisons with Bonferroni corrections were then conducted to compare conditions on pathogen threat.¹⁶ The same models were repeated using ANCOVA to test the effects of strength of political party identity, feelings towards Trump, pathogen disgust sensitivity, and moral purity, controlling for self-reported average daily hours of media exposure, age, gender, ethnicity, education, income, employment status, marital status, and geographic region (strength of political identity, pathogen disgust sensitivity, and moral purity were included as covariates in models in which they were not the main predictors).¹⁷ Next, two-way interactions among elite cue condition, self-reported political identity, disgust sensitivity, moral purity, and feelings toward Trump were tested on pathogen threat for each pathogen, controlling for the same covariates. Simple slopes contrasts were conducted for significant interactions.

As a secondary test of the hypothesis, an ordinary least square (OLS) regression was constructed predicting perceived threat of the superbacteria from perceived strength of political elite cue (the manipulation check). This model was then repeated controlling for the same covariates and testing for the same moderators. Standardized variables were standardized prior to analysis.

Results

Descriptive statistics are presented in Table S4.

¹⁶ The preregistration stated that Tukey HSD comparisons would be conducted. However, Stata 16 does not allow Tukey HSD with weighted data, so the more conservative Bonferroni correction was applied instead. The *pwcompare* command was use for the comparisons.

¹⁷ The covariates education, employment status, marital status, and frequency of religious service attendance were not preregistered and were included as exploratory covariates.

Zero-Order Correlations. Zero-order correlations are presented in Table 1. Perceived threat of the fake experimental stimulus pathogen, the Perinia Accetis superbacteria, was significantly moderately associated with greater perceived threat of the flu (r = .56, 95% CI[.53, .59], p < .001) and COVID (r = .63, 95% CI[.60, .66], p < .001), as well as more self-reported average daily hours of media exposure (r = .20, 95% CI[.16, .24, p < .001), and lower household income (r = -.15, 95%CI[-.19, -.11], p < .001). Moreover, perceived threat of the fake superbacteria tracked politicized responses to COVID in that identifying as stronger Democrat (r = -.28, 95% CI[-.32, -.24], p < .001), more negative feelings towards Trump (r = -.26, 95% CI[-.30, -.22], p < .001), and more positive feelings toward Biden (r = .31, 95% CI[.27, .35], p < .001) were associated with greater perceived superbacteria threat. As expected, disgust sensitivity was significantly positively associated with perceived threat of all three pathogens (Perinia Accetis superbacteria: r = .17, 95% CI[.13, .22], p <.001; influenza: r = .24, 95% CI[.20, .28], p < .001; COVID: r = .18, .95% CI[.14, .23], p < .001) and with moral purity (r = .22, 95% CI[.18, .26], p < .001; replicating Olatunji et al., 2012). However, although moral purity scores were significantly positively associated with identifying as stronger Republican (r = .36, 95% CI[.32, .40], p < .001), more positively feelings towards Trump (r= .36, .95% CI[.32, .40], p < .001), and more negative feelings towards Biden (r = -.28, 95% CI[-.32, -.24], p < .001), replicating prior work connecting moral purity with conservatism (Graham et al., 2009), moral purity was not significantly associated with perceived threat of any of the three pathogens (Perinia Accetis superbacteria: r = .03, 95% CI[-.01, .08], p = 1.00; influenza: r = .07, 95% CI[.02, .11], p = .588; COVID: r = -.08, 95% CI[-.12, -.03], p = .081).

Table 1

Zero-Order Correlations (Weighted and Bonferoni-Adjusted) Among Study 3 Variables

Variable	Perinia Accetis threat	Influenza threat	COVID threat	Strength of political elite cue	Strength of political identity	Moral Harm	Moral Fairness	Moral Loyalty	Moral Purity	Disgust sensitive	God belief	Religious attendance	Trump thermometer	Biden thermometer	Media exposure	Age	Education	Income
Perinia Accetis threat	1.00																	
Influenza threat	.56***	1.00																
COVID threat	.63***	.71***	1.00															
Strength of political elite cue	.03	.04	.02	1.00														
Strength of political identity	28***	26***	42***	.05	1.00													
Moral harm	.25***	.16***	.24***	01	13***	1.00												
Moral fairness	.19***	.14***	.21***	.06	16***	.35***	1.00											
Moral loyalty	15***	06	17***	.05	.44***	.003	01	1.00										
Moral purity	.03	.07	08†	.03	.36***	.14***	.15***	.39***	1.00									
Disgust sensitivity	.17***	.24***	.18***	.05	02	.11***	.14***	.003	.22***	1.00								
God belief	.01	.08	08	.04	.32***	.08†	01	.28***	.51***	.18***	1.00							
Religious attendance	07	.01	10***	.06	.31***	02	12***	.25***	.35***	.001	.52***	1.00						
Trump thermometer	26***	22***	43***	.05	.74***	15***	12***	.45***	.36***	.04	.33***	.26***	1.00					
Biden thermometer	.31***	.31***	.49***	06	76***	.15***	.16***	35***	28***	.05	27***	22***	75***	1.00				
Media exposure	.20***	.27***	.19***	.06	07	.05	.06	01	.08*	.14***	.07	.07	.05	.11***	1.00			
Age	.05	.13***	.12***	.04	.08†	.17	.16***	.31***	.20***	01	.17***	.15***	.02	.05	03	1.00		

Education	07	07	.03	04	09**	.03	09*	.01	12***	17***	11***	.08	22***	.13***	15***	.18***	1.00	
Income	15***	15***	06	01	.02	04	11***	.10**	10**	14***	11***	.04	10**	.01	16***	.15***	.43***	1.00

Note. First number in each cell is the Pearson *r* correlation coefficient and the second number is the Bonferroni-corrected *p*-value with an adjusted alpha level of .00033 ($\alpha = .05 / 153$); Bolded = significant; Strength of political elite cue midpoint = *Democrats and Republicans equally threatened / unsure / no political information given*, higher = Republicans more worried; Strength of political identity higher = *stronger Republican;* Belief in a God or gods higher = stronger belief; Self-reported religious service attendance higher = more frequent; For feeling thermometers, lower under 50 = colder feelings and higher above 50 = warmer feelings; Self-reported household income was measured from 1 (*Less than \$5,000*) to 9 (*\$40,000 to \$49,999*) to 18 (*\$200,000 or more*);

Manipulation Check. As expected, there was a significant difference in strength of perceived elite cue threat by elite cue threat condition, F(2, 1921) = 319.66, p < .001. Compared to the control condition with no political elite cues, participants in the Republican elite pathogen threat cue condition judged Republicans as significantly more worried about the superbacteria ($\beta = .40$, b = 1.61, $SE_{Robust} = .10$, 95% CI[1.37, 1.86], p < .001), and participants in the Democratic elite pathogen threat cue condition judged Democrats as significantly more worried about the superbacteria ($\beta = .36$, b = -1.49, $SE_{Robust} = .09$, 95% CI[-1.71, -1.28], p < .001; Figure S2). Participants in the Republican elite threat cue condition also perceived Republican leaders are more worried about the superbacteria threat than participants in the Democratic elite threat cue condition, and vice versa ($\beta = .78$, b = 3.11, $SE_{Robust} = .12$, 95% CI[2.81, 3.40], p < .001).

Assessing believability of the stimuli, there was a significant difference in believability of the AP news article by experimental condition, F(2, 1939) = 9.47, p < .001. Compared to the control condition with no political cues, participants in the Republican elite pathogen threat cue condition judged the article as significantly less believable ($\beta = ..13$, b = ..27, $SE_{Robust} = .07$, 95% CI[-.45, -.10], p < .001), as did participants in the Democratic elite pathogen threat cue condition ($\beta = ..12$, b = ..25, $SE_{Robust} = .07$, 95% CI[-.41, -.08], p < .001; Figure S3). There was no difference in believability between Republican and Democratic elite threat cue conditions ($\beta = -.01$, b = -.03, $SE_{Robust} = .07$, 95% CI[-.20, .15], p = 1.00).

Perceived Superbacteria Threat.

Condition x Strength of Political Identity. There was no significant main effect of experimental condition on perceived threat of the fake superbacteria, F(2, 1946) = 2.12, p = .121. Controlling for covariates, there was a significant main effect of strength of political identity on superbacteria threat perceptions F(1, 1847) = 12.84, $\beta = -.16$, $SE_{Robust} = .05$, 95% CI-.25, -.07], p <

.001, such that the stronger participants identified as Republican the less superbacteria threat they perceived. There was also a significant political elite threat cue condition x strength of political identity interaction on perceived threat of the superbacteria, F(5, 1845) = 6.36, p = .002 (Figure 9). Consistent with Study 2 results, compared to the control condition, the stronger participants identified as Republican in the Democratic elite threat cue condition the less superbacteria threat they reported, F(1, 1845) = 6.64, $\beta = -.19$, b = -.11, $SE_{Robust} = .04$, 95% CI[-.19, -.03], p = .010. There was also a significant difference in the effect of strength of political identity on superbacteria threat perception between Republican and Democratic elite threat cue conditions. Compared to the Republican elite threat cue condition, participants who more strongly identified as Republican in the Democratic elite threat cue condition reported significantly less perceived superbacteria threat, F(1, 1)1845) = 11.16, β = -.23, b = -.13, SE_{Robust} = 04, 95% CI[-.20, -.05], p = .001. There was no difference in the effect of political identity on superbacteria threat between control and Republican elite threat cue conditions, F(1, 1845) = .27, $\beta = .04$, b = .02, $SE_{Robust} = 04$, 95% CI[-.06, .10], p = .601. Thus, replicating Study 2, it appears that the interaction is driven by Republicans feeling less threatened about the superbacteria when given Democratic political elite threat cues and ingroup Republican elite cues downplaying the pathogen threat.





Note. Interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and strength of political party identity on perceived threat of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria that participants read about in the mock Associated Press article, controlling for covariates; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Condition x Feelings Toward Trump. Given that the elite cues in each of the two political elite cue conditions convey a message from Trump about the superbacteria threat, feelings toward Trump were examined as a moderator of the effect of elite cues on superbacteria threat perception.

Controlling for covariates, there was a significant main effect of feelings towards Trump such that the more favorable participants felt towards Trump the less superbacteria threat they perceived, F(1, 1)1859) = 15.50, β = -.18, *b* = -.01, *SE_{Robust}* = .05, 95% CI[-.01, -.003], *p* < .001. Controlling for covariates, there was also a significant interaction between political elite threat cue condition and feelings toward Trump on superbacteria threat perception, F(5, 184) = 8.20, p < .001 (Figure 10). Compared to the control condition, the more favorable participants felt towards Trump in the Democratic elite threat cue condition the less superbacteria threat they reported, F(1, 1845) = 5.86, β $= -.12, b = -.005, SE_{Robust} = .002, 95\%$ CI[-.01, -.001], p = .016. There was also a significant difference in the effect of Trump feelings on superbacteria threat between the Democratic and Republican elite threat cue conditions. Compared to the Republican threat cue condition, the more favorable participants felt towards Trump in the Democratic elite threat cue condition the less superbacteria threat they reported, F(1,1845) = 12.88, $\beta = -.18$, b = -.01, $SE_{Robust} = .002$, 95% CI[-.01, -.003], p < .001. There was no difference in the effect of feelings toward Trump on superbacteria threat between the control and Republican threat cue condition, F(1, 1845) = 1.18, $\beta = .06$, b = .002, $SE_{Robust} = .002, 95\%$ CI[-.002, .01], p = .278. This result mirrors the interaction for between condition and strength of political identity on superbacteria threat, even though that analysis controlled for feelings toward Trump and the present analysis controlled for strength of political identity.

Figure 10



Note. Interaction between political elite superbacteria threat cue condition and feelings toward Trump (higher = warmer / more favorable) on superbacteria threat perception. Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Condition x Pathogen Disgust Sensitivity. There was a significant main effect of pathogen disgust sensitivity. The more participants were sensitivity to pathogen disgust the greater superbacteria threat they perceived, F(1, 1859) = 14.72, $\beta = .16$, b = .14, SE = .02, 95% CI[.09, .19],

p < .001. There was no political elite pathogen threat cue condition x pathogen disgust sensitivity interaction on superbacteria threat perception, F(2, 1943) = .31, p = .736, suggesting that participants higher on sensitivity to pathogen disgust perceived the superbacteria as more threatening regardless of political elite cues about the threat (Figure 11). This remained the same after including covariates in the model, F(2, 1919) = .11, p = .894.



Figure 11

Note. Interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and pathogen disgust sensitivity on perceived threat of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria that participants read about in the mock Associated Press article; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Condition x Moral Purity. There was no significant main effect of moral purity on superbacteria threat perception, F(1, 1934) = .97, $\beta = .03$, SE = .01, 95% CI[-.10, .03], p = .325. There was a significant political elite pathogen threat cue condition x moral purity interaction on perceived threat of the superbacteria, F(2, 1934) = 5.90, p = .003. Compared to the control (contrast = -.08, SE = .03, p = .003) and Republican elite threat cue (contrast = -.08, SE = .03, p = .002), those higher in moral purity in the Democratic elite threat cue condition reported significantly lower perceived superbacteria threat (Figure 12). In other words, the effect of partisan elite cues on superbacteria threat depended on moral purity. This interaction was not significant, however, after controlling for strength of pollical party identity and the other covariates.





Note. Interaction between experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition and moral purity scores on perceived threat of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria that participants read about in the mock Associated Press article; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Perceived Strength of Political Elite Threat Cues. As a secondary test of the hypotheses, the same models as above with experimental political elite threat cue condition were analyzed again but as OLS regression replacing experimental condition with participant-reported strength of political elite threat cue. Consistent with experimental condition results, there was no significant main effect
of perceived strength of political elite threat cue on superbacteria threat perception, $\beta = .03$, b = .02, SE = .02, p = .351. There was, again, the predicted significant strength of political elite pathogen threat cue x strength of political party identity interaction on superbacteria threat perception, $\beta = .57$, b = .06, SE = .01, p < .001. The stronger participants perceived Republican elite pathogen threat cues (and Democratic elites downplaying the threat), the less difference there was across the political spectrum in superbacteria threat perception. However, the stronger participants perceived Democratic elite pathogen threat cues (and Republican elites downplaying the threat), the more divergence there was by participant party identity such that Democrats found the superbacteria more threatening and Republicans found the superbacteria less threatening. (Figure 13). This interaction remained significant after including covariates in the model, $\beta = .49$, b = .05, SE = .01, p < .001.





Note. Interaction between perceived strength of political elite pathogen threat cue (from 1 [*Democrats very much more worried*] to 4 [*Democrats and Republicans equally worried / unsure / no political information was given*] to 7 [*Republicans very much more worried*]) and strength of political party identity (measured prior to the current study) on perceived threat of the fabricated Perinia Accetis superbacteria; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Perceived Strength of Political Elite Threat Cues x Disgust Sensitivity. As with

experimental condition results, controlling for strength of political identity, there was no significant

strength of political elite pathogen threat cue x pathogen disgust sensitivity interaction, $\beta = -.12$, b = -.01, SE = .01, p = .303, suggesting that the effect of pathogen disgust sensitivity on superbacteria threat perception did not depend on political elite cueing about the threat. Also consistent with experimental condition results, there was a significant strength of political elite threat cue x moral purity interaction, $\beta = .55$, b = .02, SE = .01, p < .001, on perceived threat of the fabricated superbacteria (Figure 14). For participants who scored low on moral purity, the more strongly they perceived Democratic elite pathogen threat cues (and Republican downplaying the threat) the more threatening they found the superbacteria, and the stronger they perceived Republican threat cues (and Democrats downplaying the threat) the less threatening they perceived stronger Democratic threat cues (and Republicans downplaying the threat) they found the superbacteria less threatening and when they perceived stronger Republican elite threat cues (and Democrats downplaying the threat) the found the superbacteria more threatening. This interaction remained significantly after controlling for covariates, $\beta = .54$, b = .02, SE = .01, p < .001.





Note. Interaction between perceived strength of political elite pathogen threat cue (from 1 [*Democrats very much more worried*] to 4 [*Democrats and Republicans equally worried / unsure / no political information was given*] to 7 [*Republicans very much more worried*]) and moral purity scores on perceived threat of the fabricated Perinia Accetis superbacteria; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Strength of Political Party Identity x Pathogen Disgust Sensitivity. There was no significant interaction between strength of political party identity and pathogen disgust sensitivity on perceived

superbacteria threat, F(1, 1944) = .09, $\beta = .04$, b = .004, SE = .03, p = .761. This suggests that, counter to the hypothesis that conservatism is associated with BIS activation, the effect of party identity on superbacteria threat perception did not depend on disgust sensitivity.

Strength of Political Party Identity x Moral Purity. Controlling for experimental condition, there was a significant interaction between strength of political party identity and moral purity scores on perceived superbacteria threat, F(1, 1935) = 7.97, p = .005. The higher participants scored on moral purity and the stronger they identified as Democrat, the more threatening they perceived the superbacteria, $\beta = -.43$, b = -.01, SE = .005, p = .005 (Figure 15). This interaction remained significant after including all covariates in the model, F(1, 1920) = 4.54, $\beta = -.34$, b = -.01, SE = .005, p = .034.





Note. Interaction between self-reported strength of political party identity (measured prior to the current study) and moral purity scores on perceived threat of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria that participants read about in the mock Associated Press article; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Pathogen Disgust Sensitivity x Moral Purity. Controlling for experimental condition and self-reported strength of political identity, there was a significant interaction between pathogen disgust sensitivity and moral purity scores on perceived superbacteria threat, F(1, 1933) = 10.64, p = .001. The higher participants scored on both pathogen disgust sensitivity and moral purity, the more

threatening they perceived the superbacteria, $\beta = .62$, b = .03, SE = .01 (Figure 16). In other words, the effect of moral purity on superbacteria pathogen threat depends on pathogen disgust sensitivity. The interaction remained significant after including all covariates model, F(1, 1920) = 8.75, $\beta = .56$, b = .02, SE = .01, p = .003.

Figure 16



Note. Interaction between pathogen disgust sensitivity (Tybur et al., 2009) and moral purity scores on perceived threat of the Perinia Accetis superbacteria that participants read about in the mock Associated Press article; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Influenza (Seasonal Flu). There was no significant main effect of experimental condition on perceived threat of the seasonal flu, F(2, 1946) = .69, p = .500, and this remained the same after including covariates in the model, F(2, 1920) = .07, p = .934. Covariate main effects on perceived flu threat matched the superbacteria results. There was a significant main effect of stronger identification as Democrat, F(1, 1899) = 82.29, $\beta = -.28$, b = -.16, SE = .02, p < .001, stronger pathogen disgust sensitivity, F(1, 1899) = 32.32, $\beta = .16$, b = .13, SE = .02, p < .001, more self-reported average daily hours of media exposure, F(1, 1899) = 41.45, $\beta = .20$, b = .04, SE = .01, p < .001, older age, F(1, 1899) = 24.59, $\beta = .17$, b = .01, SE = .002, p < .001, and lower household income, F(1, 1899) = 8.63, $\beta = -.09$, b = -.02, SE = .01, p = .003, on influenza threat perception. Controlling for covariates, perceived threat of the flu was not significantly associated with moral purity scores, F(1, 1899) = .80, $\beta = .03$, b = .01, SE = .01, p = .372.

Moderators. There was no interaction between political elite threat cue condition and strength of political identity, F(2, 1945) = .17, p = .858, pathogen disgust sensitivity, F(2, 1943) = .06, p = .942, nor moral purity, F(2, 1934) = .27, p = .763, on influenza threat perception. There was also no interaction between strength of political identity and disgust sensitivity, F(1, 1944) = .07, $\beta = -.03$, b = -.004, SE = .01, p = .792, strength of political identity and moral purity, F(1, 1935) = 3.27, $\beta = -.31$, b = -.01, SE = .01, p = .071, and disgust sensitivity and moral purity, F(1, 1933) = 2.09, $\beta = .37$, b = .01, SE = .01, p = .149, on flu threat perception.

SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19). There was no significant main effect of experimental condition on perceived threat of COVID, F(2, 1946) = .14, p = .870, and this remained the same after including covariates in the model, F(2, 1920) = .40, p = .672. Covariate main effects on perceived COVID-19 threat were similar to, but not exactly the same as, the superbacteria and influenza results. There were significant main effects of identification as Democrat, F(1, 1899) = 177.73, $\beta = -.41$, b = -.25, SE = .02, p < .001, greater pathogen disgust sensitivity, $F(1, 1899) = 28.60, \beta = .15, b = .14, SE = .03, p < .001$, more self-reported average daily hours of media exposure, $F(1, 1899) = 21.97, \beta = .14, b = .03, SE = .01, p < .001$, older age, $F(1, 1899) = 27.04, \beta = .20, b = .01, SE = .002, p < .001$, identifying as Hispanic (compared to White non-Hispanic), $F(3, 1899) = 4.58, \beta = .08, b = .29, SE = .10, p = .004$, and identifying as other non-Hispanic (compared to White non-Hispanic), $\beta = .06, b = .24, SE = .12, p = .043$, on COVID threat perception. Controlling for condition and covariates, perceived threat of COVID- was not significantly associated with moral purity scores, $F(1, 1899) = .02, \beta = .01, b = .002, SE = .01, p = .880$.

Moderators. There was no significant interaction between political elite threat cue condition and strength of political identity, F(2, 1945) = 2.09, p = .124, pathogen disgust sensitivity, F(2, 1943)= .90, p = .408, nor moral purity, F(2, 1934) = .04, p = .963, on COVID-19 threat perception. There was, however, an interaction between strength of political identity and disgust sensitivity, F(1, 1944)= 8.52, β = .33, b = .04, SE = .01, p = .004, controlling for experimental condition (Figure 17). Thus, compared to Democrats, the stronger participants identified as Republican the less they found COVID threatening, and this difference was greater for those lower on pathogen disgust sensitivity. For those higher on disgust sensitivity, the differences in perceived threat of the superbacteria were smaller across the political aisle. There was no significant interaction between strength of political identity and moral purity, F(1, 1935) = .70, $\beta = -.13$, b = -.004, SE = .01, p = .404, on COVID threat perception. Lastly, controlling for experimental condition and strength of political identity, there was a significant interaction between pathogen disgust sensitivity and moral purity on COVID threat perception, F(1, 1933) = 7.13, p = .008. As with the fabricated politicized superbacteria, the higher participants scored on both pathogen disgust sensitivity and moral purity, the more threatening they found COVID (Figure 18).





Note. Interaction between strength of political party identity (measured prior to the study) and pathogen disgust sensitivity (Tybur et al., 2009) on perceived threat of COVID; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.





Note. Interaction between pathogen disgust sensitivity (Tybur et al., 2009) and moral purity scores on perceived threat of COVID; Bars = 95% confidence intervals.

Discussion

The aim of Study 3 was two-fold: 1) to experimentally replicate the political polarization seen with COVID-19 and found in Study 2 through the manipulation of partisan elite cues, and 2) to test the individual differences in disgust sensitivity and moral purity in how partisan elite cues shaped responses to the superbacteria. Results from the manipulation check in both studies showed that the elite cues worked in the expected directions. However, perceptions of superbacteria threat did not

follow cues in the same fashion; rather, Republicans found the new superbacteria less worrisome when outgroup Democratic leaders emphasized the threat and ingroup Republican leaders deemphasized it. Yet, Democrats were more worried about the superbacteria than Republicans regardless of political elite cue. This suggests a negative partisanship effect among Republicans that seems to follow what is observed in the real world among responses to COVID-19: that Republicans not only take the threat of COVID-19 less seriously than Democrats, but also actively protest Democratic leaders' public health mandates such as mask wearing (Weisman, 2021. Moreover, results showed that disgust sensitivity is an important predictor of pathogen threat perceptions above and beyond political elite cues. Individual differences in moral purity depended on both political elite threat cues and disgust sensitivity, suggesting that its association with BIS activation may be flexible. These patterns were similarly found for perceptions of COVID-19 threat (another politicized pathogen), but not seasonal flu threat (a non-politicized pathogen).

These findings support research illustrating the effects of partisan bias and ingroup elite messages on people's perceptions of threat (Berinsky, 2007; Bisgaard & Slothuus, 2018; Druckman et al., 2013; Green et al., 2020; Hart et al., 2020; Merkley & Stecula, 2018; Tesler, 2018), and extends this prior literature by demonstrating these effects in a high-powered experimental context with a pathogen participants had no prior knowledge or attitudes about. Interestingly, the stronger participants identified as Democrat the greater threat they perceived for the fake superbacteria, influenza, and COVID-19. On one hand, this could be an anchoring effect whereby answering questions about the threat of the experimentally politicized superbacteria could have primed or anchored participants judgments in perceived threat of the flu and COVID-19. On the other hand, it is possible that once one salient pathogen threat is politicized and perceived through the lens of one's

political identity, then other pathogen threats in the same environment are perceived through the same lens. Further research is needed to better tease apart these effects.

Study 3 also aimed to test individual differences in disgust sensitivity and moral purity in responses to the superbacteria, flu, and COVID-19, and whether these two constructs moderate the effect of the partisan elite cue manipulation. Replicating prior work (Tybur et al., 2009), pathogen disgust sensitivity predicted

The results of this study have important theoretical implications for moral and political psychology. MFT is the dominant view on the nature of morality, which posits that we evolved different moral intuitions to solve issues that arise from our ultra-social nature as a species (Graham et al., 2013). One main criticism is that the purity items of the moral foundations questionnaire are confounded with conservative values (Gray & Keeney, 2015; Kugler et al., 2014). The present results provide a more nuanced view. Moral purity interacted with partisan elite cues in a similar fashion as political identity, with those higher in purity reacting more strongly to the pathogen threat in the Republican elite cues condition, and less so when presented with Democratic elite threat cues, controlling for participant strength of political identity. This suggests that the effect of moral purity on pathogen threat perceptions may depend on political elite cues, and indeed may be confounded in measurement with politics. However, results also showed that Democrats higher in moral purity were significantly more worried about the fake pathogen threat than Democrats lower in moral purity, suggesting that there may be some pathogen-avoidant function to moral purity. On the contrary, pathogen disgust sensitivity predicted stronger responses to the unfamiliar and deadly superbacteria regardless of political elite cues, suggesting that the function of this trait in pathogen avoidance may be stable enough to overcome politically polarized elite threat messages.

Limitations

This research has several limitations that are important to note. First, both Prolific and AmeriSpeak samples found the stimuli, on average, only somewhat believable, which could have led to smaller effect sizes than may be found outside of an experimental context. However, it is difficult to discern whether simply asking if the article was believable in and of itself led to a socially desirable answer, reducing participants mean believability judgment. Moreover, the two experimental conditions were equally believable in both studies, suggesting that differential effects of the experimental partisan elite cues on pathogen perceptions was not due to any difference in believability of the two articles. A second limitation is that this study was conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic, and Americans' perceptions of any new pathogen will be viewed through the same politicized lens as COVID. Thus, the one-sided reactions by Republicans to the Democratic elite threat cue condition may simply be because participants view this new superbacteria threat through the same lens in which they view COVID-19. Indeed, similar interaction effects were found for COVID-19 as the fake superbacteria, but not the seasonal flu.

Chapter 3 Summary

Can any unfamiliar pathogen become politicized? Do political elite cues override people's individual differences in responses to an unfamiliar pathogen? Studies 1 and 2 successfully experimentally politicized a new pathogen by presenting information and political elite cues about the pathogen via an ostensibly real online AP news article. Polarized responses to the pathogen were one-sided, with Republicans responding less strongly when Democratic elites cued threat and Republican elites downplayed the threat, but not vice versa. Results also showed that, controlling for covariates, pathogen disgust sensitivity, but not moral purity, predicted perceived threat of the superbacteria, flu, and COVID-19. These results fail to support the first prediction in Chapter 1 that people higher in conservatism would respond more strongly to pathogen threats. Rather, findings

from Studies 2 and 3 support the second prediction that partisan bias and elite cues shape how people perceive pathogen threats.

CHAPTER 4: GENERAL DISCUSSION

At present, the COVID-19 pandemic has lasted over two years, with new coronavirus variants popping up but serious caseloads remaining lower than earlier in the pandemic, thanks in part to public health vaccination efforts. Among a chaotic news cycle of current events, including the war in Ukraine, climate change, mass shootings, economic inflation, and political upheaval, there is yet again news of a pathogen starting spread: monkeypox. The good news is that the disease is not new, there are already established treatments for it, and it does not spread as easily among people as COVID-19 (https://www.cdc.gov/poxvirus/monkeypox/index.html). Yet, monkeypox causes more visible signs of infection than COVID-19, including skin lesions and pustules. How people respond to the spread of monkeypox will be interesting, given that the visceral symptoms of the disease may more strongly activate peoples' BIS responses, but people may also not react strongly due to fatigue from prolonged worry about COVID-19 and the multitude of other current stressors. Moreover, it is an empirical question whether the politically polarized lens through which partisans perceive COVID-19 will extend to monkeypox. Understanding who responds more strongly pathogen threats and in what contexts is of increasing importance as climate change and increasing global population exacerbate the likelihood of unfamiliar and deadly pathogens spreading widely. Results from the present research suggest that political elite cues will be important in shaping how people perceive and respond to monkeypox and future pathogen threats.

The COVID-19 pandemic has been the worst global pathogen outbreak in a century and will have lasting psychological, geopolitical, and economic impacts for decades to come. Despite the terrible loss of life and distress that it caused, it has also provided a unique opportunity to better understand how psychological mechanisms that theoretically developed throughout ancient tribal environments influence the way people perceive and respond new pathogen threats in modern technological environments. An extensive review of literature on the BIS, disgust, conservatism, and moral purity was covered in Chapter 1, outlining the prediction that people higher in these pathogenrelated attitudes and sensitivities should exhibit stronger responses to an unfamiliar and deadly pathogen. Specifically, numerous studies illustrated that disgust – the main affective component of the BIS – is at least weakly associated with social conservatism (Crawford et al., 2014; Cunningham et al., 2013; Helzer & Pizarro, 2011; Inbar, Pizarro, Knobe, & Bloom, 2009; Inbar, Pizarro, et al., 2012; Olatunji et al., 2017; Smith et al., 2011; Terrizzi Jr. et al., 2010; Terrizzi Jr., et al. 2013), and that social conservatism and disgust are associated with stronger feelings about moral purity (Graham et al., 2009). Conservatism and moral purity are thought to function as attitudinal motivations promoting intragroup cooperation to prevent pathogen spread. However, some of this research has failed to replicate or found only a weak association with BIS activation (Frimer, 2020; Frimer et al., 2017), leaving the empirical question of how these constructs factor into modern pandemics.

When the Ebola outbreak hit the U.S. in 2014, Americans' responses became polarized with Republicans emphasizing the severity of the threat and (Adida et al., 2020). This seemed to confirm the prior literature demonstrating the BIS-conservatism link. However, the Ebola epidemic took place during a Democratic presidential administration and its potential spread in the U.S. was a key policy failure used by Republicans for advantage in the 2014 midterm elections. Consequently, research found that political elite cues played a role in the politicization of Ebola (Singer et al., 2020). In contrast, the COVID-19 pandemic began during a Republican presidential administration and the Trump administration's apparent failure to contain its spread was seen by Democrats as a key political weakness that could be leveraged to their advantage in the 2020 election. Measures taken by both administrations to combat the outbreaks became highly politicized (Adida et al., 2020; Gollust et al., 2020), with the opposition party in each case voicing intense criticism of the U.S. government's lack of a sufficiently vigorous response. However, weak responses to COVID-19 by U.S. Republicans called into question the bidirectional effects between BIS activation and social conservatism. Results from all three studies of this dissertation suggest that the association between the BIS and political ideology is dependent on context, particularly whether political ingroup authorities emphasize or deemphasize the seriousness of the pathogen.

The second prediction made in Chapter 1 hypothesized that partisan bias and ingroup authority messages would shape how people respond to new pathogen threats, and this hypothesis was supported by results from all three studies. In Study 1 among a large U.S. nationally representative sample surveyed at the beginning of the pandemic and again six months later, results illustrated that Republicans reported less COVID-19-related fear, risk perceptions, protective behaviors, and vaccination intentions than Democrats, and that these differences diverged over time. Furthermore, Study 1 showed that even among Republicans who had weaker COVID-19 responses there was polarization by support for former President Trump, supporting the importance of ingroup authorities in guiding partisans on how to respond to pathogen threats. Trump supporting Republicans reported less COVID-19 fear, risk perceptions, behaviors, and vaccination intentions than non-Trump Republicans. Importantly, Time 1 political identity and Trump support were measured prior to the pandemic, precluding the explanation that these findings could be due to the pandemic increasing conservatism and Trump support.

This finding was experimentally replicated in Studies 2 and 3 where Republicans found a new pathogen less threatening when outgroup Democratic leaders emphasized the threat and ingroup Republican leaders deemphasized the threat. The inclusion of a no cue control condition allowed for

the interpretation of directionality of the effect – showing that Democrats were worried about the fake superbacteria regardless of political elite cue condition. This suggests an asymmetrical negative partisanship effect where Republicans responded more negatively to outgroup political leader threat cues (and ingroup political leader cues downplaying the threat), while Democrats generally responded equally to ingroup and outgroup authority pathogen threat cues. It is unclear, though, whether this asymmetry is due to the nature of conservative ideology (e.g., having stronger moral intuitions for following ingroup leaders; Altemeyer, 1988; Graham et al., 2009), due to the implications of responses to these pathogens for the ability of Republicans to gain or maintain political power during election years, both possibilities, or some other unknown factor. Additionally, Studies 2 and 3 confounded ingroup and outgroup elite messages such that it is unclear whether the demonstrated effects are due to outgroup leaders emphasizing the pathogen threat, ingroup leaders deemphasizing it, or both. Future research using high-powered samples and careful experimentation will be beneficial in further exploring these potential explanations by better isolating effects due to ingroup versus outgroup elite cues.

Results from Studies 1 and 3 also have theoretical implications for disgust sensitivity and moral purity. Counter to prior studies suggesting that conservatives are more sensitive to disgust (e.g., Inbar et al. 2009, Inbar et al., 2012), there was no zero-order correlation between pathogen disgust sensitivity and conservatism. This might be because of the type of disgust measured. For instance, social conservatism may be specifically related to sexual disgust, but not pathogen or moral disgust (which would explain conservatives' negative attitudes towards sexual minorities and higher moral purity scores; Billingsley et al., 2018; Terrizzi Jr. et al., 2010; Tybur et al., 2015; Tybur et al., 2010). An additional, interesting finding from Study 3 was that pathogen disgust sensitivity predicted stronger perceived superbacteria threat above and beyond partisan elite cues. This suggests that the

visceral experience of disgust may be a strong enough motivator of pathogen avoidance to overcome attempts by political ingroup leaders to regulate pathogen responses. This has implications for understanding who responds more strongly to unfamiliar pathogen threats. For instance, future research may focus on devising public health interventions that target individuals in the population who are lower on sensitivity to disgust to motivate more coordinated public responses to pathogen threats.

Moral purity results were mixed. Consistent with prior research (Graham et al. 2009; Haidt & Graham, 2007), stronger identification as Republican was weakly associated with higher moral purity scores. After controlling for political identity and covariates, Study 1 dd not find a significant association between moral purity and any of the affective, cognitive, nor behavioral COVID-19 response outcomes. This suggests that moral purity may not function to promote avoidance of physical contaminants. It may also be the case that moral purity does have a pathogen-avoidance function, but its measurement is confounded with political ideology. For instance, it could be that disgust-related items of the moral purity scale predict stronger pathogen affect, cognitions, and behaviors, but other items of the subscale that are more related to conservative ideology predict pathogen responses in the opposite direction (consistent with partisan bias and elite cue effects). These opposing directions may then cancel each other out, leading to the null findings in Studies 1 and 3. A third possibility is that no association was found because only a subset of the original moral purity subscale items were used, making it difficult to capture the full construct (although these same items were predictive of COVID-19 responses in a smaller online Prolific sample and the items showed good reliability in both studies). There was, however, a negative correlation with vaccination intentions such that, above and beyond partisan identity and demographic differences, the higher participants scored on moral purity the less they intended to get a COVID-19 vaccine. This may

seem counter-intuitive given that moral purity is theoretically derived from disgust and vaccines provide an effective tool in fighting against viral pathogens. On the contrary, the method of vaccinations – via injection – is an evolutionarily typical way of transmitting disease. Thus, this result does provide some support for a pathogen-avoidance function of moral purity. Moreover, moral purity predicted vaccination intentions in the opposite direction as political identity, suggesting that there is some divergent validity between the two constructs. Future research should continue exploring the boundary conditions between moral purity and BIS functioning, perhaps with the additional of more psychophysiological measurements to better discern the role of physical disgust in moral purity.

In addition to these theoretical considerations, findings from the present research also have implications for public health, communication, and epidemiology. Understanding the conditions under which people exhibit specific responses to pathogens is important for strategizing and deploying community, national, and international efforts to combat disease spread because the decisions made by individuals and authorities in a pathogen-prevalent environment determine the severity of outcome for the broader population (Gollust et al., 2020). The ability to predict population-level variability in pathogen response is necessary for coordinating effective national responses to widespread infectious diseases. The present findings suggest that epidemiologists and public health officials should consider 1) tailoring their messages to the political and cultural narratives of their target audiences, 2) utilizing the target audience's political leaders and authorities to deliver pathogen-related risk communications, and 3) consider the audience's individual differences in sensitivity to disgust, to increase compliance (Gollust et al., 2020), particularly when battling unfamiliar pathogens.

An increasingly global and interconnected society means a greater likelihood of disease spreading beyond the micro-ecologies in which idiosyncratic behavioral immune patterns developed (Kilpatrick, 2011). Understanding the interactive effects political motivations, political authority messages, and individual pathogen-related sensitivities on pathogen threat responses in ideologicallydiverse populations could provide insight into best strategies for implementing population-specific risk communications and public health campaigns. Investing into future high-powered research on causal explanations for why and when people respond more strongly to pathogens will be vital for better preparing the world for the next widespread outbreak.

REFERENCES

- Ackerman, J. M., Hill, S. E., & Murray, D. R. (2018). The behavioral immune system: Current concerns and future directions. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 12(2), e12371. https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12371
- Adida, C. L., Dionne, K. Y., & Platas, M. R. (2020). Ebola, elections, and immigration: How politicizing an epidemic can shape public attitudes. *Politics, Groups, and Identities*, 8(3), 488-514. https://doi.org/10.1080/21565503.2018.1484376
- Alford, J. R., Hatemi, P. K., Hibbing, J. R., Martin, N. G., & Eaves, L. J. (2011). The politics of mate choice. The *Journal of Politics*, 73(2), 362–379. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0022381611000016
- Altemeyer, B. (1988). Enemies of freedom: Understanding right-wing authoritarianism. Jossey-Bass.
- Amin. A. B., Bednarczyk, R. A., Ray, C. A., Melchiori, K. J., Graham, J., Huntsinger, J. R., & Omer, S. B. (2017). Association of moral values with vaccine hesitancy. *Nature Human Behaviour*, *1*, 873-880. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-017-0256-5
- Aarøe, L., Petersen, M. B., & Arceneaux, K. (2020). The behavioral immune system shapes partisan preferences in modern democracies: Disgust sensitivity predicts voting for socially conservative parties. *Political Psychology*, 41(6), 1073–1091. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12665

Bacon, A. M., & Corr, P. J. (2020). Behavioral immune system response to coronavirus: A

reinforcement sensitivity theory explanation of conformity, warmth toward others and attitudes toward lockdown. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*(article 566237), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.566237

- Bar-Haim, Y., Lamy, D., Pergamin, L., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J., & van IJzendoorn, M. H. (2007). Threat-related attentional bias in anxious and nonanxious individuals: A metaanalytic study. *Psychological Bulletin*, 133(1), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.133.1.1
- Barnidge, M., Gunther, A. C., Kim, J., Hong, Y., Perryman, M., Tay, S. K., & Knisely, S.
 (2017). Politically motivated selective exposure and perceived media bias. *Communication Research*, 47(1), 82-103. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0093650217713066
- Baron, J., & Jost, J. T. (2019). False equivalence: Are liberals and conservatives in the United States equally biased? *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 14(2), 292-303. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1745691618788876
- Barr, D. J., Levy, R., Scheepers, C., & Tily, H. J. (2013). Random effects structure for confirmatory hypothesis testing: Keep it maximal. *Journal of Memory and Language*, 68(3), 255-278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jml.2012.11.001
- Barreiro, L. B., & Quintana-Murci, L. (2010). From evolutionary genetics to human immunology: how selection shapes host defence genes. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 11(1), 17-30. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg2698
- Bartels, L.M. (2002). Beyond the running tally: Partisan bias in political perceptions. *Political Behavior*, *24*, 117–150. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1021226224601

Beer, T. (2020, September 10). All the times Trump compared Covid-19 to the flu, even after he

knew Covid-19 was far more deadly. Forbes.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/tommybeer/2020/09/10/all-the-times-trump-compared-covid-19-to-the-flu-even-after-he-knew-covid-19-was-far-more-deadly/?sh=b202f9bf9d2f

- Bem, D. J. (1972). Self-perception theory. In L. Berkowitz (Ed.), Advances in experimental social psychology (Vol. 6, pp. 1-62). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(08)60024-6
- Berinsky, A. J. (2007). Assuming the costs of war: Events, elites, and American public support for military conflict. *The Journal of Politics*, 68(4), 975-997. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2508.2007.00602.x
- Bernstein, M. J., Young, S. G., & Hugenberg, Y. K. (2007). The cross-category effect: Mere social categorization is sufficient to elicit an own-group bias in face recognition. *Psychological Science*, 18(8), 706-712. https://doi.org/10.1111%2Fj.1467-9280.2007.01964.x
- Bertin, P., Nera, K., & Delouvée, S. (2020). Conspiracy beliefs, rejection of vaccination, and support for hydroxychloroquine: A conceptual replication-extension in the COVID-19 pandemic context. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, 2471. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.565128
- Bilig, M., & Tajfel, H. (1973). Social categorization and similarity in intergroup behaviour.
 European Journal of Social Psychology, 3(1), 27-52.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2420030103
- Billingsley, J., Liberman, D., & Tybur, J. M> (2018). Sexual disgust trumps pathogen disgust in predicting voter behavior during the 2016 U.S. Presidential election. *Evolutionary Psychology*, 16(2), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1474704918764170

Bishop, S., Duncan, J., Brett, M., & Lawrence, A. D. (2004). Prefrontal cortical function and

anxiety: Controlling attention to threat-related stimuli. *Nature Neuroscience*, *7*, 184-188. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1173

- Bisgaard, M., & Slothuus, R. (2018). Partisan elites as culprits? How party cues shape partisan perceptual gaps. *American Journal of Political Science*, 62(2), 456-469. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12349
- Bokemper, S. E., Huber, G. A., Gerber, A. S., James, E. K., & Omer, S. B. (2021). Timing of COVID-19 vaccine approval and endorsement by public figures. *Vaccine*, 39(5), 825-829. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2020.12.048
- Borg, J. S., Lieberman, D., & Kiehl, K. A. (2008). Infection, incest, and iniquity: Investigating the neural correlates of disgust and morality. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 20(9), 1529-1546. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn.2008.20109
- Box-Steffensmeier, J. M., & Moses, L. (2021). Meaningful messaging: Sentiment in elite social media communication with the public on the COVID-19 pandemic. *Science Advances*, 7(29), eabg2898. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abg2898
- Brady, W. J., Crockett, M. J., & Van Bavel, J. J. (2020). The MAD model of moral contagion:
 The role of motivation, attention, and design in the spread of moralized content online. 1010. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *15*(4), 978-1010.
 https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1745691620917336
- Brady, W. J., Wills, J. A., Jost, J. T., & Van Bavel, J. J. (2017). Emotion shapes the diffusion of moralized content in social networks. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 114(28), 7313-7318. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1618923114

Brewer, M. B. (1991). The social self: On being the same and different at the same time.

Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, *17*(5), 4755-482. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0146167291175001

Brewer, M. B., & Gardner, W. (1996). Who is this "We"? Levels of collective identity and self representations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 71(1), 83–93. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.71.1.83

Brouchkov, A., Kabilov, M., Filippova, S., Baturina, O., Rogov, V., Galchenko, V., Mulyukin,
A., Fursova, O., & Pogorelko, G. (2017). Bacterial community in ancient permafrost alluvium at the Mammoth Mountain (Eastern Siberia). *Gene*, 636(15), 48-53.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gene.2017.09.021

- Bruine de Bruin, W., Saw, H. W., & Goldman, D. P. (2020). Political polarization in US residents' COVID-19 risk perceptions, policy preferences, and protective behaviors. *Journal* of Risk and Uncertainty, 61, 177-194. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11166-020-09336-3
- Buckels, E. E., & Trapnell, P. D. (2013). Disgust facilitates outgroup dehumanization. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, *16*(6), 771-780.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430212471738

- Bulbulia, J., Osborne, D., & Sibley, C. G. (2013). Moral foundations predict religious orientations in New Zealand. *PloS one*, 8(12), e80224.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0080224
- Burnham, B. R. (2020). Are liberals really dirty? Two failures to replicate Helzer and Pizarro's
 (2011) study 1, with meta-analysis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *119*(6), e38-e42. https://doi.org/10.1037/pspa0000238

Callaghan, T., Moghtaderi, A., Lueck, J. A., Hotez, P., Strych, U., Dor, A., Fowler, E. F., &

Motta, M. (2021). Correlates and disparities of intention to vaccinate against COVID-19. *Social Science & Medicine*, *272*, 113638. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113638

- Chan, E. Y. (2021). Moral foundations underlying behavioral compliance during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 171, 110463. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2020.110463
- Chapman, H. A., & Anderson, A. K. (2012). Understanding disgust. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *1251*(1), 62-76. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06369.x
- Chapman, H. A., & Anderson, A. K. (2013). Things rank and gross in nature: A review and synthesis of moral disgust. *Psychological Bulletin*, 139(2), 300-327. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0030964
- Chapman, H. A., Kim, D. A., Susskind, J. M., & Anderson, A. K. (2009). In bad taste: Evidence for the oral origins of moral disgust. *Science*, 323(5918), 1222-1226https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1165565
- Clark, C. J., Chen, E. E., & Ditto, P. H. (2015). Moral coherence processes: Constructing culpability and consequences. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 6, 123-128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.07.016
- Clark, C. J., Liu, B. S., Winegard, B. M., & Ditto, P. H. (2019). Tribalism is human nature. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 28(6), 587-592. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0963721419862289
- Clay, R. (2016). The behavioral immune system and attitudes about vaccines: Contamination aversion predicts more negative vaccine attitudes. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 8(2), 162-172. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1948550616664957

Clay, R., Terrizzi Jr., J. A., & Shook, N. J. (2012). Individual differences in the behavioral

immune system and the emergence of cultural systems. *Social Psychology*, *43*(4), 174-184. https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-9335/a000118

- Clinton, J., Cohen, J., Lapinski, J., & Trussler, M. (2021). Partisan pandemic: How partisanship and public health concerns affect individuals' social mobility during COVID-19. *Science Advances*, 7(2), eabd7204, doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abd7204
- Cohen, G. L. (2003). Party over policy: The dominating impact of group influence on political beliefs. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85(5), 808–822. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.5.808
- Cohen, A. B., & Rozin, P. (2001). Religion and the morality of mentality. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 81(4), 697–710. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.81.4.697
- Combs, B., & Slovic, P. (1979). Newspaper coverage of causes of death. *Journalism Quarterly*, *56*(4), 837-849. https://doi.org/10.1177/107769907905600420
- Crawford, J. T., Inbar, Y., & Maloney, V. (2014). Disgust sensitivity selectively predicts attitudes toward groups that threaten (or uphold) traditional sexual morality. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 70, 218-223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2014.07.001
- Cunningham, E., Forestell, C. A., & Dickter, C. L. (2013). Induced disgust affects implicit and explicit responses toward gay men and lesbians. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 43(5), 362-369. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.1945
- Curtis, V., Aunger, R., & Rabie, T. (2004). Evidence that disgust evolved to protect from risk of disease. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 271(Suppl. 4), S131-S133. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2003.0144

- Dantzer, R., Kent, S., Bluthé, R. M., & Kelley, K. W. (1991). Cytokines and sickness behaviour. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 1(3), 377-379. https://doi.org/10.1016/0924-977x(91)90576-g
- Darius, P., & Urquhart, M. (2021). Disinformed social movements: A large-scale mapping of conspiracy narratives as online harms during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Online Social Networks and Media*, 26(, 100174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.osnem.2021.100174
- Darwin, C. (1965). The expression of the emotions in man and animals (Vol. 526). *Chicago:* University of Chicago Press. (Original work published 1872).
- DeMora, S. L., Merolla, J. L., Newman, B., & Zechmeister, E. J. (2021). Reducing mask resistance among White evangelical Christians with value-consistent messages. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 118(21), e2101723118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2101723118
- Diamond, J. (1998). Guns, germs and steel. Vintage.
- Ditto, P. H., Clark. C. J., Liu, B. S., Wojcik, S. P., Chen, E. E., Grady, R. H., Celniker, J. B., & Zinger, J. F. (2019). Partisan bias and its discontents. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 14(2), 304-316. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1745691618817753
- Ditto, P. H., & Koleva, S. P. (2011). Moral empathy gaps and the American culture war. *Emotion Review*, *3*(3), 331-332. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1754073911402393
- Ditto, P. H., Liu, B. S., Clark, C. J., Wojcik, S. P., Chen, E. E., Grady, R. H., Celniker, J. B., & Zinger, J. F. (2018). At least bias is bipartisan: A meta-analytic comparison of partisan bias in liberals and conservatives. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, *14*(2), 273-291. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691617746796

Ditto, P. H., Munro, G. D., Apanovitch, A. M., Scepansky, J. A., & Lockhart, L. K. (2003).

Spontaneous skepticism: The interplay of motivation and expectation in responses to favorable and unfavorable medical diagnoses. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 29(9), 1120-1132. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0146167203254536

Dobson, A. P., & Carper, E. R. (1996). Infectious diseases and human population history. *Bioscience*, 46(2), 115-126. https://doi.org/10.2307/1312814

Druckman, J. N., & Bolsen, T. (2011). Framing, motivated reasoning, and opinions about emergent technologies. *Journal of Communication*, 61(4), 659-688. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2011.01562.x

- Druckman, J, Peterson, E., & Slothuus, R. (2013). How elite partisan polarization affects public opinion formation. *American Political Science Review*, *107*(1), 57-79. doi:10.1017/S0003055412000500
- Edelson, J., Alduncin, A., Krewson, C., Sieja, J. A., & Uscinski, J. E. (2017). The effect of conspiratorial thinking and motivated reasoning on belief in election fraud. *Political Research Quarterly*, 70(4), 933-946. https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912917721061
- Ekman, P., & Friesen, W. V. (1975). Unmasking the face: A guide to recognizing emotions from facial clues. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Ekman, P., Friesen, W. V., O'Sullivan, M., Chan, A., Diacoyanni-Tarlatzis, I., Heider, K.,
 Krause, R., LeCompte, W. A., Pitcaim, T., Ricci-Bitti, P. E., Scherer, K., Tomita, M., &
 Tzavaras, A. (1987). Universals and cultural differences in the judgments of facial
 expressions of emotion. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *53*(4), 712-717.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.53.4.712

- Ekman, P., Levenson, R. W., & Friesen, W. V. (1983). Autonomic nervous system activity distinguishes among emotions. *Science*, 221(4616), 1208-1210. https://10.1126/science.6612338
- Elad-Strenger, J., Proch, J., & Kessler, T. (2020). Is disgust a "conservative" emotion?
 Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 46(6), 896-912.
 https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0146167219880191
- Eskine, K. J., Kacinik, N. A., & Prinz, J. J. (2011). A bad taste in the mouth gustatory disgust influences moral judgment. *Psychological Science*, 22(3), 295-299. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797611398497
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A. G., & Buchner, A. (2007). G* Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior Research Methods*, 39(2), 175-191. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03193146
- Faulkner, J., Schaller, M., Park, J. H., & Duncan, L. A. (2004). Evolved disease-avoidance mechanisms and contemporary xenophobic attitudes. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 7(4), 333-353. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430204046142
- Feinberg, M., & Willer, R. (2013). The moral roots of environmental attitudes. *Psychological Science*, 24(1), 56-62. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797612449177
- Feinberg, M., & Willer, R. (2019). Moral reframing: A technique for effective and persuasive communication across political divides. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 13(12), e12501. https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12501

Festinger, L. (1957). A Theory of Cognitive Dissonance. Stanford University Press.

Festinger, L., & Carlsmith, J. M. (1959). Cognitive consequences of forced compliance. The Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, 58(2), 203-210. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0041593

Fridman, A., Gershon, R., & Gneezy, A. (2021). COVID-19 and vaccine hesitancy: A longitudinal study. *PLoS ONE*, 16(4), e0250123. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0250123

- Finch, C. (2010). Evolution of the human lifespan and diseases of aging: Roles of infection, inflammation, and nutrition. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 107(Suppl 1), 1718–1724. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0909606106
- Fincher, C. L., & Thornhill, R. (2012). Parasite-stress promotes in-group assortative sociality:
 The case of strong family ties and heightened religiosity. *Behavioral and Bran Science*, 35, 61-119. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X11000021
- Fincher, C. L., Thornhill, R., Murray, D. R., & Schaller, M. (2008). Pathogen prevalence predicts human cross-cultural variability in individualism/collectivism. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 275(1640), 1279-1285.

https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2008.0094

- Finkel, E. J., Bail, C. A., Cikara, M., Ditto, P. H., Iyengar, S., Klar, S., Mason, L., McGrath, M.
 C., Nyhan, B., Rand, D. G., Skitka, L. J., Tucker, J. A., Van Bavel, J. J., Wang, C. S., &
 Druckman, J. N. (2020). Political sectarianism in America. *Science*, *370*(6516), 533-536. doi: 10.1126/science.abe1715
- Flynn, D. J., Nyhan, B., & Reifler, J. (2017). The nature and origins of misperceptions:
 Understanding false and unsupported beliefs about politics. *Political Psychology*, 38(51), 127-150. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12394

- Frenda, S. J., Knowles, E. D., Saletan, W., & Loftus, E. F. (2013). False memories of fabricated political events. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 49)2), 280-286. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2012.10.013
- Frimer, J. A. (2020). Do liberals and conservatives use different moral lnaguages? Two replications and six extensions of Graham, Haidt, and Nosek's (2009) moral text analysis. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 84, 103906. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrp.2019.103906
- Frimer, J. A., Tell, C., & Motyl, M. (2016). Sacralizing liberals and fair-minded conservatives:
 Ideological symmetry in the moral motives in the culture war. *Analyses of Social Issues and Public Policy*. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2939307
- Fumagalli, M., Sironi, M., Pozzoli, U., Ferrer-Admettla, A., Pattini, L., & Nielsen, R. (2011). Signatures of environmental genetic adaptation pinpoint pathogens as the main selective pressure through human evolution. *PLoS Genetics*, 7(11), e1002355. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1002355
- Garrett, R. K. (2009). Politically motivated reinforcement seeking: Reframing the selective exposure debate. *Journal of Communication*, *59*, 676-699. 10.1111/j.1460-2466.2009.01452.x
- Garrett, N., González-Garzón,, A. M., Foulkes, L., Levita, L., & Sharot, T. (2018). Updating beliefs under perceived threat. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 38(36), 7901-7911. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0716-18.2018
- Gaurel, K., & Deresinski, S. (2021). A review of infectious diseases associated with religious and nonreligious rituals. *Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Infectious Diseases*, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/1823957

- Gelfand, M. J., Raver, J. L., Nishii, L., Leslie, L. M., Lun, J., Lim, B. C., Duan, L., Almaliach, A., Ang, S., Arnadottir, J., Aycan, Z., Boehnke, K., Boski, P., Cabecinhas, R., Chan, D., Chhokar, J., D'Amato, A., Ferrer, M., Fischlmayr, I. C., ...Yamaguchi, S. (2011). Differences between tight and loose cultures: A 33-nation study. *Science*, *332*(6033), 1100-1104. doi: 10.1126/science.1197754.
- Gollust, S. E., Nagler, R. H., & Fowler, E. F. (2020). The emergence of COVID-19 in the US: A public health and political communication crisis. *Journal of Health, Politics and Law, 45*(6), 967-981. https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-8641506
- Gollwitzer, A., Martel, C., Brady, W. J., Pärnamets, P., Freedman, I. G., Knowles, E. D., & Van Bavel, J. J. (2020). Partisan differences in physical distancing are linked to health outcomes during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 4(1186-1197. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-020-00977-7
- Graham, J., & Haidt, J. (2010). Beyond beliefs: Religions bind individuals into moral communities. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 14(1), 140-150. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868309353415
- Graham, J., Haidt, J., Koleva, S., Motyl, M., Iyer, R., Wojcik, S. P., & Ditto, P. H. (2013). Moral foundations theory: The pragmatic validity of moral pluralism. In *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 47, pp. 55-130). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-407236-7.00002-4
- Graham, J., Haidt, J., & Nosek, B. A. (2009). Liberals and conservatives rely on different sets of moral foundations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 96(5), 1029-1046. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015141

- Graham, J., Nosek, B. A., Haidt, J., Iyer, R., Koleva, S., & Ditto, P. H. (2011). Mapping the moral domain. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 101(2), 366-385. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021847
- Green, J., Edgerton, J., Naftel, D., Shoub, K., & Cranmer, S. J. (2020). Elusive consensus: Polarization in elite communication on the COVID-19 pandemic. *Science Advances*, 6(28), eabc2717. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abc2717
- Gromet, D. M., Kunreuther, H., & Larrick, R. P. (2013). Political ideology affects energyefficiency attitudes and choices. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*(23), 9314–9319. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1218453110
- Gross, M. (2019). Permafrost thaw releases problems. *Current Biology*, 29(2), R39-R41. https://doi.org/10.1002/icd.2179
- Gudykunst, W. B., Gao, G., Schmidt, K., Nishida, T., Bond, M. H., Leung, K., Wang, G., &
 Barraclough, R. A. (1992). The influence of individualism collectivism, self-monitoring, and
 predicted-outcome value on communication in ingroup and outgroup relationships. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 23(2), 196-213. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0022022192232005
- Haberman, M. (2020, September 9). Trump admits downplaying the virus knowing it was 'deadly stuff'. *The New York Times*.

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/09/us/politics/woodward-trump-book-virus.html

- Haidt, J. (2001). The emotional dog and its rational tail: a social intuitionist approach to moral judgment. *Psychological Review*, 108(4), 814-834. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.108.4.814
- Haidt, J., & Graham, J. (2007). When morality opposes justice: Conservatives have moral intuitions that liberals may not recognize. *Social Justice Research*, *20*(1), 98-116.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s11211-007-0034-z

- Haidt, J., & Joseph, C. (2004). Intuitive ethics: How innately prepared intuitions generate culturally variable virtues. *Daedalus*, 133(4), 55-66. https://doi.org/10.1162/0011526042365555
- Haidt, J., & Joseph, C. (2007). The moral mind: How five sets of innate intuitions guide the development of many culture-specific virtues, and perhaps even modules. In P. Carruthers, S. Laurence, & S. Stich (Eds.), *The innate mind* (Vol. 3, pp. 367-391). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195332834.003.0019
- Haidt, J., McCauley, C., & Rozin, P. (1994). Individual differences in sensitivity to disgust: A scale sampling seven domains of disgust elicitors. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *16*(5), 701-713. https://doi.org/10.1016/0191-8869(94)90212-7
- Haidt, J., Rozin, P., McCauley, C., & Imada, S. (1997). Body, psyche, and culture: The relationship between disgust and morality. *Psychology and Developing Societies*, 9(1), 107-131. https://doi.org/10.1177/097133369700900105
- Haselton, M. G., & Nettle, D. (2006). The paranoid optimist: An integrative evolutionary model of cognitive biases. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 10(1), 47-66. https://doi.org/10.1207%2Fs15327957pspr1001_3
- Hastorf, A. H., & Cantril, H. (1954). They saw a game; a case study. *The Journal of Abnormal* and Social Psychology, 49(1), 129–134. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0057880
- Hart, P. S., Chinn, S., & Soroka, S. (2020). Politicization and polarization in COVID-19 news coverage. *Science Communication*, *42*(5), 679-697. doi: 0.1177/1075547020950735

- Heiphetz, L., Spelke, E. S., Harris, P. L., & Banaji, M. R. (2013). The development of reasoning about beliefs: Fact, preference, and ideology. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 49(3), 559-565. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2012.09.005
- Helzer, E. G., & Pizarro, D. A. (2011). Dirty liberals! Reminders of physical cleanliness influence moral and political attitudes. *Psychological Science*, 22(4), 517-522. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797611402514
- Henrich, J., Heine, S. J., & Norenzayan, A. (2010). Most people are not WEIRD. *Nature*, 466(7302), 29-29. https://doi.org/10.1038/466029a
- Hinman, A. (1999). Eradication of vaccine-preventable diseases. Annual Review of Public Health, 20, 211-229. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.20.1.211

Hirsh, J. B., Walberg, M. D., & Peterson, J. B. (2013). Spiritual liberals and religious conservatives. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 4(1), 14-20. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550612444138

- Hodson, G., & Costello, K. (2007). Interpersonal disgust, ideological orientations, and dehumanization as predictors of intergroup attitudes. *Psychological Science*, 18(8), 691-698. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2007.01962.x
- Holman, E. A., Silver, R. C., Poulin, M. J., Andersen, J., Gil-Rivas, V., & Mcintosh, D. N.
 (2008). Terrorism, acute stress, and cardiovascular health: A 3-year national study following the September 11th attacks. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65, 73–80. https://www.doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2007.6
- Horberg, E. J., Oveis, C., Keltner, D., & Cohen, A. B. (2009). Disgust and the moralization of purity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 97(6), 963 –976. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017423

- Hornsey, M. J., Finlayson, M., Chatwood, G., & Begeny, C. T. (2020). Donald Trump and vaccination: The effect of political identity, conspiracist ideation and presidential tweets on vaccine hesitancy. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 88, 103947. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2019.103947
- Huber, G. A., & Malhotra, N. (2017). Political homophily in social relationships. Evidence form online dating behavior. *The Journal of Politics*, 79(1), 269-283.
 https://doi.org/10.1086/687533
- Hutcherson, C. A., & Gross, J. J. (2011). The moral emotions: A social–functionalist account of anger, disgust, and contempt. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 100(4), 719-737. https://doi.org/10.1037
- Inbar, Y., Pizarro, D. A., & Bloom, P. (2009). Conservatives are more easily disgusted than liberals. *Cognition and Emotion*, 23(4), 714-725. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930802110007
- Inbar, Y., Pizarro, D., Iyer, R., & Haidt, J. (2012). Disgust sensitivity, political conservatism, and voting. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, 3(5), 537-544. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550611429024
- Inbar, Y., Pizarro, D. A., Knobe, J., & Bloom, P. (2009). Disgust sensitivity predicts intuitive disapproval of gays. *Emotion*, 9(3), 435-439. doi: 10.1037/a0015960.
- Iyengar, S., & Hahn, K. S. (2009). Red media, blue media: Evidence of ideological selectivity in media use. *Journal of Communication*, 59(1), 19-39. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2008.01402.x
- Iyengar, S., Lelkes, Y., Levendisky, M., Malhotra, N., & Westwood, S. J. (2019). The origins

and consequences of affective polarization in the United States. *Annual Review of Political Science*, *22*, 129-149. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-051117-073034

- Iyengar, S., Sood, G., & Lelkes, Y. (2012). Affect, not ideology: A social identity perspective on polarization. *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 76(3), 406-431. https://doi.org/10.1093/poq/nfs038
- Iyengar, S., & Westwood, S. J. (2015). Fear and loathing across party lines: New evidence of group polarization. *American Journal of Political Science*, 59(3), 690-707. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12152
- Inhorn, M. C., & Brown, P. J. (1990). The anthropology of infectious disease. *Annual review of Anthropology*, *19*(1), 89-117. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.an.19.100190.000513
- Jacob, S. T., Crozier, I., Fischer II, W. A., Hewlett, A., Kraft, C. S., de La Vega, Marc-Antoine, Soka, M. J., Wahl, V., Griffiths, A., Bollinger, L., & Kuhn, J. H. (2020). Ebola virus disease. *Nature Reviews*, 6(13), 1-31. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41572-020-0147-3
- Jamieson, K. H., & Albarracin, D. (2020). The relation between media consumption and misinformation at the outset of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic in the US. *The Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review*, 1(2), 1-22. https://doi.org/10.37016/mr-2020-012
- Janoff-Bulman, R. (2009). To provide or protect: Motivational bases of political liberalism and conservatism. *Psychological Inquiry*, 20(2-3), 120-128. https://doi.org/10.1080/10478400903028581

Jennings, W., Stoker, G., Bunting, H., Valgarðsson, V. O., Gaskell, J., Devine, D., McKay, L., & Mills, M. C. (2021). Lack of trust, conspiracy beliefs, and social media use predict COVID-19 vaccine hesitancy. *Vaccines*, 9(6), 593. https://doi.org/10.3390/vaccines9060593

Jiang, X., Su, M. H., Hwang, J., Lian, R., Brauer, M., Kim, S., & Shah, D. (2021). Polarization

over vaccination: Ideological differences in Twitter expression about COVID-19 vaccine favorability and specific hesitancy concerns. *Social Media & Society*, 7(3), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1177/20563051211048413

Johnson, D. J., Cheung, F., & Donnellan, M. B. (2014). Does cleanliness influence moral judgments? *Social Psychology*, 45, 209-215. <u>https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-</u> 9335/a000186.

Karlsson, E. K., Kwiatkowski, D. P., & Sabeti, P. C. (2014). Natural selection and infectious disease in human populations. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 15, 379-393. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg3734

- Karlsson, L. C., Soveri, A., Lewandowsky, S., Karlsson, L., Karlsson, H., Nolvi, S., Karukivi,
 M., Lindfelt, M., & Antfolk, J. (2022). The behavioral immune system and vaccination intentions during the coronavirus pandemic. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 185, 111295. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2021.111295
- Karwowski, M., Kowal, M., Groyecka, A., Białek, M., Lebuda, I., Sorokowska, A., & Sorokowski, P. (2020). When in danger, turn right: Does Covid-19 threat promote social conservatism and right wing presidential candidates? *Human Ethology*, 35(1), 37–48. https://doi.org/10.22330/he/35/037-048
- Kavaliers, M., CHoleris, E., & Pfaff, D. W. (2005). Recognition and avoidance of the odors of parasitized conspecifics and predators: Differential genomic correlates. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 29(8), 1347-1359. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.04.011
- Kempthorne, J. C., & Terrizzi Jr., J. A. (2021). The behavioral immune system and conservatism as predictors of disease-avoidant attitudes during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *178*, 110857. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2021.110857

Kerr, J., Panagopoulos, C., & van der Linden, S. (2021). Political polarization on COVID-19

pandemic response in the United States. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *179*, 110892. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2021.110892

- Kilpatrick, A. M. (2011). Globalization, land use, and the invasion of West Nile virus. *Science*, *334*(6054), 323-327. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1201010
- Kleinfeld, R. (2021). The rise of political violence in the United States. *Journal of Democracy*, *32*(4), 1920-176. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2021.0059
- Koleva, S. P., Graham, J., Iyer, R., Ditto, P. H., & Haidt, J. (2012). Tracing the threads: How five moral concerns (especially Purity) help explain culture war attitudes. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 46(2), 184-194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrp.2012.01.006
- Kollareth, D., Kikutani, M., Shirai, M., & Russell, J. A. (2019). Do community and autonomy moral violations elicit different emotions? *International Journal of Psychology*, 54(5), 612–620. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12504
- Kreps, S. E., & Kriner, D. L. (2020). Model uncertainty, political contestation, and public trust in science: Evidence from the COVID-19 pandemic. *Science Advances*, 6(43), eabd4563. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abd4563
- Kupchan, C. A., & Trubowitz, P. L. (2007). Dead center: The demise of liberal internationalism in the United States. *International Security*, 32(2), 7-44. https://doi.org/10.1162/isec.2007.32.2.7
- Kunda, Z. (1990). The case for motivated reasoning. *Psychological Bulletin*, *108*(3), 480-498. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.108.3.480
- Kubin, E., Puryear, C., Schein, C., & Gray, K. (2021). Personal experiences bridge moral and political divides better than facts. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 118(6), e2008389118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2008389118

- Kyriazis, M. (2020). Ageing throughout history: The evolution of human lifespan. Journal of Molecular Evolution, 88, 57-65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00239-019-09896-2
- Landy, J. F., & Goodwin, G. P. (2015). Does incidental disgust amplify moral judgment? A meta-analytic review of experimental evidence. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 10(4), 518-536. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691615583128
- Largent, E. A., Persad, G., Sangenito, S., Glickman, A., Boyle, C., & Emanuel, E. J. (2020). US public attitudes toward COVID-19 vaccine mandates. *JAMA Network Open*, *3*(12), e2033324. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.33324
- Latkin, C., Dayton, L. A., Yi, G., Konstantopoulos, A., Park, J., Maulsby, C., & Kong, X.
 (2021). COVID-19 vaccine intentions in the United States, a social-ecological framework. *Vaccine*, 39(16), 2288-2294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2021.02.058
- Lerner M.J. (1980). *The belief in a just world: A fundamental delusion*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-0448-5
- Levenson, R. W., Ekman, P., & Friesen, W. V. (1990). Voluntary facial action generates emotion-specific autonomic nervous system activity. *Psychophysiology*, 27(4), 363-384. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.1990.tb02330.x
- Leventhal, A. M., Dai, H., Barrinton-Trimis, J. L., McConnell, R., Unger, J. B., Sussman, S., & Cho, J. (2021). Association of political party affiliation with physical distancing among young adults during the COVID-19 pandemic. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, *181*(3), 399-403. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.6898
- Loomba, S., de Figueiredo, A., Piatek, S. J., de Graaf, K., & Larson, H. J. (2021). Measuring the impact of COVID-19 vacci ne misinformation on vaccination intent in the UK and USA. *Nature Human Behaviour*, *5*, 337-348. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-021-01056-1

- Lord, C. G., Ross, L., & Lepper, M. R. (1979). Biased assimilation and attitude polarization: The effects of prior theories on subsequently considered evidence. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 37(11), 2098–2109. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.37.11.2098
- Liu, B. S., & Ditto, P. H. (2013). What dilemma? Moral evaluation shapes factual belief. Social Psychological and Personality Science, 4(3), 316-323. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550612456045
- Lund, E. M., & Miller, S. L. (2014). Is obesity un-American? Disease concerns bias implicit perceptions of national identity. *Evolution and Human Behavior*, 35(4), 336-340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evolhumbehav.2014.03.004
- MacCallum, R. C., Zhang, S., Preacher, K. J., & Rucker, D. D. (2002). On the practice of dichotomization of quantitative variables. *Psychological Methods*, 7(1), 19–40. https://doi.org/10.1037/1082-989X.7.1.19
- Mackie, D., M., Devos, T. S., & Eliot, R. (2000). Intergroup emotions: Explaining offensive action tendencies in an intergroup context. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 79(4), 602-616. doi: 10.10371/0022-3514.79.4.602
- Makhanova, A., & Shepherd, M. A. (2020). Behavioral immune system linked to responses to the threat of COVID-19. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 167(1), 110221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2020.110221
- Markowitz, E. M., & Shariff, A. F. (2012). Climate change and moral judgement. *Nature Climate Change*, *2*(4), 243-247. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate1378
- McElroy, A. (2015). Understanding bleeding in Ebola Virus Disease. *Clinical Advances in Hematology & Oncology*, 13(1), 29-31.

Merkley, E., & Stecula, D. A. (2018). Party elites or manufactured doubt? The informational

context of climate change polarization. *Science Communication*, 40(2), 258-274. https://doi.org/10.1177/1075547018760334

- Miller, S. L., & Maner, J. K. (2011). Sick body, vigilant mind: The biological immune system activates the behavioral immune system. *Psychological Science*, 22(12), 1467-1471. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797611420166
- Miller, S. L., & Maner, J. K. (2012). Overperceiving disease cues: The basic cognition of the behavioral immune system. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *102*(6), 1198-1213. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1037/a0027198
- Miner, K. R., D'Andrilli, J., Mackelparang, R., Edwards, A., Malaska, M. J., Waldrop, M. P., &
 Miller, C. E. (2021). Emergent biogeochemical risks from Arctic permafrost degradation.
 Nature Climate Change, *11*, 809-819. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-021-01162-y
- Mogg, K., & Bradley, N. P. (1998). A cognitive-motivational analysis of anxiety. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *36*(9), 809-848. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(98)00063-1
- Mogg, K., & Bradley, B. P. (2018). Anxiety and threat-related attention: Cognitive-motivational framework and treatment. *Trends in Cognitive Science*, 22(3), 225-240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2018.01.001
- Morens, D., Folkers, G., & Fauci, A. (2004). The challenge of emerging and re-emerging infectious diseases. *Nature*, *430*, 242-249. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02759
- Motyl, M., Iyer, R., Oishi, S., Trawalter, S., & Nosek, B. A. (2014). How ideological migration geographically segregates groups. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 51, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2013.10.010

- Munro, G. D., & Ditto, P. H. (1997). Biased assimilation, attitude polarization, and affect in reactions to stereotype-relevant scientific information. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 23(6), 636-653. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167297236007
- Murray, D. R., & Schaller, M. (2016). The behavioral immune system: Implications for social cognition, social interaction, and social influence. In J. M. Olson & M. P. Zanna (Eds.), *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 53, pp. 75-129). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.aesp.2015.09.002
- Murray, D. R., Trudeau, R., & Schaller, M. (2011). On the origins of cultural differences in conformity: Four tests of the pathogen prevalence hypothesis. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 37(3), 318-329. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167210394451
- Nesse, R. M. (2005). Natural selection and the regulation of defenses: A signal detection analysis of the smoke detector principle. *Evolution and Human Behavior*, 26(1), 88-105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evolhumbehav.2004.08.002
- Neuberg, S. L., Kenrick, D. T., & Schaller, M. (2011). Human threat management systems: Selfprotection and disease avoidance. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 35(4), 1042-1051. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.08.011
- Navarrete, C. D., & Fessler, D. M. (2006). Disease avoidance and ethnocentrism: The effects of disease vulnerability and disgust sensitivity on intergroup attitudes. *Evolution and Human Behavior*, 27(4), 270-282. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evolhumbehav.2005.12.001
- Oaten, M., Stevenson, R. J., & Case, T. I. (2009). Disgust as a disease-avoidance mechanism. *Psychological Bulletin*, 135(2), 303–321. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014823

O'Handley, B. M., Blair, K. L., & Hoskin, R. A. (2017). What do two men kissing and a bucket

of maggots have in common? Heterosexual men's indistinguishable salivary α-amylase responses to photos of two men kissing and disgusting images. *Psychology & Sexuality*, 8(3), 173-188. https://doi.org/10.1080/19419899.2017.1328459

- Olatunji, B. O., Adams, T., Ciesielski, B., David, B., Sarawgi, S., & Broman-Fulks, J. (2012). The Three Domains of Disgust Scale: Factor structure, psychometric properties, and conceptual limitations. *Assessment*, *19*(2), 205-225. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191111432881
- Olatunji, B. O., Cisler, J. M., Deacon, B. J., Connolly, K., & Lohr, J. M. (2007). The Disgust Propensity and Sensitivity Scale-Revised: Psychometric properties and specificity in relation to anxiety disorder symptoms. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 21(7), 918-930. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2006.12.005
- Olatunji, B. O., Puncochar, B. D., & Kramer, L. (2017). Sex matters: Examination of disgust and morality judgments of transgressions committed by homosexuals and heterosexuals.
 Personality and Individual Differences, 104, 297-302.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.08.028
- Olsson, M. J., Lundström, J. N., Kimball, B. A., Gordon, A. R., Karshikoff, B., Hosseini, N., Sorjonen, K., Höglund, O., Solares, C., Soop, A., Axelsson, J., & Lekands, M. (2014). The scent of disease: Human body odor contains an early chemosensory cue of sickness. *Psychological Science*, 29(3), 817-823. doi: 10.1177/0956797613515681
- Pennycook, G., McPhetres, J., Bago, B., & Rand, D. G. (2021). Beliefs about COVID-19 in Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States: A novel test of political polarization and motivated reasoning. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 48(5), 750-765. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F01461672211023652

Park, J. H., Faulkner, J., & Schaller, M. (2003). Evolved disease-avoidance processes and

contemporary anti-social behavior: Prejudicial attitudes and avoidance of people with physical disabilities. *Journal of Nonverbal Behavior*, *27*, 65-87. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1023910408854

- Petersen, L. R., Jamieson, D. J., Powers, A. M., & Honein, M. A. (2016). Zika virus. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 374, 1552-1563. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1602113
- Peterson, E. & Iyengar, S. (2020). Partisan gaps in political information and information-seeking behavior: Motivated reasoning or cheerleading? *American Journal of Political Science*, 65(1), 133-147. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12535
- Pratto, F., Sidanius, J., Stallworth, L. M., & Malle, B. F. (1994). Social dominance orientation: A personality variable predicting social and political attitudes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 67(4), 741–763. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.67.4.741
- Preston, J. L., & Ritter, R. S. (2012). Cleanliness and godliness: Mutual association between two kinds of personal purity. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 48(6), 1365-1368. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2012.05.015
- Pummerer, L., Böhm, R., Lilleholt, L., Winter, K., Zettler, I., & Sassenberg, K. (2021).
 Conspiracy theories and their societal effects during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Social Psychological and Personality Science*, *13*(1), 49-59.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/19485506211000217
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.
- Ramenofsky, A. (2003). Native American disease history: Past, present and future directions. *World Archeology*, *35*(2), 241-257. https://doi.org/10.1080/0043824032000111407
- Rathje, S., Van Bavel, J. J., & van der Linden, S. (2021). Out-group animosity drives

engagement on social media. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *118*(26), e2024292118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2024292118

- Reddan, M. C., Wager, T. D., & Schiller, D. (2018). Attenuating neural threat expression with imagination. *Neuron*, *100*(4), 994-1005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2018.10.047
- Reuben, R., Aitken, D., Freedman, J. L., & Einstein, G. (2020). Mistrust of the medical profession and higher disgust sensitivity predict parental vaccine hesitancy. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(9), e0237755. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0237755
- Ritter, R. S., & Preston, J. L. (2011). Gross gods and icky atheism: Disgust responses to rejected religious beliefs. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 47(6), 1225-1230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2011.05.006
- Ritter, R. S., Preston, J. L., Salomon, E., & Relihan-Johnson, D. (2016). Imagine no religion:
 Heretical disgust, anger and the symbolic purity of mind. *Cognition and Emotion*, *30*(4), 778-796. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2015.1030334
- Romer, D., & Jamieson, K.H. (2020). Conspiracy theories as barriers to controlling the spread of COVID-19 in the US. *Social Science & Medicine*, 263, 113356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2020.113356
- Romer, D., & Jamieson, K.H. (2021). Conspiratorial thinking, selective exposure to conservative media, and response to COVID-19 in the US. *Social Science & Medicine*, 291, 114480. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114480
- Rose, M. R., & Mueller, L. D. (1998). Evolution of human lifespan: Past, future, and present. *American Journal of Human Biology*, 10(4), 409-420. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1520-6300(1998)10:4<409::AID-AJHB2>3.0.CO;2-B

- Rottman, J., Kelemen, D., & Young, L. (2014). Tainting the soul: Purity concerns predict moral judgments of suicide. *Cognition*, *130*(2), 217-226. https://10.1016/j.cognition.2013.11.007
- Rozin, P., & Fallon, A. E. (1987). A perspective on disgust. *Psychological Review*, *94*(1), 23-41. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.94.1.23
- Rozin, P., Haidt, J., & Fincher, K. (2009). From oral to moral. *Science*, *323*(5918), 1179-1180. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1170492
- Rozin, P., Haidt, J., & McCauley, C. R. (1999). Disgust: The body and soul emotion. In T.Dagleish & M. Power (Eds.) *Handbook of Cognition and Emotion* (Ch. 21, pp. 430-445).Wiley.
- Rozin, P., Lowery, L., Imada, S., & Haidt, J. (1999). The CAD triad hypothesis: a mapping between three moral emotions (contempt, anger, disgust) and three moral codes (community, autonomy, divinity). *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *76*(4), 574-586. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.76.4.574
- Ruiz, J. B., & Bell, R. A. (2021). Predictors of intention to vaccinate against COVID-19: Results of a nationwide survey. *Vaccine*, 39(7), 1080-1086. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2021.01.010
- Rutjens, B. T., Sutton, R. M., & van der Lee, R. Not all skepticism is equal: Exploring the ideological antecedents of science acceptance and rejection. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 44(3), 384-405. doi: 10.1177/014616721774
- Schaffner, B. F., & Roche, C. (2017). Misinformation and motivated reasoning: Responses to economic news in a politicized environment. *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 81(1), 86-110. https://doi.org/10.1093/poq/nfw043

Schaller, M. (2011). The behavioural immune system and the psychology of human sociality.
 Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 366(1583),
 3418-3426. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2011.0029

Schaller, M. (2016). The behavioral immune system. In D. M. Buss (Ed.), *The handbook of evolutionary psychology: Foundations* (2nd Edition, Vol. 1, pp. 206-224). New York: Wiley.

Schaller, M., Miller, G. E., Gervais, W. M., Yager, S., & Chen, E. (2010). Mere visual perception of other people's disease symptoms facilitates a more aggressive immune response. *Psychological Science*, *21*(5), 649-652. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0956797610368064

- Schaller, M., Murray, D. R., & Hofer, M. K. (2020). The behavioral immune system and pandemic psychology: The evolved psychology of disease-avoidance and its implications for attitudes, behavior, and public health during epidemic outbreaks. *European Review of Social Psychology*. https://doi.org/10.1080/10463283.2021.1988404
- Schaller, M., & Neuberg, S. L. (2012). Danger, disease, and the nature of prejudice (s). In Advances in experimental social psychology (Vol. 46, pp. 1-54). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-394281-4.00001-5
- Schaller, M., & Park, J. H. (2011). The behavioral immune system (and why it matters). *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 20(2), 99-103. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721411402596
- Schaller, M., Park, J., & Faulkner, J. (2003). Prehistoric dangers and contemporary prejudices. *European Review of Social Psychology*, 14(1), 105-137. https://doi.org/10.1080/10463280340000036

Schaller, M., Park, J. H., Kenrick, D. T. (2007). Human evolution and social cognition. In

Dunbar, R. I. M., & Barrett, L. (Eds.), *Oxford handbook of evolutionary psychology* (pp. 491–504). Oxford, England: Oxford University Press.

https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780198568308.013.0033

- Schiller, D., & Delgado, M. R. (2010). Overlapping neural systems mediating extinction, reversal and regulation of fear. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 14(6), 268-276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2010.04.002
- Schnall, S., Benton, J., & Harvey, S. (2008). With a clean conscience cleanliness reduces the severity of moral judgments. *Psychological Science*, 19(12), 1219-1222. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02227.x
- Schnall, S., Haidt, J., Clore, G. L., & Jordan, A. H. (2008). Disgust as embodied moral judgment. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 34(8), 1096-1109. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167208317771
- Shariff, A. F., & Tracy, J. L. (2011). What are emotion expressions for? *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 20(6), 395-399. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721411424739
- Sherif, M. (1958). Superordinate goals in the reduction of intergroup conflict. *American Journal* of Sociology, 63(4), 349-356. https://doi.org/10.1086/222258
- Shook, N., J., Sevi, B., Lee, J., Oosterhoff, B., & Fitzgerald, H. N. (2020). Disease avoidance in the time of COVID-19: The behavioral immune system is associated with concern and preventative health behaviors. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(8), e0238015. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0238015
- Shweder, R. A., Much, N. C., Mahapatra, M., & Park, L. (1997). The "big three" of morality (autonomy, community, divinity) and the "big three" explanations of suffering. *Morality and Health*, *119*, 119-169.

- Silver, R. C., Holman, E. A., McIntosh, D. N., Poulin, M., & Gil-Rivas, V. (2002). Nationwide longitudinal study of psychological responses to September 11. *JAMA: The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 288, 1235–1244. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.288.10.1235
- Simonov, A., Sacher, S. J., Dubé, J.-P. H., & Biswas, S. (2020). The persuasive effect of Fox News: Non-compliance with social distancing during the Covid-19 pandemic (Working Paper 27237). National Bureau of Economic Research. doi: 10.3386/w27237. https://www.nber.org/papers/w27237
- Singer, P. M., Willison, C. E., & Greer, S. L. (2020). Infectious disease, public health, and politics: United States response to Ebola and Zika. *Journal of Public Health Policy*, *41*, 399-409. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41271-020-00243-0
- Slothuus, R., & Bisgaard, M. (2020). How political parties shape public opinion in the real world. American Journal of Political Science, 65(4, 896-911. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12550
- Slovic, P., & Västfjäll, D. (2010). Affect, moral intuition, and risk. *Psychological Inquiry*, 21(4), u387-398. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840x.2010.521119
- Smith, E. R., Seger, C. R., & Mackie, D. M. (2007). Can emotions be truly group level?
 Evidence regarding four conceptual criteria. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 93(3), 431–446. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.93.3.431
- Smith, K. B., Oxley, D., Hibbing, M. V., Alford, J. R., & Hibbing, J. R. (2011). Disgust sensitivity and the neurophysiology of left-right political orientations. *PLoS ONE*, 6(10, e25552. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.002

- Solomon, S., Greenberg, J., & Pyszczynski, T. (1991). A terror management theory of social behavior: The psychological functions of self-esteem and cultural worldviews. In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in Experimental Social psychology* (Vol. 24, pp. 93-159). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0065-2601(08)60328-7
- StataCorp. (2019). Stata Statistical Software (Release 16) [Computer software]. College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC.
- Stecula, D. A., & Pickup, M. (2021). Social media, cognitive reflection, and conspiracy beliefs. *Frontiers in Political Science*, 3, 62. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpos.2021.647957
- Stevens, H., & Tan, S. (2020, March 31). From 'it's going to disappear' to 'we will win this war': How the president's response to the coronavirus has changed since January. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2020/politics/trumpcoronavirus-statements/
- Stroud, N. J. (2008). Media use and political predispositions: Revisiting the concept of selective exposure. *Political Behavior*, *30*, 341-366. doi: 10.1007/s11109-007-9050-9
- Swartwout, P., Purzycki, B. G., & Sosis, R. (2012). Form and function in religious signaling under pathogen stress: Comment on Fincher & Thornhill. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 35(2), 92–93. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X1100104X
- Tajfel H, Turner J. 1979. An integrative theory of intergroup conflict. In W. G. Austin, & S.Worchel (Eds.). The Social Psychology of Intergroup Relations (pp. 33–47). Monterey, CA: Brooks Cole
- Turner, J. C., Oakes, P. J., Haslam, S. A., & McGarty, G. (1994). Self and collective: Cognition and social context. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 20(5), 454-463. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0146167294205002

- Terrizzi Jr., J. A., Shook, N. J., & McDaniel, M. A. (2013). The behavioral immune system and social conservatism: A meta-analysis. *Evolution and Human Behavior*, 34(2), 99-108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evolhumbehav.2012.10.003
- Terrizzi Jr., J. A., Shook, M. J., & Ventis, W. L. (2010). Disgust: A predictor of social conservatism and prejudicial attitudes toward homosexuals. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 49(6), 587-592. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2010.05.024
- Terrizzi Jr, J. A., Shook, N. J., & Ventis, W. L. (2012). Religious conservatism: An evolutionarily evoked disease-avoidance strategy. *Religion, Brain & Behavior*, 2(2), 105-120. https://doi.org/10.1080/2153599X.2012.695514
- Tesler, M. (2018). Elite domination of public doubts about climate change (not evolution). *Political Communication*, 35(2), 306-326. https://doi.org/10.1080/10584609.2017.1380092
- Tetlock, P. E., Kristel, O. V., Elson, S. B., Green, M. C., & Lerner, J. S. (2000). The psychology of the unthinkable: taboo trade-offs, forbidden base rates, and heretical counterfactuals. *Journal* of Personality and Social Psychology, 78(5), 853-870. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.78.5.853
- Thagard, P. (2002). Coherence in thought and action. MIT Press.
- Thomas, L. J., Huang, P., Yin, F., Xu, J., Almquist, Z. A., Hipp, J. R., & Butts, C. T. (2022).
 Geographical patterns of social cohesion drive disparities in early COVID infection hazard. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 119(12), e2121675119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2121675119
- Thornhill, R., Fincher, C. L., & Aran, D. (2009). Parasites, democratization, and the liberalization of values across contemporary countries. *Biological Reviews*, 84(1), 113-131. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-185x.2008.00062.x

- Tybur, J. M., Inbar, Y., Aarøe, L., Barclay, P., Barlow, F. K., de Barra, M., Becker, D. V.,
 Borovoi, L., Choi, I., Choi, J. A., Consedine, N. S., Conway, A., Conway, J. R., Conway, P.,
 Adoric, V. C., Demirci, D. E., Fernández, A. M., Ferreira, D. C. S., Ishii, K., ... & Žezelj, I.
 (2016). Parasite stress and pathogen avoidance relate to distinct dimensions of political
 ideology across 30 nations. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *113*(44), 12408-12413.
 http://www.pnas.org/cgi/doi/10.1073/pnas.1607398113
- Tybur, J. M., Inbar, Y., Gülera, E., & Molho, C. (2015). Is the relationship between pathogen avoidance and ideological conservatism explained by sexual strategies? *Evolution and Human Behavior*, 36(6), 489-497. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evolhumbehav.2015.01.006
- Tybur, J. M., Lieberman, D., & Griskevicius, V. (2009). Microbes, mating, and morality: Individual differences in three functional domains of disgust. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 97(1), 103-122. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015474
- Tybur, J. M., Merriman, L. A., Hooper, A. E. C., McDonald, M. M., & Navarrete, C. D. (2010). Extending the behavioral immune system to political psychology: Are political conservatism and disgust sensitivity really related? *Evolutionary Psychology*, 8(4), 599-616. https://doi.org/10.1177/147470491000800406
- Van Bavel, J. J., & Cunningham, W. A. (2012). A social identity approach to person memory: Group membership, collective identification, and social role shape attention and memory. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 38(12), 1566-1578. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0146167212455829
- Van Bavel, J. J., & Pereira, A. (2018). The partisan brain: An identity-based model of political belief. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 22(3), 213-224.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2018.01.004

- Van Vugt, M., & Park, J. H. (2009). Guns, germs, and sex: How evolution shaped our intergroup psychology. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 3(6), 927-938. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2009.00221.x
- Viswanath, K., Bekalu, M., Dhawan, D., Pinnamaneni, R., Lang, J., & McLoud, R. (2021). Individual and social determinants of COVID-19 vaccine uptake. *BMC Public Health*, 21(818). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-10862-1
- Weisman, J. (2021, November 25). G.O.P. fights covid mandates, then blames Biden as cases rise. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/24/us/politics/republicansbiden-coronavirus.html
- Wheatley, T., & Haidt, J. (2005). Hypnotic disgust makes moral judgments more severe. *Psychological Science*, *16*(10), 780-784. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2005.01614.x
- Wolfe, N. D., Dunavan, C. P., & Diamond, J. (2007). Origins of major human infectious diseases. *Nature*, 447(7142), 279-283. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature05775
- Xiao, Y. J., Coppin, G., & Van Bavel, J. J. (2016). Perceiving the world through group-colored glasses: A perceptual model of intergroup relations. *Psychological Inquiry*, 27(4), 255-274. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840X.2016.1199221
- Yamagishi, T., Jin, N., & Miller, A. S. (1998). Collectivism and in-group bias. Asian Journal of Social Psychology, 1(3), 315–328. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-839X.00020
- Zhong, C.-B., & Liljenquist, K. (2006). Washing away your sins: Threatened morality and physical cleaning. *Science*, 313(5792), 1451-1451. doi: https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1130726

APPENDIX: SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL

Study 1

Model Specification

Each model for the political identity analyses was first specified as a maximal effects model (Barr et al., 2013) with an unstructured covariance structure, by-participant random intercepts, by-participant political identity random slopes, by-participant time random slopes, and by-participant political identity x time interaction random slopes. If the model failed to converge, the following parameters were removed one at a time until the model successfully converged: by-participant time random slopes were removed, by-participant political identity random slopes were removed, by-participant political identity x time interaction random slopes were removed (while adding by-participant political identity and time main effect random slopes back into the model), by-participant time random slopes were then removed, and finally byparticipant political identity random slopes were removed. All models included by-participant random intercepts. Main effects models included by-participant random slopes for the main effects of interest (strength of political identity or Trump support), and all interaction models included at least by-participant political identity (or Trump support) x time interaction random slopes.

Descriptive Statistics

Table S1

Study 1 Descriptive Statistics

	Time	Time 1 (March-April 2020) Time 2 (SeptOct. 2020)				
Variable	Weighted <i>n</i> (%)	Weighted mean (95% CI)	Range	Weighted <i>n</i> (%)	Weighted mean (95% CI)	Range
Dependent variables						
COVID-19 fear and worry		2.60 (2.56, 2.63)	1, 5		2.45 (2.41, 2.48)	1, 5
COVID-19 infection risk (%)		21.93 (21.13, 22.73)	0,100		16.42 (15.64, 17.19)	0,100
Risk of death from COVID-19 (%)		16.74 (15.91, 17.56)	0, 100		16.81 (15.84, 17.78)	0, 100
Seasonal flu risk (%)		16.84 (16.08, 17.60)	0,100		25.55 (24.55, 26.54)	0,100
Health-protective behaviors		3.70 (3.67, 3.73)	1, 5		3.76 (3.73, 3.79)	1, 5
COVID-19 vaccine intention (%)					43.16 (41.69, 44.63)	0, 100
Independent variables						
Strength of political identity		2.89 (2.85, 2.93)	1, 5		2.95 (2.91, 3.00)	1, 5
U.S. Presidential election support	2016			2020		
Trump-Pence	1,688 (44.58)			1,741 (37.38)		
Not Trump-Pence	2,099 (55.42)			2,917 (62.62)		
Clinton-Kaine	1,773 (46.83)					
Biden-Harris				2,349 (50.44)		
Other	320 (8.44)			145 (3.11)		
Unsure				423 (9.08)		
Did not vote	6 (.15)					
Republican subsample	Unweighted			Unweighted		
Non-Trump Republicans	263 (14.43)			595 (29.02)		
Trump Republicans	1,559 (85.57)			1,455 (70.98)		
Covariates	Weighted			Weighted		

Self-reported average daily hours of COVID-19		7.14 (6.86, 7.43)	0, 33		5.24 (4.99, 5.50)	0, 33
Television radio and print news		2 74 (2 63 2 85)	0 11		1 91 (1 81 2 01)	0 11
Online news sources		2.74(2.05, 2.05) 2.08(1.97, 2.18)	0,11		1.91(1.01, 2.01) 1.42(1.33, 1.51)	0,11
Social media		2.00(1.97, 2.10) 2.36(2.23, 2.48)	0,11		1.12(1.55, 1.51) 1.92(1.79, 2.05)	0,11
Prior mental health diagnosis		2.30 (2.23, 2.40)	0, 11		1.92(1.79, 2.05)	0, 11
No	5 309 (82 30)					
Yes	1,142 (17.70)					
Demographics						
Age		47.50 (46.86, 48.15)	18,97		47.51 (46.81, 48.20)	18, 97
Gender						
Male	3,100 (48.06)			2,716 (47.98)		
Female	3,351 (51.94)			2,945 (52.02)		
Ethnicity						
Black, non-Hispanic	758 (11.75)			668 (11.80)		
Hispanic	1,031 (15.98)			903 (15.96)		
Other / 2+, non-Hispanic	560 (8.68)			492 (8.68)		
Asian, non-Hispanic	220 (3.41)			193 (3.41)		
Other, non-Hispanic	112 (1.74)			100 (1.77)		
2+, non-Hispanic	227 (3.52)			199 (3.51)		
White, non-Hispanic	4,102 (63.59)			3,599 (63.57)		
Education						
No high school diploma	636 (9.86)			552 (9.74)		
High school graduate or equivalent	1,837 (28.47)			1,616 (28.54)		
Some college	1,809 (28.04)			1,588 (28.06)		
BA or above	2,170 (33.64)			1,906 (33.66)		
Household income		3.93 (3.86, 3.99)	1,8		3.98 (3.91, 4.05)	1,8
Employment status						
Not working	2,766 (42.88)			2,424 (42.83)		
Working	3,685 (57.12)			3,237 (57.17)		
U.S. Census geographic region						
Northeast	1,117 (17.31)			977 (17.26)		

Midwest	1,353 (20.97)	1,188 (20.99)
South	2,430 (37.66)	2,135 (37.71)
West	1,552 (24.06)	1,361 (24.04)
Time 1 Cohort		
Cohort 1	2,039 (31.60)	
(March 18 – March 28, 2020)		
Cohort 2	2,268 (35.16)	
(March 29 – April 07, 2020)		
Cohort 3	2,144 (33.24)	
(April 08 – April 18, 2020)		

Note. CI = confidence intervals (lower limit, upper limit); -- = not measured; Self-reported strength of political party affiliation ranged from 1 (Strong Democrat) to 3 (Don't lean / Independent / None) to 5 (Strong Republican); COVID-19 vaccine intention higher = more likely to get the vaccine; Household income ranged from less than \$24,999 to \$175,000 or more; Numbers may vary from total sample size due to missing data; Time 1 N = 6,514, Time 2 N = 5,661.

Study 2

Descriptive Statistics

Table S2

Study 2 Prolific Sample (N = 400) Descriptive Statistics

Variable	n (%)	Mean (SD)	Range
Dependent	~ /		<u>v</u>
Perinia Accetis pathogen threat perception		2.93 (1.05)	1, 5
Seriousness		3.19 (1.06)	1, 5
Worry		2.67 (1.19)	1, 5
Manipulation Check			
Strength of perceived partisan elite cue		3.60 (2.16)	1,7
(higher = Republicans more worried)			
Democratic threat cue condition		1.49 (.98)	1,7
Control condition		3.62 (1.09)	1,7
Republican threat cue condition		6.01 (1.38)	1,7
L. J. w. en J. en (
Independent Experimental Delitical Elite Threat Cue Condition			
Democratic threat oue condition	141 (25 25)		
Control condition	141(33.23) 127(24.25)		
Dopublican threat and condition	137(34.23) 122(20.50)		
Republican infeat cue condition	122 (30.30)		
Moderator			
Strength of political party identity		3.94 (2.23)	1.7
(higher = stronger Republican)			, ·
Strong Democrat	87 (21.75)		
Moderate Democrat	63 (15.75)		
Leans Democrat	37 (9.25)		
Independent / other	12 (3.00)		
Leans Republican	62 (15.50)		
Moderate Republcan	80 (20.00)		
Strong Republican	58 (14.50)		
	× ,		
Additional Variables			
Believability of Associated Press article		2.76 (1.09)	1, 5
Democratic threat cue condition		2.55 (1.25)	1, 5
Control condition		2.98 (.95)	1, 5
Republican threat cue condition		2.74 (.99)	1, 5
Associated Press political bias perception		3.47 (1.27)	1,7
(higher = heavier pro-Republican bias)			
Democratic threat cue condition		3.16 (1.22)	1,7

Control condition Republican threat cue condition		3.38 (1.05) 3.93 (1.41)	1,7 1,7
Falsely remembered Perinia Accetis in prior news			
No	392 (98.00)		
Yes	6 (1.50)		
Demographics			
Age		35.30 (13.10)	19, 92
Gender			
Men	183 (45.75)		
Women	206 (51.50)		
Non-binary / other	10 (2.50)		
Race / ethnicity			
Asian / Pacific Islander	11 (2.75)		
Black / African American	29 (7.25)		
Hispanic / LatinX	13 (3.25)		
Multiple / 2+	18 (4.50)		
Other	1 (0.25)		
White / European	328 (82.00)		
Household income		6.36 (2.55)	1, 12
Education		4.48 (1.38)	1,7
Less than high school	2 (0.5)	× ,	
High school diploma	41 (10.25)		
Some college	75 (18.75)		
Associates (2 year) degree	32 (8.00)		
Bachelors (4 year) degree	158 (39.50)		
Masters or professional degree	79 (19.75)		
Doctorate or equivalent	13 (3.25)		

Note. Sample was recruited from June 14th to 16th, 2021; *SD* = standard deviation; Strength of political party identity ranged from 1 (*Democrats very much more worried*) to 4 (*Democrats and Republicans equally worried / unsure*) to 7 (*Republicans very much more worried*); Strength of political party identity ranged from 1 (*Strong Democrat*) to 4 (*Independent / Other*) to 7 (*Strong Republican*); perceived Associated Press political bias ranged from 1 (*Heavy pro-Democrat bias*) to 4 (*No political bias / balanced coverage*) to 7 (*Heavy pro-Republican bias*); Household income ranged from 1 (*Less than \$5,000*) to 6 (*\$60,000 to 79.999*) to 12 (*\$250,000 or higher*); numbers may vary from total sample size due to missing data.

Materials

Participants were instructed: "In this study you will be presented with one of several brief Associated Press articles that were just released within the last few hours (with hyperlinks disabled). Please read the article carefully. You will then be asked a few questions about the article and about yourself. All responses will remain confidential and anonymous. Of course, there are no right or wrong answers. Please complete the questions honestly and in the order they are presented. At this time, please minimize any distractions (e.g., music, open tabs and programs). Please stay on the survey page for the entirety of the survey unless you no longer consent to participate. Thank you for your help!". Upon clicking to the next page of the study, participants were then randomly assigned to one of the three mock online Associated Press (AP) news articles below. Each article included an ostensibly real AP online news article layout, the name of a real AP journalist, an indicator of when the story was supposedly published ("an hour ago"), ostensibly disabled hyperlinks, and a picture of an actual superbacteria up-close under a microscope. The three experimental conditions consisted of:

Measures

Attention Check. The attention check item was embedded among items about the stimulus material before demographic items. Participants were asked, "In general, to what extent do you think the sky in blue? (please choose the answer very)" with response options 1 (*Not at all*), 2 (*A little*), 3 (*Somewhat*), 4 (*Very*), and 5 (*A great deal*).

AP Article Stimulus Check. To assess perceived partisan bias of Associated Press as a news outlet, participants were asked, "In general, to what extent do you think Associated press is a politically biased source of news?" with response options 1 (*Heavy pro-Democrat bias*), 2

(Moderate pro-Democrat bias), 3 (Slight pro-Democrat bias), 4 (No political bias / balanced coverage), 5 (Slight pro-Republican bias), 6 (Moderate pro-Republican bias), and 7 (Heavy pro-Republican bias). To assess potential false memory of this pathogen, participants were asked, "Have you heard or read about the Perinia Accetis superbacteria in any prior news reports?" with response options *yes* and *no*.

Age. Participants were asked, "What is your age?" and input a number.

Gender. Participants were asked, "What is your gender" with response options *male*, *female*, *non-binary / other*, and *prefer not to say*.

Race / Ethnicity. Participants were asked, "What ethnicity or ethnicities do you identify most as? (please select all the apply) with response options *Asian / Pacific Islander*, *Black / African American*, *Hispanic / LatinX*, *Middle Eastern*, *Native American / Indigenous Peoples*, *Other*, and *White / European*.

Education. Participants were asked, "What is your highest level of completed education?" with response options 1 (*Less than high school*), 2 (*High school diploma*), 3 (*Some college*), 4 (*Associated (2 year) degree*), 5 (*Bachelors (4 year) degree*), 6 (*Masters or Professional degree*), and 7 (*Doctorate or equivalent*).

Household Income. Participants were asked, "What is your approximate household income from the past 12 months?" with response options 1 (*Less than \$5,000*), 2 (*\$5,000 to \$14,999*), 3 (*\$15,000 to \$19,999*), 4 (*\$20,000 to \$39,999*), 5 (*\$40,000 to \$59,999*), 6 (*\$60,000 to \$79,999*), 7 (*\$80,000 to \$99,999*), 8 (*\$100,000 to \$119,999*), 9 (*\$120,000 to \$149,999*), 10 (*\$150,000 to \$199,999*), 11 (*\$200,000 to \$249,999*), 12 (*\$250,000 or more*).

Language. As a double check of the screener to be eligible to participate in the study, participants were asked, "Is English your first language?" with response options *Yes* and *No*.

Current Country Residence. As a double check of the screener to be eligible to participate in the study, participants were asked, "Do you currently reside in the United States?" with response options *Yes* and *No*.

Nationality. As a double check of the screener to be eligible to participate in the study, participants were asked, "Is your current nationality United States?" with response options *Yes* and *No*.



Associated Press Article Stimulus Believability ANOVA By Condition

Experimental Political Elite Pathogen Threat Cue Condition

Note. Study 1 experimental stimulus believability check; Higher Associated Press (AP) new article believability = more believable; Black dots = data points with a small amount of random variation to the location of each point; White circle = mean with 95% confidence intervals (white lines).

Study 3

Descriptive Statistics

Table S3

Study 3 NORC AmeriSpeak Sample (Weighted N = 1,947) Descriptive Statistics

Variable	Unweighted	Weighted	Unweighted	Weighted	Range
	n (%)	n (%)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SE)	-
Demographics					
Age			49.99 (16.64)	48.54 (.58)	18, 93
Gender					
Men	951 (48.84)	934 (47.96)			
Women	996 (51.16)	1013 (52.05)			
Race / ethnicity					
Black, non-Hispanic	208 (10.68)	231 (11.88)			
Hispanic	222 (11.40)	244 (12.52)			
Other, non-Hispanic	135 (6.93)	167 (8.59)			
Asian	56 (2.88)	105 (5.40)			
Other	28 (1.44)	22 (1.14)			
2+	51 (2.62)	40 (2.05)			
White, non-Hispanic	1382 (70.98)	1305 (67.00)			
Household income			10.45 (4.10)	10.32 (.14)	1, 18
Education			3.32 (1.01)	3.13 (.04)	1, 5
Less than high school	63 (3.24)	139 (7.14)			
High school graduate or equivalent	297 (15.25)	505 (25.92)			
Vocational school / some college / associates	837 (42.99)	565 (29.02)			
Bachelor's degree	458 (23.52)	441 (22.65)			
Post graduate study / Professional degree	292 (15.00)	297 (15.27)			
U.S. Census Bureau-designated geographic region					
Northeast	258 (13.25)	337 (17.32)			
Midwest	534 (27.43)	422 (21.67)			
South	646 (33.18)	747 (38.36)			

West	509 (26.14)	441 (22.66)			
Employment status					
Not working	749 (38.47)	773 (39.69)			
Working	1198 (61.53)	1174 (60.31)			
Marital status					
Never married	418 (21.47)	480 (24.67)			
Married / cohabitating	1207 (61.99)	1152 (59.15)			
Widowed / divorced / separated	322 (16.54)	315 (16.18)			
Strength of political party identity			3.52 (1.86)	3.41 (.05)	1,6
Strong Democrat	415 (21.31)	425 (21.83)			
Not so strong Democrat	303 (15.56)	329 (16.88)			
Lean Democrat	231 (11.86)	266 (13.67)			
Lean Republican	271 (13.92)	252 (12.94)			
Not so strong Republican	308 (15.82)	293 (15.06)			
Strong Republican	419 (21.52)	382 (19.61)			
Strength of political ideology					
Very liberal	258 (13.64)	242 (12.87)			
Somewhat liberal	207 (10.94)	225 (11.97)			
Moderate	806 (42.60)	826 (43.87)			
Somewhat conservative	348 (18.39)	321 (17.05)			
Very conservative	273 (14.43)	268 (14.23)			
2020 Presidential Election Vote					
Joe Biden	810 (46.98)	780 (47.19)			
Donald Trump	712 (41.30)	645 (39.02)			
Other	47 (2.73)	43 (2.62)			
Did not vote	155 (8.99)	185 (11.12)			
Religion					
Agnostic (not sure if there is a God)	126 (6.50)	139 (7.13)			
Atheist (do not believe in God)	118 (6.09)	128 (6.61)			
Buddhist	16 (.83)	23 (1.18)			
Christian	1361 (70.23)	1345 (69.20)			
Just Christian (general)	389 (20.07)	418 (21.53)			

Mormon (Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints)	44 (2.27)	31 (1.57)			
Orthodox (Greek, Russian, or other Orthodox church)	5 (.26)	4 (.19)			
Protestant (Baptist, Methodist, Non-					
denominational, Lutheran, Presbyterian,	585 (30.19)	536 (27.59)			
Pentecostal, Episcopalian, Reformed)					
Roman Catholic (Catholic)	338 (17.44)	356 (18.32)			
Hindu	6 (.31)	9 (.48)			
Jewish (Judaism)	17 (.88)	16 (.83)			
Muslim (Islam)	11 (.57)	7 (.35)			
Nothing in particular	223 (11.51)	215 (11.07)			
Something else	47 (2.43)	48 (2.45)			
Unitarian (Universalist)	13 (.67)	14 (.70)			
Belief in a God or gods			2.84 (1.42)	2.81 (.04)	0,4
Religious service attendance			3.73 (2.73)	3.63 (.08)	1, 9
Survey Metrics			8.10 (5.65)	7.91 (.16)	2,47
Survey duration (minutes)					
Stimulus page duration (seconds)			60.38 (75.00)	58.55 (2.02)	5, 1305
Control condition			44.22 (68.73)	41.33 (2.86)	5, 954
Democrat threat cues condition			66.82 (77.76)	65.77 (4.15)	5, 1305
Republican threat cues condition			69.77 (75.64)	67.28 (3.21)	5,863

Note. SD = standard deviation; SE = standard error; Range = lower limit, upper limit; Self-reported household income was measured from 1 (*Less than \$5,000*) to 9 (*\$40,000 to \$49,999*) to 18 (*\$200,000 or more*); Strength of political identity higher = stronger Republican; Strength of political ideology higher = more conservative; Belief in a God or gods higher = stronger belief; Self-reported religious service attendance higher = more frequent; Numbers may vary from total sample size due to missing data.

Table S4

Study 3 Variable Descriptive Statistics

n (%)n (%)Mean (SD)Mean (SE)DependentPathogen seriousness100 (1110)100 (1110)	0, 4
Dependent Pathogen seriousness	0,4
Pathogen seriousness	0, 4
	0,4
Perinia Accetis superbacteria $1.96(1.17)$ $1.97(.04)$	0 1
Influenza (seasonal flu) 1.76 (1.07) 1.79 (.03)	0,4
SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19) 2.35 (1.18) 2.39 (.04)	0, 4
Pathogen worry	
Perinia Accetis superbacteria 1.77 (1.23) 1.79 (.04)	0, 4
Influenza (seasonal flu) 1.54 (1.15) 1.57 (.03)	0, 4
SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19) 2.11 (1.28) 2.17 (.04)	0, 4
Perinia Accetis U.S. resource response 1.99 (1.16) 2.02 (.03)	0, 4
Pathogen threat composite	
Perinia Accetis superbacteria1.91 (1.06)1.93 (.03)	0, 4
Influenza (seasonal flu) 1.65 (1.05) 1.68 (.03)	0, 4
SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19) 2.23 (1.17) 2.29 (.04)	0, 4
Independent	
Political elite threat cue condition	
Control condition 641 (32.92) 619 (31.77)	
Democrat threat cues condition $648 (33.28) 628 (32.25)$	
Republican threat cues condition658 (33.80)701 (35.98)	
Perceived strength of political elite threat $3.75 (1.93)$ $3.86 (.06)$	1,7
cue	
Democrat threat cues condition $2.13(1.43)$ $2.26(.08)$	1, 7
Control condition 3.74 (.83) 3.75 (.04)	1,7
Republican threat cues condition $5.35 (1.78)$ $5.37 (.09)$	1,7

Covariates

Moral foundations			
Harm	3.80 (.85)	3.78 (.03)	1, 5
Fairness	4.02 (.92)	4.02 (.03)	1, 5
Loyalty	3.39 (1.12)	3.35 (.04)	1, 5
Authority			1, 5
Purity	13.81 (3.39)	13.68 (.10)	4, 20
Decency important virtue	3.53 (1.10)	3.49 (.03)	1, 5
Should not do disgusting things	3.42 (1.07)	3.41 (.03)	1, 5
Some unnatural acts are wrong	3.30 (1.06)	3.27 (.03)	1, 5
Controlling sexual desires	3.59 (1.07)	3.53 (.03)	
important			
Sensitivity to disgust (pathogen subscale)	3.84 (1.27)	3.92 (.04)	0,6
Standing next to body odor	3.89 (1.50)	3.97 (.05)	0,6
Shaking hands with sweaty palms	3.30 (1.62)	3.35 (.05)	0,6
Stepping in dog feces	4.39 (1.53)	4.45 (.05)	0,6
Touching someone's bloody cut	3.80 (1.83)	3.91 (.05)	0,6
Feeling thermometers			
Biden	41.83 (34.53)	43.59 (1.03)	0, 100
Trump	39.05 (38.02)	39.02 (1.14)	0, 100
Self-reported average daily hours of media	5.09 (5.34)	5.30 (.18)	0, 33
exposure over past week			
TV, radio, print news	1.98 (2.38)	1.98 (.07)	0, 11
Online news (Yahoo, NYTimes, etc.)	1.38 (2.01)	1.40 (.07)	0, 11
Social media (Facebook, Twitter, etc.)	1.74 (2.44)	1.94 (.09)	0, 11
Believability of AP news article stimulus	1.80 (1.00)	1.82 (.03)	0,4
Control condition	2.01 (.95)	2.00 (.05)	0,4
Democrat threat cues condition	1.70 (1.02)	1.75 (.05)	0,4
Republican threat cues condition	1.70 (.98)	1.72 (.05)	0,4

Note. SD = standard deviation; *SE* = standard error; Range = lower limit, upper limit; Perceived strength of political elite threat cue (manipulation check) ranged from 1 (*Democrats very much more worried*) to 4 (*Democrats and Republicans equally worried* / *unsure*) to 7 (*Republicans very much more worried*); The first four moral foundations are top loading items from Graham et al.,
2013, and purity consists items are the same as Study 2; Disgust sensitivity consisted of the top four loading items of the Pathogen Subscale of the Three-Domain Disgust Scale (Tbybur et al., 2009); Numbers may vary from total sample size due to missing data.

Measures

Moral Foundations. Each of the other four moral foundations were measured using a single item chosen from the MFQ-30 based on the top loading item for each foundation (Graham et al., 2011), and included harm ("Compassion for those who are suffering is the most crucial virtue"), fairness, ("When the government makes laws, the number one principle should be ensuring that everyone is treated fairly"), ingroup ("I am proud of my country's history"), and authority ("Respect for authority is something all children need to learn"). All moral foundation items were measured from 1 (Strongly disagree) to 3 (Neither agree nor disagree) to 5 (Strongly agree).

Education. Highest completed education was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study and consisted of response options 1 (*Less than high school*), 2 (*High school graduate or equivalent*), 3 (*Vocational / tech school / some college / associates*), 4 (*Bachelor's degree*), and 5 (*Post grad study / professional degree*).

Household Income. Household income was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study and consisted of response options 1 (*Less than \$5,000*), 2 (*\$5,000 to \$9,999*), 3 (*\$10,000 to \$14,999*), 4 (*\$15,000 to \$19,999*), 5 (*\$20,000 to \$24,999*), 6 (*\$25,000 to \$29,999*), 7 (*\$30,000 to \$34,999*), 8 (*\$35,000 to \$39,999*), 9 (*\$40,000 to \$49,999*), 10 (*\$50,000 to \$59,999*), 11 (*\$60,000 to \$74,999*), 12 (*\$75,000 to \$84,999*), 13 (*\$85,000 to \$99,999*), 14 (*\$100,000 to \$124,999*), 15 (*\$125,000 to \$149,99*), 16 (*\$150,000 to \$174,999*), 17 (*\$175,000 to \$199,999*), and 18 (*\$200,000 or more*).

Employment Status. Employment status was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study and consisted of response options 1 (*Working – as a paid employee*), 2 (*Working – self-employed*), 3 (*Not working – on temporary layoff from a job*), 4

(*Not working – looking for work*), 5 (*Not working – retired*), 6 (*Not working – disabled*), and 7 (*Not working – other*). These categories were collapse into two levels such that the latter four levels were collapsed into 0 (*Not working*) and the first two levels were collapsed into 1 (*Working*).

Marital Status. Marital status was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study and consisted of response options 1 (*Married*), 2 (*Widowed*), 3 (*Divorced*), 4 (*Separated*), 5 (*Never married*), and 6 (*Living with partner*). These were collapsed into three categories: 1 (*Never married*), 2 (*Widowed / Divorced / Separated*), and 3 (*Married / Cohabitating*).

Geographic Region. Participants' home state was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study. A variable was created that categorized participants into one of four U.S. Census Bureau-designed geographic regions based on the state participants live in, with the categories 1 (*Northeast*), 2 (*Midwest*), 3 (*South*), and 4 (*West*).

2020 U.S. Presidential Election Vote. 2020 U.S. presidential election vote was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study and included the categories *Voted for Biden, Voted for Trump, Voted for another candidate,* and *Did not vote.*

God Belief. As part of a panel survey prior to the current study, participants were asked, "To what degree do you believe in a God or a deity?" with response options 1 (*Not at all*), 2 (*A little*), 3 (*Somewhat*), 4 (*Very much*), or 5 (*A great deal*). For participants missing this item in the prior panel survey, they were asked this item at the end of the current survey.

Frequency of Religious Service Attendance. As part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study, participants were asked, "How often do you attend religious services?" with response options 1 (*Never*), 2 (*Less than once a year*), 3 (*About once or twice a year*), 4

(Several times a year), 5 (About once a month), 6 (2-3 times a month), 7 (Nearly every week), 8 (Every week), and 9 (Several times a week). For participants missing this item in the prior panel survey, they were asked this item at the end of the current survey. **Religion**. Religious affiliation was measured as part of a panel demographics survey prior to the current study and included the categories: Protestant (Baptist, Methodist, Non-denominational, Lutheran, Presbyterian, Pentecostal, Episcopalian, Reformed), Roman Catholic (Catholic), Mormon (Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints / LDS), Orthodox (Greek, Russian, or some other orthodox church), Jewish (Judaism), Muslim (Islam), Buddhist, Hindu, Atheist (do not believe in God), Agnostic (not sure if there is a God), Nothing in particular, Just Christian, Unitarian (Universalist), and Something else. For participants missing this item in the prior panel survey, they were asked this item at the end of the current survey.

Manipulation and Stimulus Checks





Note. Study 2 manipulation check conducting an ANOVA on perceived strength of political elite pathogen threat cue by experimental political elite pathogen threat cue condition. Perceived trength of political elite threat cue ranged from 1 (*Democrats very much more worried*) to 4 (*Democrats and Republicans equally worried / unsure / no political information was given*) to 7 (*Republicans very much more worried*).





Note. Study 2 Associated Press news article stimulus check; An ANOVA was conducted on reported believability of the stimulus article by experimental political elite threat cue condition. Believability ranged from 0 (*Not at all*) to 2 (*Somewhat*) to 4 (*A great deal*).